The Role of the Cumulus Oocyte Complex

During Ovulation

Emily Renee Alvino

Robinson Institute School of Paediatrics and Reproductive Health Research Centre for Reproductive Health Discipline of Obstetrics and Gynaecology University of Adelaide, Adelaide Australia

Thesis submitted to the University of Adelaide in fulfilment of the requirements for admission to the degree Doctor of Philosophy

October 2010



NOTE:

This image is included in the print copy of the thesis held in the University of Adelaide Library.

© Gary Larson Far Side®

"Just because something doesn't do what you planned it to do doesn't mean it's useless."

"

Thomas Edison

"Somewhere, something incredible is waiting to be known."

Carl Sagan

Abstract

Ovulation is fundamentally crucial to the reproductive success of all mammals. Despite this fact there remain major knowledge gaps in our understanding of how the Luteinizing Hormone (LH) surge, which initiates ovulation, controls this process. There have been numerous theories regarding this phenomenon, yet the underlying mechanisms involved remain relatively unknown. In this thesis I sought to elucidate mechanisms involved in ovulation, with a particular focus on the role played by the expanded cumulus oocyte complex (COC). Specifically, I investigate whether the cumulus cells and their associated matrix following expansion could contribute actively to its own extrusion from the ovarian follicle during ovulation.

I developed a novel hypothesis whereby the cumulus cells transition to an adhesive, motile and invasive cell phenotype in response to an ovulatory stimulus, hCG an analog of LH. I investigate whether the cumulus cells from expanded COCs are capable of cell adhesion to various extracellular matrices found in the follicle wall, and whether this is dependent upon hormonal stimulation by comparison to cumulus cells from unexpanded COCs, not receiving such stimulation.

Further, I investigate whether the cumulus oocyte complex is capable of transitioning to a migratory cell phenotype. I tested this with established methods used in the study of cancer cell metastasis. I determine whether this phenotype is firstly dependent on an ovulatory stimulus, and whether it is cumulus cell specific. I attempt to elucidate the molecular mechanisms involved by investigating expression of the well-characterised CD44 cell migration pathway in COCs, during an ovulation time-course. I then use specific antagonists to this pathway, to inhibit cell migration.

The final step in our hypothesis involves the investigation of the invasive capacity of the expanded COC. I analyse whether the expanded COCs are capable of degrading an extracellular matrix barrier during migration assays, and I compare this ability to characterised invasive and non-invasive breast cancer cell lines. I also investigate possible mechanisms involved in the invasive phenotype by inhibiting the matrix metalloprotease system, proposed to play an important role in the degradation of the follicle wall during follicle rupture, and by examining the *Adamts1* null mouse, as Adamts1 is a protease shown to be crucial during ovulation.

This thesis demonstrates novel and exciting properties of the cumulus oocyte complex during ovulation; offering new insight into our understanding of this complex process. It shows that the oocyte and its surrounding cumulus cells are not merely a passive entity, as previously thought, but rather may play an active role during this vital reproductive process.

Declaration

This work contains no material which has been accepted for the award of any other degree or diploma in any university or other tertiary institution and, to the best of my knowledge and belief, contains no material previously published or written by another person, except where due reference has been made in the text.

I give consent for this copy of my thesis when deposited in the University Library, being made available for loan and photocpying, subject to provisions of the Copyright Act 1968.

I also give permission for the digital version of my thesis to be made available on the web, via the University's digital research repository, the Library catalogue, the Australasian Digital Theses Program (ADTP) and also through web search engines, unless permission has been granted by the University to restrict access for a period of time.

Emily Renee Alvino

October 2010

Acknowledgements

Firstly, I would like to thank my supervisors Dr Rebecca Robker and Dr Darryl Russell, for giving me a fantastic opportunity. For helping me to develop a scientific way of thinking. Providing me with the freedom in the lab to make my own decisions and develop new techniques, has enabled me extend myself and learn a great deal along the way. Thank you for all of your support and encouragement.

To Dr Kylie Dunning, I would like to express my gratitude for the endless support you have offered me during my entire candidature. Thank you for your assistance in preparation of this thesis, general laboratory techniques, never-ending advice and offering me a second home. Thank you for being a fantastic mentor but most importantly a wonderful friend.

Thank you to members of the Ovarian Cell Biology Lab for technical assistance, but also support, especially Lisa Akison, Brenton Bennett, Laura Watson, Kathryn Gebhardt, Hannah Brown, and Kara Cashman. Thank you to Kate Frewin for assistance in cell culture.

To my fellow students and colleagues at the research centre thank you for the support over the past few years and most importantly the pub lunches.

These studies were financially supported with grant funding from the National Health and Medical Research Council. I would like to acknowledge financial support from the University of Adelaide, the Discipline of Obstetrics and Gynaecology and the Research Centre for Reproductive Health for international and domestic travel opportunities and my postgraduate scholarship.

Finally, to my family and friends, thank you for always being there. Thank you for constant support, nights out, coffee breaks and laughs. To Mum, Dad, Samuel, Nicholas and Andrew, thank you for giving me perspective, and reminding me what matters.

Abstracts arising from this thesis

2009

ALVINO ER, Robker RL and Russell DL. An *active role for the Cumulus Oocyte Complex During Ovulation. Biol Reprod*, June 15, 2009 81 (1 Supplement) 51 Annual meeting of the Society for the Study of Reproductive Biology, International Conference, 18 – 21 July ,Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, USA

ALVINO ER, Robker RL and Russell DL. CD44 *Signalling in the Cumulus Oocyte Complex during Ovulation. Reproduction, Fertility and Development*, Vol. 21 No. 9 Pages 73 – 73. Published: 26 August 2009 . Australian Society for Reproductive Biology, Annual meeting of the Endocrine Society of Australia (ESA) & Society of Reproductive Biology, National Conference, 23-26 August, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia

ALVINO ER, Robker RL and Russell DL. (2009) *An Active Role for the Cumulus Oocyte Complex During Ovulation.* Australian Society for Medical Research, State Conference, 4 June, Adelaide South Australia, Australia

2008

ALVINO ER, Robker RL and Russell DL. *CD44 signaling in mouse ovulatory cumulus–oocyte complexes. Reproduction, Fertility and Development,* Vol. 20 No. 9 Pages 69 - 69, Published 29 August 2008 Australian Society for Reproductive Biology, Annual meeting of the Endocrine Society of Australia (ESA) & Society of Reproductive Biology, National Conference, 25-28 August, Melbourne, Victoria, Australia.

ALVINO ER, Robker RL and Russell DL. (2008) *Demonstrating an active role for the cumulus oocyte complex during ovulation in Mice.* Australian Society for Medical Research, State Conference, 4 June, Adelaide South Australia, Australia

2007

ALVINO ER, Robker RL and Russell DL. (2007) *An Active Role for the Cumulus Oocyte Complex During Ovulation.* Australian Society for Medical Research, State Conference, 6 June, Adelaide South Australia, Australia

Table of Contents

Abstract		i
Declaration		iii
Acknowledger	nents	iv
Abstracts arisi	ng from this thesis	V
Table of Conte	ents	vi
List of Figures		xi
List of Tables		xiv
Abbreviations		XV
CHAPTER	1 INTRODUCTION	1
1.1	BACKGROUND	2
1.2	LUTEINISING HORMONE SIGNALLING TO INITIATE OVULATION	5
1.2.1	Cumulus oocyte complex expansion	8
1.2.2	Role of cumulus cells and the extracellular matrix in ovulation	9
1.3	MECHANISMS OF OVULATION	10
1.3.1	Inflammatory reactions at ovulation	10
1.3.2	Proteolytic degradation of the follicle wall	16
1.3.3	Smooth muscle cell contraction and intra-follicular pressure	21
1.4	AN ACTIVE ROLE FOR THE CUMULUS OOCYTE COMPLEX	25
1.5	SUMMARY	30

1.6	SPECIFIC HYPOTHESES AND AIMS	32
CHAPTER	2 MATRIX ADHESIVE PROPERTIES OF THE CUMULUS OOCYTE COMPLEX	35
2.1		36
2.2	MATERIALS AND METHODS	41
2.2.1	Animals and hormonal stimulation protocol and Tissue Collection	41
2.2.2	Adhesion Assays	41
2.2.3	Statistics	43
2.3	RESULTS	44
2.3.1	Adhesion of cumulus cells to ECM substrates following hormonal stimulation	44
2.1	DISCUSSION	46
CHAPTER	3 EXPRESSION OF MIGRATORY GENES IN THE CUMULUS OOCYTE COM	PLEX
DURING C	VULATION	50
3.1	INTRODUCTION	51
3.1.1	Cell migration mechanism	51
3.1.2	CD44 isoform specific functions	52
3.1.3	CD44 in the ovary	55
3.1.4	Rationale	55
3.2	MATERIALS AND METHODS	56
3.2.1	Animals, hormonal stimulation protocol and tissue collection	56
3.2.2	RNA isolation and reverse transcription (RT)	56
3.2.3	Polymerase Chain Reaction (PCR)	57

	Agarose Gel Electrophoresis	57
3.2.5	Quantitative real-time RT-PCR (qRT-PCR)	58
3.2.6	General methods for subcloning PCR product sequences	58
3.2.7	Statistical Analysis	63
3.3	RESULTS	64
3.3.1	Identification of CD44 isoforms in the hormonally stimulated mouse ovary	64
3.3.2	Temporal induction of CD44s in the cumulus oocyte complex during the period	ovulatory
period		66
3.3.3	Spatial and temporal expression of genes involved in CD44 mediated r	nigratory
comple	x	66
3.4	DISCUSSION	71
CHAPTER 4	MIGRATORY CAPACITY OF THE CUMULUS OOCYTE COMPLEX	DURING
OVULATIO	۱	76
OVULATIOI 4.1	NNTRODUCTION	76 77
OVULATIO 4.1 4.1.1	NNTRODUCTION CD44 and cell migration	76 77 78
OVULATIO 4.1 4.1.1 4.2	N INTRODUCTION CD44 and cell migration MATERIALS AND METHODS	76 77 78 81
OVULATION 4.1 4.1.1 4.2 4.2.1	NTRODUCTION CD44 and cell migration MATERIALS AND METHODS Animals, hormonal stimulation protocol and tissue collection	76 77 78 81 81
OVULATION 4.1 4.1.1 4.2 4.2.1 4.2.2	NTRODUCTION CD44 and cell migration MATERIALS AND METHODS Animals, hormonal stimulation protocol and tissue collection Transwell migration assays	76 77 78 81 81
OVULATION 4.1 4.1.1 4.2 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3	NNTRODUCTION CD44 and cell migration WATERIALS AND METHODS Animals, hormonal stimulation protocol and tissue collection Transwell migration assays Phase analysis quantification of migration and invasion assays	76 77 78 81 81
OVULATION 4.1 4.1.1 4.2 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3 4.2.4	NTRODUCTION CD44 and cell migration MATERIALS AND METHODS Animals, hormonal stimulation protocol and tissue collection Transwell migration assays Phase analysis quantification of migration and invasion assays Inhibitors of migration	76 77 78 81 81 81 81 83 83

4.2.6	Statistics
4.1	RESULTS
4.1.1	Cumulus specific gene expression in cumulus cells following an extended culture
period	
4.1.2	Cumulus cell morphology following migration assay of expanded and unexpanded
cumul	us oocyte complexes
4.1.3	Migratory capacity of cumulus cells following ovulatory hormones
4.1.4	Treatment of cumulus oocyte complexes with inhibitors to block cell migration91
4.1	DISCUSSION
CHAPTER	5 THE INVASIVE CAPACITY OF THE CUMULUS OOCYTE COMPLEX104
5.1	INTRODUCTION
5.2	MATERIALS AND METHODS
5.2.1	Animals and hormonal stimulation protocol and Tissue Collection
5.2.2	Genotyping of Adamts1 null mouse line110
5.2.3	Cell lines
5.2.4	Transwell invasion assays111
5.2.5	MMP inhibitor112
5.2.6	Statistics
5.1	RESULTS
5.1.1	Invasive capacity of cumulus cells compared to characterised breast cancer cell lines

5.1.2	Inhibiting cell invasion by treatment with a protease inhibitor and utilising the	e protease
defici	ient Adamts1 null mouse	115
5.1	DISCUSSION	118
CHAPTER	R 6 CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS	122
6.1	The active role of the cumulus oocyte complex during ovulation	123
6.2	Future Directions	127
6.3	Significance	129
CHAPTER	R 7 APPENDIX	133
7.1.1	Rac1 activation pull-down assay	134
7.1.2	Western blot detection of active Rac1	135
7.2	IDENTIFICATION OF ACTIVE GTP-BOUND RAC1 DURING OVULATION	135
BIBLIOGRAPHY138		

List of Figures

Figure 1.1 Schematic representation of folliculogenesis
Figure 1.2 LH responsive gene expression in the ovulating follicle7
Figure 1.3 Novel hypothesis of an active role for the cumulus oocyte complex in ovulation
Figure 2.1 Schematic representation of a cross section of the ovarian follicle wall
Figure 2.2 Representative example of mouse ovarian follicles following hormonal stimulation
Figure 2.3 Time-course of hormonal stimulation protocol42
Figure 2.4 Adhesion assay to investigate cumulus cell affinity for extracellular matrices45
Figure 3.1 Known mechanisms of CD44-mediated motility in mammalian cells53
Figure 3.2 Schematic representation of the alternatively spliced isoforms of CD44 and their association
with metastatic cancers
Figure 3.3 Detection of CD44 isoforms65
Figure 3.4 CD44 is significantly induced in cumulus oocyte complexes in response to ovulatory
hormones
Figure 3.5 Rac1 and Tiam1, essential components of the CD44 mediated migratory complex, are
constitutively expressed in both the COC and granulosa cells during the periovulatory period
Figure 3.6 Expression of RhoA, a downstream target of CD44, is hormonally regulated in the cumulus
oocyte complex and mural granulosa cells70
Figure 4.1 Schematic representation of sites of action of characterised inhibitors of CD44-mediated
motility in mammalian cells
Figure 4.2 Cumulus cell migration/invasion assay protocol
Figure 4.3 Method of phase analysis to determine percentage of migratory/invasive cells
Figure 4.4 Schematic representation of experimental design to determine culture conditions for
subsequent migration assays

Figure 4.5 Dissociated cumulus cells do not retain cumulus specific gene expression of intact COCS
after culture
Figure 4.6 Morphology of cumulus cells from unexpanded and pre-ovulatory expanded cumulus oocyte
complexes on the underside of migration assay filters90
Figure 4.7 Expanded cumulus oocyte complexes show significantly greater migration than unexpanded
cumulus oocyte complexes92
Figure 4.8 Migration of preovulatory expanded cumulus oocyte complexes is greater than migration of
granulosa cells
Figure 4.9 Migration of cumulus oocyte complexes was not inhibited with the addition of a neutralising
antibody against CD4495
Figure 4.10 Migration of cumulus oocyte complexes was not inhibited by the addition of a NSC23766, a
small molecule inhibitor of Rac196
Figure 4.11 Migration of cumulus oocyte complexes was not inhibited by the addition of Y-27632, an
inhibitor of Rock
Figure 5.1 Schematic representation of proposed invasive action of the cumulus oocyte complex107
Figure 5.2 Pre-ovulatory expanded cumulus oocyte complexes are as invasive as a known invasive
cancer cell line
Figure 5.3 Treatment of cumulus oocyte complexes with the broad-spectrum protease inhibitor GM6001
did not block cell invasion
Figure 5.4 Invasion of Adamts1 null versus Adamts1 heterozygous cumulus oocyte complexes117
Figure 6.1 Schematic representation of ovulation hypotheses including the novel "active cumulus oocyte
complex" hypothesis
Figure 6.2 Schematic representation of the "active cumulus oocyte complex" hypothesis following an
ovulatory stimulus

Figure 7.1 Rac1 activation pull-down assa	y136
---	------

List of Tables

Table 1.1 Null mutations resulting in severe ovulatory defects and associated with defects	; in matrix
formation or cell signalling events	11
Table 3.1 Murine PCR primer sequences (*primer will detect CD44s and any alternate isoform	is of CD44
present in cumulus oocyte complexe	56
Table 5.1 Primers used in genotyping of Adamts1 null mutant mouse line	

Abbreviations

αMEM	Minimum Essential Medium alpha
Adamts	a disintegrin-like and metallopeptidase (reprolysin type) with thrombospondin
	type 1 motif
Ambp	alpha 1 microglobulin/bikunin
ANOVA	analysis of variance
Ar	Androgen receptor
ART	artificial reproductive technology
bp	base pairs
BSA	bovine serum albumin
Bmp15	bone morphogenetic protein 15
CD44	CD44 antigen
cAMP	cyclic adenosine monophosphate
cDNA	Complementary DNA
Cebpb	CAAT/enhancer binding protein (C/EBP), beta
COC	cumulus oocyte complex
Csf2	colony stimulating factor 2 (granulocyte-macrophage)
DMEM	Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium
DMSO	Dimethyl sulfoxide
dNTP	Deoxyribonucleotide
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
eCG	equine chorionic gonadotropin
ECM	extracellular matrix
Egf	epidermal growth factor

Egf-L	Egf-like ligand
Egfr	epidermal growth factor receptor
EMT	epithelial to mesenchymal transition
ERK1/2	Extracellular-signal-regulated kinase 1 and 2
FCS	Fetal calf serum
F1	first filial
FSH	follicle stimulating hormone
GC	granulosa cell
Gdf9	growth differentiation factor 9
GDP	guanosine diphosphate
GEF	Guanine nucleotide exchange factor
GTP	guanosine triphosphate
GTPase	guanosine triphosphatase
h	hour
HA	hyaluronan
Has2	hyaluronan synthase 2
HC	heavy chain
hCG	human Chorionic Gonadotropin
Hmmr	hyaluronan mediated motility receptor (RHAMM)
HSC-3	human head and neck squamous carcinoma cell line
ΙαΙ	inter- α trypsin inhibitor
Ifna	interferon alpha
IL	interleukin

IU	international units
IVF	invitro fertilisation
IVM	in vitro maturation
КО	knock out
LB	luria broth
LH	Luteinizing hormone
Lhcgr	luteinising hormone/choriogonadotropin receptor
LPS	lipopolysaccharide
Lyve1	lymphatic vessel endothelial hyaluronan receptor 1
MAPK	Mitogen-activated protein kinase
MI	metaphase I
MII	metaphase II
min	minute
mIU	milli international units
MMP	matrix metalloproteinase
mRNA	Messenger RNA
Nrip1	Nuclear receptor interacting protein 1
٥C	degrees Celsius
OSF	oocyte seceted factor
OSE	ovarian surface epithelium
PB	polar body
PBS	Phosphate Buffered Saline
Ptg	prostaglandin
Ptger2	prostaglandin E receptor 2 (subtype EP2)

PCR	polymerase chain reaction				
Pde4d	phosphodiesterase 4D, cAMP specific				
Pgr	progesterone receptor				
Plg	plasminogen				
Plat (tPA)	plasminogen activator, tissue				
Plau (uPA)	plasminogen activator, urokinase				
PGRKO	Progesterone receptor knockout				
Ptgr2	prostaglandin E receptor 2, subtype EP2				
Ptgs2	prostaglandin-endoperoxide synthase 2				
Ptx3	pentraxin related gene				
PVDF	polyvinylidene difluoride				
Rac1	RAS-related C3 botulinum substrate 1				
Rcf	Relative centrifugal force				
RhoA	ras homolog gene family, member A				
RNA	ribonucleic acid				
Rock	Rho-associated coiled-coil containing protein kinase				
Rpl19	ribosomal protein L19				
Rpm	revolutions per minute				
RT	reverse transcription				
RT-PCR	reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction				
SEM	standard error of the mean				
SDS	Sodium Dodecyl sulphate				
SDS-PAGE	Sodium Dodecyl sulphate - polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis				
TBE	tris borate EDTA				

Tgfb	transforming growth factor, beta
Tiam1	T-cell lymphoma invasion and metastasis 1
TIMP	tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase
TLR	toll like receptor
Tnfaip6	Tumor necrosis factor alpha-induced protein 6
Tnfa	tumour necrosis factor alpha

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 BACKGROUND

Female fertility and reproductive success is completely dependent on the ability of an ovarian follicle to ovulate a mature cumulus oocyte complex that can be fertilised and ultimately establish a pregnancy. However, ovulatory defects and anovulation are common and unfortunately are major causes of female infertility. Conversely, a large number of women use oral steroids as contraception to prevent ovulation. Despite ovulation being a vital biological process and one which we have attempted to control for many years, the normal cellular mechanisms which fundamentally control this process remain relatively unknown.

The changes that occur within the ovarian follicle prior to ovulation, however, have been well characterised. Folliculogenesis, the process whereby a primordial follicle grows and progresses to a mature preovulatory follicle, is a gradual, staged maturation of the follicle and the oocyte it contains (Figure 1.1). A primordial follicle consists of an oocyte surrounded by a single layer of somatic cells. Primary follicles are recruited from the 'resting' primordial pool, which is characterised by the morphological change of granulosa cells from flattened to cuboidal and their proliferation (McGee and Hsueh, 2000). This is followed by the development of follicles to the pre-antral stage where granulosa cell layers surrounding the oocyte continue to increase in number, until finally in a mature or preovulatory follicle they become a stratified epithelial cell layer known as the mural granulosa cell layer. This stage is also accompanied by the development of another somatic cell layer, the theca (Edson, et al., 2009), which is separated from granulosa cells by a basement membrane. Subsequently a fluid filled antrum develops forming a physical separation between the granulosa cells lining the follicle wall and the somatic cells directly adjacent to the oocyte, which are known as the cumulus cells

Chapter 1 Introduction



Figure 1.1 Schematic representation of folliculogenesis

In primordial follicles, oocytes are surrounded by a flattened layer of somatic cells and as folliculogenesis progresses, cells differentiate to form specific cell types. Primary follicles consist of a single granulosa layer around the oocyte, and following substantial proliferation of the granulosa cells, multiple layers surround the oocyte and the theca layer develops. A fluid filled cavity, the antrum, is formed and granulosa cells differentiate into cumulus cells, which immediately surround the oocyte and mural granulosa cells, which line the follicle. Granulosa cells are separated from theca cells by a basement membrane. These preovulatory antral follicles express the LH receptor on granulosa cells, and can respond to the LH-surge, which initiates expansion of the cumulus oocyte complex (COC) capable of ovulation and eventually fertilisation. Finally, the cycle of folliculogenesis is complete with the terminal differentiation luteinisation follicular cells form corpus luteum, important for maintenance. or of to а pregnancy

(Figure 1.1). Cumulus cells exist as a compact layer of approximately 1000-3000 cells (Salustri, et al., 1992) and are attached to the oocyte and each other via gap junctions, which are important for cell-cell communication by allowing transfer of small metabolites and other regulatory molecules (Buccione, et al., 1990, Lawrence, et al., 1978). Collectively, the oocyte and its surrounding cumulus cells are known as the cumulus oocyte complex (COC). Cumulus and granulosa cells respond differently to hormonal cues leading to distinct morphological changes and functions within these cell types, with each contributing to the physiology of the follicle in specific ways. Only preovulatory, antral follicles containing a COC are capable of responding to the ovulatory stimulus, which is a surge of luteinising hormone (LH) secreted from the pituitary. Granulosa cells expressing high levels of luteinising hormone receptor (Lhcgr) respond to the LH-surge, secreting epidermal growth factor-like (EGF-L) ligands to initiate the ovulatory cascade in the COC. Hallmarks of which are oocyte nuclear maturation and the biological phenomenon known as cumulus expansion, processes required for ovulation and subsequent fertilisation of the oocyte. The final stages of folliculogenesis involve the terminal differentiation of granulosa and theca cells, and invasion of blood vessels to form the corpus luteum, responsible for progesterone secretion for pregnancy maintenance.

Ovulation is a highly organised and heavily regulated physiological process that importantly coordinates nuclear maturation of the oocyte with its release from the follicle and in the case where fertilisation occurs, receptivity of the uterus for impending implantation. Ovulation requires both mechanical and molecular changes within the ovary. The mechanism of ovulation has remained a topic of intense debate over many years with numerous researchers developing diverse hypotheses. However, it is widely acknowledged that following the LH-surge several steps are critical, including the cascade of regulated gene expression, expansion of the COC, and rupture of the follicle at the apex. These processes will be discussed in detail below. Whilst the decades of research in this area have provided

Chapter 1 Introduction

important insight into the mechanisms controlling ovulation, there still exist many contradictory results and gaps in our knowledge. The majority of our understanding of the molecular mechanisms of ovulation comes from research in rodents, particularly mice. In mice ovulation is stimulated by eCG to stimulate follicle growth followed by hCG 44-48 hours later to mimic the LH surge and initiate the physiological events associated with ovulation, including the vital cumulus expansion. Although, mice are a polyovular species, and ovulate greater than one COC per cycle compared to humans, who typically ovulate one COC per cycle, both species respond similarly to ovulatory hormonal stimulation. Physiologically, both display similar processes during ovulation, including cumulus expansion, rupture at the apical wall of the antral follicle, and subsequent extrusion of the COC for fertilisation. The major difference in the ovary of a mouse is the presence of an ovarian bursa, a sac which encloses the ovary and the infundibulum, this structure is absent in the human.

This review will initially focus on the well-established processes that occur in the ovary prior to, during and after ovulation, and then will focus on the various hypotheses and unresolved questions surrounding this multifaceted event.

1.2 LUTEINISING HORMONE SIGNALLING TO INITIATE OVULATION

Luteinising hormone (LH) is a glycoprotein hormone that acts via its G-protein coupled transmembrane receptor (Lhgcr) which is present on granulosa cells of preovulatory follicles (Figure 1.2). A surge of LH from the pituitary is required to initiate ovulation. This occurs in response to rising estradiol levels secreted from large ovarian follicles, resulting in an increased LH pulse frequency and amplitude from the pituitary and subsequently a large surge in circulating LH levels (Goodman and Karsch, 1980, Karsch, 1987, Moenter, et al., 1990). LH signalling initiates a cascade of coordinated events which

ultimately leads to oocyte nuclear maturation, cumulus expansion, ovulation and granulosa cell luteinisation. The luteinising hormone receptor (*Lhgcr*) is highly expressed on granulosa cells of preovulatory follicles with relatively low to undetectable levels present on cumulus cells (Peng, et al., 1991). The LH-surge initiates the induction of a cohort of EGF-like ligands (EGF-L) in granulosa cells which act as secondary signals upon the COC to initiate COC expansion and the resumption of meiosis and nuclear maturation of the oocyte (Park, et al., 2004).

Prior to the surge of LH the oocyte is surrounded by a compact layer of epithelial-like cumulus cells, which are connected to each other and the oocyte via gap junctions, which ensure continuous communication between the oocyte and cumulus cells. These gap junctions are critical in maintaining meiotic arrest via the transfer of cumulus cell synthesised cAMP to the oocyte. This transfer is required to maintain high levels of cAMP within the oocyte and prevent formation of the meiosis promoting complex and thus the resumption of meiosis (Bornslaeger, et al., 1986, Schultz, et al., 1983, Webb, et al., 2002). The LH-surge initiates increased synthesis of cAMP in cumulus cells. However, the concomitant breakdown of gap-junctions between the oocyte and cumulus cells results in declining cAMP levels within the oocyte and consequently meiosis is resumed (Dekel, et al., 1981). In addition to the breakdown of gap junctions, decreasing levels of cAMP within the oocyte is also attributable to the dissociation of cumulus cells from the oocyte during COC expansion (Hess, et al., 1999).

As well as initiating the resumption of meiosis, LH-induced EGF-L ligands also upregulate cumulus cell specific gene products, many of which are essential for COC expansion and ovulation (Hsieh, et al., 2007, Panigone, et al., 2008, Park, et al., 2004).



Figure 1.2 LH responsive gene expression in the ovulating follicle

The preovulatory follicle is able to respond to the luteinising hormone (LH) surge due to granulosa cells expressing the LH receptor (Lhgcr). This initiates a downstream signalling cascade involving induction of epidermal growth factor-like ligands (EGF-L), epiregulin and amphiregulin, which act on cumulus cells to induce synthesis of prostaglandin (via *Ptgs2* induction), whose signalling via the receptor, EP2 is essential for induction of the cumulus matrix gene tumour necrosis factor-induced protein 6 (*Tnfaip6*). The EGF-L ligands also act to induce cumulus matrix proteins important for cumulus oocyte complex (COC) expansion including pentraxin 3 (*Ptx3*). Induction of the cumulus matrix genes (hyaluronan synthase 2) *Has2*, *Ptx3* and *Tnfaip6* are dependent on both LH signalling and factors secreted from the oocyte (OSFs). Cumulus expansion requires the incorporation of products from serum (such as interalpha-trypsin inhibitor ($I\alpha$ I)) and granulosa specific products (such as a disintegrin and metalloproteinase with thrombospondin motifs 1 (*Adamts1*)) into the expanding cumulus matrix. The LH stimulated process also initiates the resumption of meiosis and nuclear maturation of the oocyte allowing a mature expanded COC to be ovulated at the apical follicle wall.

1.2.1 Cumulus oocyte complex expansion

When the ovulatory stimulus of the LH-surge is received, the COC undergoes massive changes in its structure. This includes the rapid production of a viscous extracellular matrix (ECM) between cumulus cells, causing the entire complex to expand in size and dissociate from the follicle wall. A major component of the matrix of an expanded COC is hyaluronan (HA), which is synthesised in cumulus cells by hyaluronan synthase 2 (Has2), and is detectable shortly after exogenous human chorionic gonadotropin (hCG) administration, an analogue of LH (Tirone, et al., 1997). Hyaluronan is thought to be anchored to the cumulus cells by the HA receptor CD44 (Ohta, et al., 1999), which has been localised in the ovaries of many species including human, porcine and bovine (Kimura, et al., 2002, Ohta, et al., 1999, Schoenfelder and Einspanier, 2003, Yokoo, et al., 2002a, Yokoo, et al., 2007, Yokoo, et al., 2002b). The cumulus matrix is dependent on a number of matrix stabilising proteins and these have also been shown to play an important role during ovulation. One of these critical stabilising proteins is tumour necrosis factor-induced protein 6 (Tnfaip6), whose induction is dependent on both LH and factors secreted from the oocyte (OSFs) (Fulop, et al., 2003, Varani, et al., 2002, Yoshioka, et al., 2000). It has been reported that this HA-binding protein is important in matrix stabilisation via its interaction with Inter-alpha-trypsin inhibitor (Ial) (Carrette, et al., 2001, Chen, et al., 1996, Fülöp, et al., 1997, Kohda, et al., 1996, Wisniewski, et al., 1994). Iαl is an integral component of the matrix but is not produced within the follicle; rather it enters via the circulation after the rise in vascular permeability following the LH-surge (Chen, et al., 1992, Hess, et al., 1999, Powers, et al., 1995). The heavy chains (HC) of $I\alpha I$ are covalently transferred onto HA, which is catalysed by Tnfaip6 (Chen, et al., 1996, Fulop, et al., 2003). The essential nature of such circulation-derived factors is demonstrated by the fact that expansion of mouse COCs in vitro only occurs in the presence of serum, which provides vital extrafollicular factors, including $I\alpha I$ (Chen, et al., 1992, Salustri, et al., 1989).

1.2.2 Role of cumulus cells and the extracellular matrix in ovulation

Cumulus expansion has been described in most mammalian species. Interestingly, what is now emerging is that a correctly organised matrix assembled around the oocyte is absolutely required for ovulation and fertilisation. This has been well demonstrated through the use of mice with null mutations in genes that express, or regulate the expression of, cumulus matrix components, which include Tnfaip6, Ptx3, Bikunin, Adamts1, Pgr, Ptgs2, Ptger2, Nrip1, Pde4d and Cebpb (Table 1.1). These null mutations result in a decrease, or complete failure in ovulation, which is associated with the absence of cumulus expansion or when expansion does occur, a compromised integrity of the cumulus matrix. Ablation of the matrix genes Adamts1, Tnfaip6, Ptx3, and bikunin (Ambp) lead to either the absence of expansion or abnormal and disorganised cumulus matrix structure, resulting in dissociation of the cumulus cells during expansion (Fulop, et al., 2003, Mittaz, et al., 2004, Salustri, et al., 2004, Sato, et al., 2001, Varani, et al., 2002, Zhuo, et al., 2001). Other nulls, such as Ptgs2, also have a reduced ovulation rate but in conjunction with a fertilisation failure due to a defect in cumulus matrix breakdown following ovulation (Davis, et al., 1999, Hizaki, et al., 1999). In contrast, null mutations in Pgr, Nrip1 and Erk1/2, (MAPK3/1) are completely anovulatory, and often follicles contain entrapped oocytes following the LH-surge, suggesting a defect in follicular rupture (Fan, et al., 2009, Jin, et al., 1999, Lydon, et al., 1995, Park, et al., 2003, Robker, et al., 2000). Cumulatively, the results of these studies suggest that the cumulus-oocyte complex, and specifically a correctly assembled extracellular matrix during expansion, is vital for successful ovulation.

1.3 MECHANISMS OF OVULATION

The extrusion of an expanded COC occurs through a rupture pore at the apical wall of the preovulatory follicle in response to the LH-surge. The cause of this follicular rupture has been debated for a number of years, with various theories being investigated. The timing of follicle rupture and ovulation in response to hormonal stimulus varies across species, but what is consistent is the expanded cumulus oocyte complex always ovulates at the apex of the follicle in order to pass into the oviduct where fertilisation can take place. Despite the large number of anovulatory models it is still unclear how the process of follicular rupture occurs. Highlighted here are a variety of mechanisms proposed to be responsible for the breakdown of the follicle wall and eventual release of the COC. These include a role for inflammatory events, immune cells, proteolytic remodelling of the follicle wall, increased muscle contraction and intra-follicular pressure.

1.3.1 Inflammatory reactions at ovulation

The hypothesis likening ovulation to an inflammatory response was famously proposed by Prof. L. Espey (Espey, 1980) and since then, many researchers have followed his lead and further investigated this concept (Brännström and Enskog, 2002, Bukulmez and Arici, 2000, Richards, et al., 2002). The idea that ovulation is similar to inflammation is supported by the important role of prostaglandins and proteolytic enzyme activity in the ovary, with both of these also being associated with classic inflammatory responses. Like inflammation, ovulation is accompanied by major physical changes that include oedema and an increase in local blood volume, eventually leading to tissue degradation (follicular rupture) and tissue repair (luteinisation and remodelling).

Chapter 1 Introduction

Similarities between inflammation and ovulation are clearly evident following the ovulatory, LH stimulus. The LH-surge causes an increase in ovarian vascularisation and vascular permeability leading to accumulation of fluid within the follicle, a similar process to the increase in blood flow and hyperaemia to a site of inflammation in a tissue. This increase in blood flow and fluid into the follicle is rapid (Powers, et al., 1995), and remains until the time of follicle rupture. The influx of fluid into the follicle is necessary for the incorporation of serum products into the cumulus matrix, which is crucial for cumulus expansion (Zhuo, et al., 2001).

Additionally, prior to and during ovulation there is an accumulation of leukocytes in the ovary, similar to that occurring during inflammation where there is an influx of leukocytes into an injured tissue. Leukocytes are recruited into the ovary following the LH-surge via the ovarian vasculature and are localised predominantly to periovulatory follicles (Bjersing and Cajander, 1974, Brännström and Enskog, 2002). Also, the number of leukocytes present within the ovary peaks, and is significantly increased at ovulation (Oakley, et al., 2010). Leukocytes have been implicated in the ovulatory process since in vitro perfusion of leukocytes and LH into the ovary led to an increase in the number of ovulations compared to LH perfusion alone (Hellberg, et al., 1991). Neutrophils and macrophages have also been observed in the ovary, with a striking increase in their infiltration during ovulation (Brannstrom, et al., 1993, Van der Hoek, et al., 2000). Furthermore, neutrophils converge at the apex of ovulating follicles (Brannstrom, et al., 1993) and depletion of ovarian neutrophils or macrophages results in a reduced ovulation rate, further emphasising the importance of leukocytes during ovulation (Brännström, et al., 1995).

	Gene name	Gene symbol	Ovulation Rate (% null versus controls)	Comments	Reference
Extracellular matrix proteins	Tumour necrosis factor and inducible protein 6	Tnfaip6 (Tsg6)	48%	COC expansion abnormal	(Fulop, et al., 2003)
	Pentraxin 3	Ptx3 (TSG-14)	45% No difference	Denuded or poor matrix formation Denuded or poor matrix formation	(Varani, et al., 2002) (Salustri, et al., 2004)
	A disintegrin and metalloprotease with thrombospondin motifs 1	Adamts1	33% 40%	COC expansion observed, less extensive Abnormal matrix formation, reduced fertilisation	(Mittaz, et al., 2004) (Brown, et al., 2010)
	alpha 1 microglobulin (Bikunin)	Ambp	43% (natural mating) 14% (natural mating)	COC expansion abnormal Entrapped oocytes, COC expansion abnormal	(Zhuo, et al., 2001) (Sato, et al., 2001)
	Progesterone receptor	PgR	0% 0%	COC expansion normal COC expansion normal	(Lydon, et al., 1995) (Robker, et al., 2000)
	Nuclear receptor interacting protein 1	Nrip1 (Rip140)	0% (natural mating)	COC expansion abnormal	(White, et al., 2000)
Cell signalling and regulators of transcription	Androgen receptor	AR	62%	Poor cumulus expansion, dissociated cumulus	(Hu, et al., 2004)
	Prostaglandin-endoperoxide synthase 2, cyclooxegenase 2	Ptgs2 (Cox2)	<5% (natural mating) <20%	No fertilisation, disorganised cumulus expansion No fertilisation	(Davis, et al., 1999) (Lim, et al., 1997)
	Prostaglandin E receptor 2, subtype EP2	Ptger2	68%	COC expansion abnormal, reduced fertilisation	(Hizaki, et al., 1999)
	Phosphodiesterase 4D	PDE4D	<30% <15%	Entrapped oocytes Entrapped oocytes	(Jin, et al., 1999) (Park, et al., 2003)
	CCAAT/enhancer binding protein	C/EBPβ	12%	No CL formation	(Sterneck, et al., 1997)
	Extracellular signal-regulated kinase 1 and 2	Erk1/2, (MAPK3/1)	0%	COC expansion abnormal, entrapped oocytes	(Fan, et al., 2009)
	Liver receptor homolog 1	LHR1 (Nr5a2)	0% (natural mating) <10% (superovulation)	COC expansion absent	(Duggavathi, et al., 2008)
	Sulfotransferase family 1E, member 1	Sult1E1	50%	COC expansion absent	(Gershon, et al., 2007)

Table 1.1 Null mutations resulting in severe ovulatory defects and associated with defects in matrix formation or cell signalling events

The role leukocytes play during ovulation is not known but may include the secretion of cytokines, chemokines and various growth factors. Cytokines known to play a role during ovulation include interleukins (IL), interferon α (Ifna), tumour necrosis factor α (Tnfa) and granulocyte-macrophage colony stimulating factor (CSF2) (Brannstrom and Norman, 1993, Brannstrom, et al., 1994, Brannstrom, et al., 1993, Hurwitz, et al., 1991, Wang, et al., 1992). In particular, IL-1 is upregulated at ovulation (Brannstrom, et al., 1994, Hurwitz, et al., 1991), and has been found to be important for stimulation of progesterone synthesis and the induction of proteases, and may be important as a chemotactic factor to encourage migration of leukocytes into the follicle (reviewed in (Brannstrom and Norman, 1993)). That also appears key during ovulation. Bioactive Tnfa is secreted by the ovulating rat ovary (Brannstrom, et al., 1993) and is also found in human follicular fluid (Wang, et al., 1992). This cytokine is involved in the induction of both prostaglandin and progesterone synthesis (Brannstrom and Norman, 1993) both of which are critical for successful ovulation. Collectively, these studies offer some insight into the importance of cytokine secretion by leukocytes in the ovulatory process. Leukocytes, particularly macrophages, are additionally important for the secretion of growth factors, including epidermal growth factor (EGF) and transforming growth factor β (TGF β) both of which are important for ovarian function (Ashkenazi, et al., 2005, Park, et al., 2004, Tsafriri, et al., 2005).

Macrophages are known to express toll like receptors (TLR) and a number of TLRs have been found to be induced at ovulation in the COC (Shimada, et al., 2006). COCs cultured with lipopolysaccharides (LPS), a TLR ligand, were found to increase expression of a number of immune-related genes, including *IL6*, *Ptgs2* and *Tnfa* (Shimada, et al., 2006). It has been suggested that TLRs play an important role during ovulation (Liu, et al., 2008). However, to date there is no information known about possible reproductive phenotypes of TLR null models, although aberrant TLR function may be related to infertility due to its associated pathways being important for cytokine production.

Chapter 1 Introduction

Macrophages and neutrophils are able to produce and secrete proteolytic enzymes, including cysteine proteases, the cathepsins, serine proteases including plasminogen activators (Plau and Plat), and matrix metalloproteinases (MMP) (Wu, et al., 2004). The role of proteases in the ovulation process will be discussed in more detail below, however, it is clear that proteolytic degradation is crucial in both an inflammatory response and during ovulation. Leukocytes may hone their actions to particular areas of the ovary, for example the apex during follicular rupture, and influence the ECM environment during ovulation by modifying its composition through the secretion of both cytokines and degradative enzymes (Vaday, et al., 2001).

Prostaglandins (PG) which are characteristically involved in pyrogenic (fever) responses are also known to have a key role in ovulation (Davis, et al., 1999, Espey, 1980, Murdoch, et al., 1986). Prostaglandins are produced ubiquitously throughout the body, and via their range of receptors, are involved in a variety of physiological processes, including control of inflammatory responses, smooth muscle cell contraction and renal function (Dubois, et al., 1998, Hao and Breyer, 2008, Horton, 1969). Prostaglandin E2 subtype (PGE2), which plays a role in vasodilation during inflammation, is produced in large amounts in the ovary in response to the ovulatory stimulus. This occurs via LH-induced expression of the prostaglandin synthase 2 gene (*Ptgs2*; synonym COX-2) (Brown and Poyser, 1984). *Ptgs2* is referred to as the inducible *Ptgs* isoform, and is associated with acute inflammatory responses, thus ovulation is likened to an acute rather than a chronic inflammatory response. Ptgs2 and in turn PGE2 are induced rapidly yet transiently in the ovary following the LH-surge or an ovulatory dose of hCG (Sirois and Richards, 1992). Inhibition of Ptgs2 in the ovary by administration of either indomethacin or NS398 (Ptgs2 inhibitors), leads to a significantly decreased ovulation rate (Gaytan, et al., 2006, Mikuni, et al., 1998). Similarly, the *Ptgs2* null mouse model, where PGE2 is not induced following an ovulatory stimulus, also results in a severely reduced ovulation rate (Davis, et al., 1999, Lim, et al., 1997).

14
Additionally, PGE2 replacement in *Ptgs2* null mice restores ovulation to rates comparable with wild-type controls (Davis, et al., 1999). Together, these studies support a role for prostaglandins in ovulation.

PGE2 acts through its cell surface receptors, in particular prostaglandin E2 receptor (Ptger2), in an autocrine manner. *Ptger2* expression increases in cumulus cells following hCG administration in mice, in a similar pattern to *Ptgs2* (Hizaki, et al., 1999). *Ptger2* null mice are sub-fertile and have a reduced litter size compared to controls (Hizaki, et al., 1999, Kennedy, et al., 1999). In these mice, ovulation rate is not as markedly reduced, as observed in the *Ptgs2* null mice, however, cumulus expansion is absent and fertilisation rate is severely affected (Hizaki, et al., 1999). *Ptger2* null mice also show both reduced mRNA and protein levels of the cumulus matrix component *Tnfaip6*, revealing a role for PGE2 signalling via *Ptger2* in cumulus matrix formation during COC expansion (Ochsner, et al., 2003). These data suggest that PGE2 is important for cumulus cell function and matrix production during COC expansion and that these processes are important for ovulation and subsequent fertilisation.

Inflammation often results in tissue damage and degradation, with serine proteases implicated in this process. For instance plasmin is an inflammatory serine protease that is involved in clotting and wound healing. In the ovary, plasmin has been investigated for its role in ovulation. Plasmin is produced by cleavage of its precursor plasminogen, which is a serum protein secreted by the liver. Plasminogen activators and inhibitors are hormonally regulated in the ovary at the time of ovulation (Beers, et al., 1975, Canipari and Strickland, 1985, Chun, et al., 1992, Liu, et al., 1991, Peng, et al., 1993, Reich, et al., 1985, Reich, et al., 1986). Whilst plasminogen deficient mice show a reduced ovulation rate, insinuating a role for this system in ovulation, the reduction is moderate and suggests compensatory proteolytic mechanisms are also present (Liu, et al., 2006, Ny, et al., 1999).

Whilst this inflammation model does offer insight into the mechanisms responsible for ovulation, a number of these typical 'inflammatory markers', as detailed above, have been shown to not be absolutely necessary or functionally redundant and possibly compensated for. Thus although inflammatory pathways obviously impact the process of ovulation, other processes are clearly at play.

1.3.2 Proteolytic degradation of the follicle wall

The favoured paradigm for ovulation is that a rupture pore is created at the apex of a follicle in response to proteolytic degradation of the extracellular matrix around the follicle. Schochet proposed in 1916, that ovulation was caused by something other than an increase in intra-follicular pressure, and suggested that the follicular fluid was capable of enzymatic degradation (Schochet, 1916). For follicle rupture to occur, the ECMs, which compose the follicle wall, must be breached, and this is most likely due to proteolytic degradation. The exact protease(s) required and their source within the ovary remain relatively unknown. Many other studies have proposed alternative mechanisms for the release of an expanded COC. These will be emphasised below.

Extracellular matrix of the ovarian follicle

The extracellular matrix (ECM) of the ovary provides crucial structural support for the follicles. Importantly in the ovary, the various ECMs present provide barriers and define compartments within the ovary. In addition to this structural role, the molecular constituents of ECM provide morphogenic signals and thereby are able to promote varying activities, such as adhesion, migration and invasion. Further, via specific interactions with cell receptors, as well as secreted proteins such as growth factors, the ECM can promote cell activity and differentiation.

The ovarian follicle is composed of various ECMs and these have been identified in a range of species and shown to have similar distribution patterns. Collagen IV has been localised in human follicles across folliculogenesis, mostly associated with theca and granulosa cells (Yamada, et al., 1999). Fibronectin, laminin and collagens I and IV have been localised in bovine ovaries to varying compartments including the basement membrane, theca and granulosa cell layers (Figueiredo, et al., 1995, van Wezel, et al., 1998, Zhao and Luck, 1995). In the rat, collagen IV has been localised to the theca and the basement membrane, and also the surface epithelium of preovulatory follicles (Fröjdman, et al., 1998). Despite the mouse being used extensively as a model to study folliculogenesis, the ECM composition of the mouse ovary is not as well characterised. However, collagen has been reported as a major component of the tunica albuginea, at the follicle apex (Berkholtz, et al., 2006, Bjersing and Cajander, 1974).

Matrix metalloproteinases

Matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) are a specific class of proteolytic enzymes involved in tissue remodelling in both physiological and pathological events. There currently are 25 different MMPs described, belonging to four different classes (Birkedal-Hansen, et al., 1993, Curry and Osteen, 2003). Many similarities exist between the subtypes, with significant overlap in functionality. All MMPs are synthesised as pre-proenzymes and secreted in an inactive form. This latent zymogen requires extracellular activation either by other proteases, the plasminogen activator system or non-proteolytic agents such as denaturants, reactive oxygen species or a low pH environment. MMP activity is also controlled via inhibition by tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases (TIMPs), which are abundant in reproductive tissues and hormonally regulated (Hagglund, et al., 1999, Li and Curry, 2009, Lind, et al., 2006).

Matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) have been implicated in causing the breakdown of the follicular wall leading to rupture of the apex and extrusion of the COC. Several different MMPs are induced at various times during folliculogenesis and many appear to be LH regulated. MMPs shown to be upregulated in response to the LH-surge include MMP1 and 2 in rat and primate (Chaffin and Stouffer, 1999, Reich, et al., 1991), MMP7 in primate (Chaffin and Stouffer, 1999), MMP9 (Robker, et al., 2000) and MMP19 (Hagglund, et al., 1999) in mice, MMP13 in rat (Balbin, et al., 1996) and MMP14 in rat and bovine (Bakke, et al., 2002).

The MMPs also exhibit distinct localisation within different compartments in the ovary, and their association with the follicular apex would suggest a role during ovulation. Indeed, studies have confirmed that MMPs accumulate at the time of ovulation at the apical wall, in particular MMP1 and MMP2 (Curry, et al., 1992, Murdoch and McCormick, 1992, Tadakuma, et al., 1993). Studies using inhibitors of MMP activity indicate that these enzymes play an essential role in ovulation. Administration of collagenase-type (MMP1, MMP8, MMP13) MMP inhibitor SC44463 resulted in a 50% reduction in ovulation rate (Butler, et al., 1991). This inhibition was time-dependent with SC44463 able to block ovulation when administered up to 7h post LH induction. Administration of specific collagenase inhibitors into the ovarian bursa or ovarian perfusion also resulted in a dramatic reduction in ovulation (Brannstrom, et al., 1988, Ichikawa, et al., 1983), suggesting an important role for collagenases in the breakdown of collagen in the follicular wall during ovulation. These collagenase inhibitors however, show very poor specificity for the collagenase-type MMPs. Alternatively, administration of a broad spectrum metalloprotease inhibitor, such as Galardin (GM6001) led to a modest 20% reduction in ovulation rate in rodent studies (Liu, et al., 2006). Thus although multiple studies indicate that MMP activity is involved in ovulation, it is unclear which particular MMP(s) are the essential mediators.

MMP deficient mouse models have not revealed a specific MMP responsible for follicular rupture, as all studies report little or no loss in fertility. Specifically, MMP2, MMP11, MMP13 and MMP19 nulls have been reported as fertile (Itoh, et al., 1997, Masson, et al., 1998, Pendas, et al., 2004, Stickens, et al., 2004). Fertility defects have not been reported in MMP3 null mice (Mudgett, et al., 1998). MMP9 and MMP12 nulls show reduced breeding efficiency, but this has been attributed to a placental deficiency rather than an ovulation defect (Vu, et al., 1998). Thus although MMP activity, particularly collagenase, is likely to be involved in ovulation, the high degree of redundancy within the family suggests that there may not be one single gene regulating this aspect of follicle rupture and ovulation.

A disintegrin and metalloproteinase with thrombospondin motifs 1

A disintegrin-like and metallopeptidase (reprolysin type) with thrombospondin type 1 motif (Adamts1) is a protease induced in granulosa cells following the LH-surge and is regulated by progesterone receptor (PgR). Adamts1 is synthesised in granulosa cells in an inactive pro-form, and is secreted, with the mature and active form localising to the extracellular matrix and cell surfaces of the COC (Russell, et al., 2003b). It has been demonstrated to play an important role during ovulation due to null mice having a severe ovulation defect, with approximately 70% reduction in ovulation rate following superovulation (Brown, et al., 2010, Mittaz, et al., 2004) and approximately 75% reduction in ovulated COCs following natural mating (Brown, et al., 2010). It appears that the subfertility of the *Adamts1* null females is due, at least in part, to follicles being unable to ovulate. This leads to speculation that this protease may have an important role in follicular rupture, as many follicles from *Adamts1* null mice contained entrapped oocytes, 16h after hCG administration (Mittaz, et al., 2004).

The mechanism by which Adamts1 causes follicular rupture is not known. Perhaps, Adamts1 is working to cleave and activate MMPs responsible for degradation of the follicle wall; however no MMP deficient

model has resulted in ovulatory defects, as described above. Thus Adamts1 could be acting to breakdown the follicle wall by interacting with it directly. Substrates of Adamts1 include collagen (Rehn, et al., 2007, Shindo, et al., 2000) present in the ovarian follicular wall (Berkholtz, et al., 2006) Another substrate of Adamts1 is versican another protein found in the matrix of an expanded COC (Sandy, et al., 2001). Studies have revealed a defect in follicular remodelling in Adamts1 null mice (Brown, et al., 2006). Versican is a proteoglycan produced by granulosa cells, which cross-links HA and may play a role in cumulus matrix organisation (Miura, et al., 1999, Ujita, et al., 1994, Wu, et al., 2002, Xiang, et al., 2006), and has been identified as a direct target of Adamts1-mediated cleavage in the ovary (Russell, et al., 2003b). Thus, the role of Adamts1 could be to cleave versican, which may be important for occyte release and the subsequent breakdown of the matrix prior to fertilisation. The function of Adamts1 appears to be largely non-redundant. Despite the presence and LH induction of Adamts4 and Adamts5 in follicles (Richards, et al., 2005), null mice for these Adamts genes are fertile (Stanton, et al., 2005). Thus, to date, Adamts1 is the only protease which, individually, has a major role in ovulation.

Plasminogen activator (PA) system

The plasminogen activator (PA) system has been discussed briefly for its involvement in the inflammation hypothesis of ovulation. Proteolytic action of the plasminogen activator system is responsible for physiological and pathological events and it has been implicated in the ovulation process from a number of lines of evidence (Beers, et al., 1975, Leonardsson, et al., 1995, Liu, et al., 2006, Ny, et al., 1999, Reich, et al., 1985). These include the observation that plasminogen production increases prior to ovulation, is localised to preovulatory follicles and can be induced by FSH and LH in vitro (Beers and Strickland, 1978, Beers, et al., 1975, Strickland and Beers, 1976, Wang and Leung, 1983). Plasminogen must first be activated to form the proteolytic enzyme plasmin by its activators, tissue-type PA (Plat) and urokinase-type PA (Plau) (Saksela and Rifkin, 1988). The production of Plat and Plau is

modulated in various ways including by growth factors and hormones (Collen and Lijnen, 1991, Saksela and Rifkin, 1988, Vassalli, et al., 1984). In the mouse ovary Plat and Plau have been shown to be induced following hCG administration (Leonardsson, et al., 1995). However, despite the suggestion that plasminogen and the PA system could be important for proteolytic degradation of the follicular wall, knockout mouse studies have revealed they are not essential. Mice deficient in plasminogen, the inactive proform of the enzyme plasmin, show a mild, 13% reduction in ovulation rate compared to wild-type (Ny, et al., 1999) suggesting that plasminogen is not essential during follicle rupture and ovulation. Mice deficient in only a single PA gene show no defect in ovulation and have normal fertility compared to wild type mice (Leonardsson, et al., 1995). When mice lack both *Plat* and *Plau*, ovulation is only reduced by 25% compared to wild type controls (Leonardsson, et al., 1995).

The PA system also works in cooperation with MMPs, to produce broad spectrum proteolytic action thought to be important during matrix remodelling in the ovary and specifically ovulation (Ny, et al., 1993). To determine the relative contributions of these protease systems to ovulation, plasminogen deficient mice have been treated with the broad spectrum protease inhibitor GM6001. Treatment of knockout mice with the inhibitor, so that both the PA and MMP systems are compromised, caused a further 14% reduction in ovulation (Liu, et al., 2006), resulting in a 30% reduction compared to wild-type no treatment control. Therefore, although both MMPs and plasminogen appear to play some role in follicle rupture, these proteolytic enzymes acting individually or together do not appear to be wholly responsible for ovulation.

1.3.3 Smooth muscle cell contraction and intra-follicular pressure

Early theories developed on ovulation and in particular the rupture of the follicle apex, have considered the involvement of intrafollicular pressure, either caused by smooth muscle cell contraction or an

increase in antral fluid in the preovulatory follicle due to the increase in vascular permeability (Hess, et al., 1999, Powers, et al., 1995). Numerous studies have looked at facets of these hypotheses with conflicting results. Literature over many decades debated whether there were smooth muscle cells within the ovary, and where they are located. More recently, it has been reported that smooth muscle cells are present in the theca layer surrounding follicles prior to ovulation (Ko, et al., 2006, Ren, et al., 2009). Interestingly, the apex of the follicle conspicuously lacked staining for smooth muscle cells (Ko, et al., 2006). Further, ovarian tissue from follicles stimulated with hCG have been shown to exhibit contractile activity following treatment with endothelin (Ko, et al., 2006). However, endothelin receptor antagonists show varying effects on ovulation (Bridges, et al., 2010, Ko, et al., 2006, Palanisamy, et al., 2006). Despite the long held theory that smooth muscle cell contraction may be responsible for follicular rupture, there is no definitive evidence yet for it having such a functional role.

In conjunction with smooth muscle cell contraction, increased intra-follicular pressure has been implicated in causing rupture of an ovarian follicle during ovulation. The literature surrounding this claim is again controversial. Early studies observed only a moderate increase in follicular pressure, and concluded that the rise was not sufficient to cause the follicle to rupture (Espey and Lipner, 1963). However, increased intrafollicular pressure has been reported following either administration of an ovulatory stimulus or a stimulus to induce cell contraction (Coutinho, et al., 1974, Virutamasen, et al., 1976). Whilst there was a rise in intrafollicular pressure detected in these studies, it is difficult to ascertain whether this was in fact due to an increase in systemic pressure, as it has been shown that intrafollicular pressure is dependent on and directly proportional to arterial hydrostatic pressure (Espey and Lipner, 1963). More recently, studies have confirmed the short-term increase in intrafollicular pressure during ovulation, yet the increase was reported to be moderate (Matousek, et al., 2001). However, the increase in intrafollicular pressure occurs concurrently with an increase in follice wall

contraction (Matousek, et al., 2001), which could be important in influencing the structure of the follicle prior to ovulation, specifically at the apex where COC extrusion occurs.

It is now generally accepted that intrafollicular pressure does moderately increase at the time of ovulation, consistent with the accumulation of fluid in an antral preovulatory follicle. Nevertheless, there is no evidence that this increase in pressure is sufficient to cause follicular rupture.

It is clear that prior to ovulation the ovarian surface epithelium is lost and the follicle wall thins and ruptures at the apex (Talbot, et al., 1987). The cause of this is unknown but it is likely to involve complex interactions between many if not all of the mechanisms described above, with each contributing in some part to the process. Although there is an increase in intrafollicular pressure and a contraction in the smooth muscle cells present in the preovulatory follicle, this process itself is not likely to involve proteases at the apical wall of the follicle. However, the identity, localisation and regulation of such proteolytic activity is not understood. In addition, aspects of the inflammatory process, for instance prostaglandin production, are clearly essential to the process, but their mechanistic actions are unknown.

Whilst the aforementioned mechanisms are all important components required for successful ovulation, they still do not explain how the follicle ruptures. Thus far, all theories have focused on the follicular wall being crucial, whilst an active role for the COC is overlooked. However there is increasing evidence described in detail above (Section 1.2.2), that the expanded COC, particularly its matrix components, is also somehow involved. I propose a novel idea whereby the expanded COC interacts with the follicle

wall and through highly localised and tightly regulated mechanisms, plays an active role in facilitating its own ovulation.

1.4 AN ACTIVE ROLE FOR THE CUMULUS OOCYTE COMPLEX

Although some observations are contradictory, the basic physiological mechanisms involved in ovulation are accepted. However, many knowledge gaps still exist. Most importantly, there has been no investigation of the role of the cumulus oocyte complex in controlling ovulation despite cumulus expansion being identified as an essential process to enable ovulation to occur. I hypothesise that the cumulus cells of the expanded cumulus oocyte complex transition to an adhesive cell type with invasive migratory properties; that the complex adheres to the apical wall prior to ovulation and invades the follicular wall through proteolytic action, thus creating and migrating through a rupture pore. Our hypothesis is demonstrated schematically in Figure 1.3.

In this model, the follicle responds to the LH-surge, inducing cumulus specific genes responsible for cumulus expansion (Figure 1.3A). A number of these important ovulatory genes are also known mediators of cellular motility and invasive capacity. Production of HA and its assembly into a pericellular matrix is a well known step in the progression of epithelial to mesenchymal transition (EMT). Versican is also a strong promoter of this process (Kern, et al., 2006) and the interaction of HA with cells via the HA receptor CD44, has been widely demonstrated to activate cell motility mechanisms in other systems (Bourguignon, et al., 2006, Bourguignon, et al., 2007, DeGrendele, et al., 1997).

During cumulus expansion, CD44 may be upregulated and bind HA to cumulus cells. CD44 may then activate intracellular targets to enable cumulus cells to transition to a motile



Figure 1.3 Novel hypothesis of an active role for the cumulus oocyte complex in ovulation

Ovulation begins with the LH-surge initiating a cascade of gene expression leading to cumulus oocyte complex expansion (A-B). The apex of the follicle thins due to contraction of smooth muscle in the basal region, causing thinning of the granulosa cell layers and revealing ECM epitopes in the follicular wall, which allows cumulus cell adhesion (B). Cumulus cells in the expanded COC then undergo epithelial to mesenchymal transition (EMT), responsible for cell migration. Just prior to ovulation the adhesion of cumulus cells to the apical wall triggers the proteolytic degradation of the ECM by cumulus cell derived proteases (C). Cumulatively this process allows the entire COC to invade and rupture the follicle. Box in (B) depicts area enlarged in (C).

phenotype. These targets may include the Rho family of GTPases, responsible for cytoskeletal rearrangement leading to cell migration (Hall, 1998). This model also involves the COC adhering to the apical wall of the follicle. Such adherence is a requirement for migration in other cell types. In the COC this might be mediated by the specific induction of adhesion receptors on cumulus cells. Alternatively or perhaps simultaneously, the thinning of the apical wall pitopes, ordinarily covered by granulosa cells. I propose that these components, namely extracellular matrices such as collagen, may be attractive to the COC allowing it to adhere at the apex of the follicle (Figure 1.3B). Following adhesion to the apical wall, the cumulus cells are capable of invasive migration, actively invading the follicular wall, through the actions of proteases in the COC such as Adamts1 creating a rupture pore to enable the release of the expanded COC (Figure 1.3C).

A fundamental validation of our hypothesis is the association of many of the critical COC genes with invasive cancer. In the ovulating ovary Adamts1 is induced in granulosa cells and incorporated into the expanded COC (Russell, et al., 2003b). Adamts1 has also been established as playing a role during cancer metastasis, including pancreatic, mammary and lung tumours (Liu, et al., 2005, Masui, et al., 2001). Versican is also induced during ovulation (Russell, et al., 2003a) and cleavage of versican has been shown to be mediated by Adamts1 (Russell, et al., 2003b, Sandy, et al., 2001). Versican is also a major component of tumour stromal matrix in prostate cancer and has been demonstrated to indicate the metastatic potential of tumours and prognosis as it also promotes EMT (Ricciardelli, et al., 1998). Growing evidence implicates Adamts1 proteoglycan processing in the invasive phenotype of cancer cells. The Adamts1 mediated cleavage of versican has been shown to enhance glioma invasion, whilst antibodies neutralising cleaved versican

can reverse this effect (Arslan, et al., 2007). Cleavage of versican by Adamts1 is additionally important physiologically during heart development by mediating cell migration to form heart valve and chamber structures (Kern, et al., 2007). Versican cleavage products are present in the COC during ovulation (Russell, et al., 2003b) whilst in *Adamts1* null mice, these cleavage products are reduced or absent in the expanded COC and basal follicular wall (Brown, et al., 2010). Combined with the severe ovulatory defect of *Adamts1* null mice, these results provide evidence that cleavage of versican by Adamts1 is crucial during ovulation.

Hyaluronan (HA) is another matrix protein consistently associated with both pathological and physiological mechanisms of cell migration and invasion (Fraser, et al., 1997, Knudson and Knudson, 1993, Turley, 1992). Overexpression of hyaluronan synthase (Has) in transfected cancer cell lines has been demonstrated to lead to accumulation of HA matrix (Itano, et al., 2002, Kosaki, et al., 1999), promotion of cell motility (Itano, et al., 2002), increased adhesion to ECM and increased tumourigenesis in mice in vivo (Kosaki, et al., 1999). The highly consistent association of HA and versican-containing matrices in cell migration and invasion suggest that the upregulation in Has2 and an accumulation of HA in the cumulus matrix could have a similar role during ovulation; promoting cumulus cell adhesion to follicle ECM and also cell migration. Furthermore, as mentioned previously, the HA receptor CD44 is implicated in cell migration and invasion following binding to its extracellular ligand. A comparable mechanism is proposed to act during epicardial cell differentiation during heart development. This mechanism involves the upregulation of Has2 by TGFB leading to HA production and binding to CD44, consequently inducing

intracellular signals, including activation of Rho family GTPases, responsible for changes in cell morphology and increased cellular migration and invasion (Craig, et al., 2010).

Pericellular matrices are HA and proteoglycan rich cellular coats that have been widely shown to facilitate motility of cancer and endothelial cells (Ricciardelli, et al., 2007). The COC matrix is an example of such matrix composition. Formation of a pericellular matrix has been suggested to be important for the regulation of cell adhesion, contributing to both adhesive and anti-adhesive cell behaviour (Evanko, et al., 2007). Such pericellular matrix has also been described in cancer cell models whereby the production of a hyaluronan-rich extracellular matrix increases cell migration (Evanko, et al., 2007, Ricciardelli, et al., 2007). Pericellular matrix production was increased in the prostate cancer cell line, PC3, when treated with recombinant versican (Ricciardelli, et al., 2007). Similarly, COC expansion involves versican incorporation into the cumulus matrix. Interestingly, this study also correlated expression of CD44 in PC3 cells to pericellular matrix production (Ricciardelli, et al., 2007). These results suggest an important role for CD44 in the metastatic capacity of prostate cancer. In further support of a role for CD44 and pericellular matrix formation for cell migration, research has revealed that COS-7 cells transfected with two different isoforms of CD44 form pericellular matrices, which are hyaluronan dependent. Pericellular matrix was increased around cells when exogenous hyaluronan was added to culture (Knudson, et al., 1993). Displacement of the pericellular matrix was observed upon the addition of either hyaluronidase or hyaluronan hexasaccharides, which compete for binding to hyaluronan receptors, such as CD44 (Knudson, et al., 1993). CD44 has been identified in the COC of many species (Furnus, et al., 2003, Kimura, et al., 2007, Kimura, et al., 2002, Ohta, et al., 2001, Ohta, et al., 1999, Schoenfelder and Einspanier, 2003, Yokoo, et

al., 2002a, Yokoo, et al., 2007, Yokoo, et al., 2002b), however little is known about its regulation in the mouse, and its importance during ovulation is yet to be elucidated.

A further mechanism by which CD44 interacts with hyaluronan to influence cell behaviour is during epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EMT), whereby a cell loses the characteristics of an epithelial cell type gaining mesenchymal features. EMT is evident in both physiological and pathological states. For example during heart development EMT contributes to cardiovasculature formation promoting epicardial cell invasion (Craig, et al., 2010). CD44 is considered characteristic of a mesenchymal cell, along with the expression of MMP9 (Takahashi, et al., 2010), which as has already been mentioned, is upregulated during ovulation in mice (Robker, et al., 2000).

Taken together I propose that the combined gene expression and morphological changes in ovulatory COCs generate a compelling argument for cumulus cells transitioning to an adhesive, migratory and invasive cell type during ovulation. I speculate that resultant production of ECM degradation enzymes, ECM remodelling, and promotion of cell migration act in unison to enable COC release from the follicle during the ovulation process.

1.5 SUMMARY

Numerous studies have highlighted the importance of the COC in the process of ovulation by showing that defects during cumulus expansion and matrix production all lead to severe infertility phenotypes including anovulation. However, to date research investigating ovulation has mainly focused on the follicle itself including increasing intrafollicular pressure, smooth muscle cell contraction, and proteolytic enzymes localised to the follicle wall. Yet, conclusive evidence is lacking to show that one or a combined series of these events are exclusively accountable for the release of a mature COC.

My general hypothesis is that the cumulus oocyte complex, through specific action of the cumulus cells, is able to actively contribute to ovulation by transitioning to an adhesive, invasive and migratory cell type.

To test this general hypothesis it is necessary to establish whether the COC expresses molecular components of a cell migration pathway following an ovulatory stimulus. Specifically the CD44 cell migration pathway has been implicated in playing a role in cancer cell metastasis and is known to be upregulated in cumulus cells following hormonal stimulation, in other spcies but has yet to be specifically studied in mice. However, no genes and proteins involved downstream of a CD44-HA interaction required for cell invasion, nor the adhesive, migratory or invasive capacity of the COC have been the subject of any previous investigation.

I hypothesise that COCs responding to an ovulatory stimulus upregulate components of the CD44 cell migration pathway.

An essential initial step in activating invasive migratory phenotypes in cells is their contact and adhesion to extracellular matrix. Just prior to ovulation the granulosa cell layer at the apex of the follicle thins revealing the follicle wall ECM. This may permit adherence of the expanded COC to the follicular wall - a key first step for cellular invasion.

I hypothesise that preovulatory expanded COCs will have the capacity to adhere to specific extracellular matrices found at the apex of the ovarian follicle wall.

The final key event in the model is that following cumulus cell adhesion to the follicle wall, the cumulus cells have the capacity to transition from epithelial cells to invasive migratory cells. Following cumulus cell adhesion to the follicle wall ECM, the COC, may be capable of invading through the follicle wall leading to its ovulation.

I hypothesise that the cumulus cells have an active role in ovulation, specifically, that they transition to an invasive motile cell type following an ovulatory stimulus.

This novel hypothesis of ovulation incorporates evidence accumulated from previous studies including the importance of proteases, follicle wall contraction and cumulus-specific gene expression, to explain the role of the cumulus oocyte complex in ovulation.

1.6 SPECIFIC HYPOTHESES AND AIMS

Hypothesis 1: Preovulatory expanded COCs are able to adhere to specific extracellular matrices of the ovarian follicular wall.

To address this hypothesis the following aims were addressed:

- Determine whether cumulus cells of expanded preovulatory COCs from ovarian follicles which had received an ovulatory stimulus, were more adherent than cumulus cells of unexpanded COCs.
- Determine whether cumulus cells of preovulatory expanded COCs showed an affinity for adhering to specific extracellular matrices known to be present in the ovarian follicle wall.

Hypothesis 2: Preovulatory expanded COCs express the CD44 migratory molecular complex, which is induced at the time of ovulation.

To address this hypothesis the following aims were addressed:

- Determine whether CD44 is temporally regulated in COCs following an ovulatory stimulus.
- Determine which variant isoforms of CD44 are expressed in COCs.
- Determine whether downstream targets of CD44 are temporally and spatially regulated in the ovary following an ovulatory stimulus.

Hypothesis 3: The COC transitions to a motile cell type following an ovulatory stimulus and this phenotype is mediated by CD44 signalling.

To address this hypothesis the following aims were addressed:

- Determine whether COCs are capable of cell migration following an ovulatory stimulus.
- Determine whether this migratory phenotype is cumulus cell specific by establishing whether granulosa cells are capable of a similar transition.

 Determine whether the migratory phenotype of cumulus cells is CD44-mediated by blocking CD44 and downstream targets.

Hypothesis 4: The COC is capable of invading an extracellular matrix barrier.

To address this hypothesis the following aims were addressed:

- Determine whether preovulatory expanded COCs are capable of invading an extracellular matrix.
- Determine whether COC invasion is comparable to characterised invasive and non-invasive cell lines.
- Determine whether COC invasion is protease dependent by utilising an MMP inhibitor and *Adamts1* null mice.

Chapter 2

Matrix adhesive properties of the cumulus oocyte

complex

2.1 INTRODUCTION

It is known that following the LH surge a number of changes occur in the ovary. Most profoundly, a cascade of cumulus cell-specific regulated gene expression leads to the production of an extracellular matrix, which surrounds the cumulus cells. This process is known as cumulus expansion and is required for ovulation and reproductive success (Chen, et al., 1993, Fulop, et al., 2003, Hess, et al., 1999, Salustri, et al., 2004). Following cumulus expansion, the cumulus oocyte complex (COC) is released from the follicle and into the oviduct where it can be fertilised. However, it is still unknown how follicle rupture occurs and the role played by expanded COC matrix. The extracellular matrix of a follicle maintains its cellular organisation and is also important for its structural integrity. However, throughout folliculogenesis the growth and development of the follicle requires continual remodelling of the extracellular matrix of the follicle wall. This is particularly evident during ovulation whereby the follicle wall breaks down enabling release of the ovulating COC.

The localisation of ECM during mouse folliculogenesis is not well characterised, however it has been reported that collagen is a major component of the follicular structure, mostly within the tunica albuginea the most dense part of the follicle apex (Berkholtz, et al., 2006, Bjersing and Cajander, 1974). Collagen IV and laminin have both been identified in the basement membrane of the follicle (Rodgers, et al., 1998), whilst, collagen II has been identified in the granulosa and theca layers of the ovary (Saha, et al., 2007). Fibronectin has been localised to the follicular fluid of antral follicles (Berkholtz, et al., 2006). Figure 2.1, a schematic representation of the wall of an follicle, shows the follicle wall prior to ovulation and illustrates where particular extracellular matrices reside.



Figure 2.1 Schematic representation of a cross section of the ovarian follicle wall

The ovarian follicle wall is made of a number of different cellular layers that perform distinct roles during folliculogenesis. The outermost layer is the ovarian surface epithelium (OSE), which is shed prior to ovulation. The tunica albuginea is the next layer adjacent to the OSE, this layer consists of thick connective tissue and collagen I fibrils. The next cell layers are the theca externa and theca interna. The theca externa contain abundant collagen fibres and provide a supportive role, whilst the theca interna cells express LH receptors and respond to it by producing steroids, particularly androgens. The basal lamina is a specific extracellular matrix between the granulosa and theca cell layers and is composed mostly of laminin and collagen IV. The innermost cell layers of the ovarian follicle are the mural granulosa cells, which are important for steroid production, primarily estrogen. These cells are in direct contact with the follicular fluid of the follicle antrum. The follicular wall is composed of different extracellular matrices dependent on the stage of follicular development. This schematic represents an antral follicle, which is abundant in collagen fibrils in the theca externa layers, laminin is present in both theca layers and the basal laminaa, and fibronectin is secreted in the theca layers and the follicular fluid.

What has been established by a number of studies, is that the follicle wall at the apex of the ovary thins (Bjersing and Cajander, 1974, Espey, 1967, Martin and Talbot, 1987) and is devoid of surface epithelial cells just prior to ovulation (Murdoch and McCormick, 1992, Talbot, et al., 1987). Images demonstrating this thinning just prior to ovulation are shown in Figure 2.2. The panels show the follicle wall following stimulation with either eCG alone or a subsequent ovulatory dose of hCG. In the eCG treated ovary the follicle has a thick granulosa and theca cell layer at the apical side, consisting of multiple compact cell layers. Whilst the apex of the follicle just prior to ovulation (post hCG), thins dramatically, and consists of a single theca cell layer and a dispersed granulosa cell layer. This phenomenon only appears to occur at the apical side of the follicle wall. Further, it has been demonstrated that collagen degradation is greatest at the apex of the follicle at time of ovulation (Murdoch and McCormick, 1992), including in the human (Postawski, et al., 1996).

The mechanism leading to follicle rupture and ovulation has been surrounded by much debate. I hypothesise that the COC plays an active role in facilitating its own release in a directional manner at the apex of the follicle. As described in the working model (Figure 1.3) I hypothesise that prior to ovulation, the thinning of both cellular layers and extracellular matrix at the apical wall of the follicle may expose distinct ECM moieties that were previously protected by granulosa layers. Furthermore, I anticipate that the ECM presents adhesive receptors to the expanded COC, and this could lead to adherence of the COC and provide directional cues for ovulation to proceed reliably toward the follicle apex and hence oviduct. This kind of directed cell adhesion is known to occur in biological systems such

NOTE: This figure is included on page 39 of the print copy of the thesis held in the University of Adelaide Library.

Figure 2.2 Representative example of mouse ovarian follicles following hormonal stimulation

These photomicrographs show ovarian follicles following ovulatory hormone treatment with (A) eCG and (B) eCG + hCG. (A) Unexpanded COCs with a compact layer of cumulus cells closely associated with the mural granulosa cells (mGC) at the basal wall of the follicle. (B) Example of expanded COC associated with the apical wall of the follicle, just prior to ovulation. The apical wall of follicles becomes thinned dramatically when compared to follicles prior to the ovulatory stimulus. The mGC layer at the apex becomes only a couple of cell layers, but increases in thickness at the basal wall. Images modified from (Russell, et al., 2003b) and unpublished data of D Russell.

as axon guidance, where axons recognise substrates such as extracellular matrix proteins, and adhere to specific targets or adhesion molecules in order to establish neuron connections (Thomas, et al., 1990, Zhang, et al., 2008). These adhesion molecules include integrins, which can be found on neighbouring cells. In a disease model system such as tumourigenesis, cell adhesion is vital for the progression of cancer cells to distal sites. For cancer cells to invade surrounding tissue, first they must adhere to the extracellular matrix of that tissue. They may upregulate a number of integrins on surrounding cells by secreting growth factors, thus adhere to these sites. The preovulatory expanded COC could act in a similar way, by adhering to extracellular matrix following the reception of a particular guidance cue, or perhaps by the upregulation of integrins on the cell surface by secretions of surrounding cells. Additionally, the ECM laminin has been shown in previous studies to be an important substrate for promoting the cellular adhesion and subsequent migration and outgrowth of neurons (Baron-Van Evercooren, et al., 1982, Hall, et al., 1990, Hammarback, et al., 1988, Thomas, et al., 1990, Zhang, et al., 2008) and laminin is a component of the follicle wall (Berkholtz, et al., 2006). Adhesion by cumulus cells to the ECM of the follicle wall is a necessary initial step for the proposed COC migratory invasive mechanism.

I hypothesise that the expanded COC will adhere to ECM substrates found predominantly in the follicle wall and that adhesion to extracellular matrices is specific to cumulus cells after ovulatory stimulus and not preovulatory cumulus nor granulosa cells. This phenotype would allow the preovulatory expanded COC to recognise substrates revealed at the apex of the follicle wall following thinning and be directed to where ovulation is to take place, at the apex of the follicle. To elucidate whether the expanded COC is capable of adhering to ECM found in the ovarian follicle wall, adhesion assays of cumulus cells against a number of ECMs were employed The results demonstrate that cumulus cells from expanded COCs compared to those from unexpanded COCs have varying adhesive properties.

2.2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.2.1 Animals and hormonal stimulation protocol and Tissue Collection

All animals were treated in accordance with the NHMRC Australian Code of Practice for the Care and Use of Animals for Scientific Purposes (NHMRC, 2004). Ethics approval was obtained from The University of Adelaide Animal Ethics Committee. The F1 C57Bl6 X CBA mouse line were housed at the University of Adelaide Animal Facility and maintained on a 12h/12h day/night cycle with rodent chow and water provided *ad libitum*. Mice were superovulated by i.p injection with 5 IU Equine chorionic gonadotropin (eCG) (Professional Compounding Centre of Australia, Sydney, NSW, Australia) at 1400 h on day 21-23 of age to stimulate follicle growth. This was followed 44 – 48 hours later with an injection of 5 IU Human Chorionic Gonadotropin (hCG) (Organon Australia, Sydney, NSW, Australia) to initiate ovulation. Cumulus oocyte complexes were punctured from follicles of ovaries at 44 – 48 h post eCG and10 h post hCG, in hepes buffered α -MEM with 5% FCS using 30 gauge needles (BD Biosciences) (Figure 2.3).

2.2.2 Adhesion Assays

Commercially available ECM Cell Adhesion Array Kits (Millipore, North Ryde, NSW, Australia) were used as per manufacturer's instructions. The plate consisted of wells pre-coated with purified human collagen I, II and IV, fibronectin, laminin, tenascin and vitronectin, with a bovine serum albumin (BSA) coated well as a negative control. Briefly, plate strips containing extracellular matrices were rehydrated with 200 µL of PBS for 10 min at room temperature. Cumulus oocyte complexes were isolated as described from eCG + 10 h hCG treated mice (n=10 mice/experiment). Cumulus cells were dissociated



Figure 2.3 Time-course of hormonal stimulation protocol

Time-course of hormonal stimulation protocol. Groups of prepubertal mice (C57Bl6, F1 C57Bl6 X CBA or *Adamts1*) were stimulated with eCG to initiate follicle growth followed 44h later by an ovulatory dose of hCG. Mice were sacrificed and ovaries removed. Cumulus oocyte complexes (COC), mural granulosa cells (mGC) and residual ovaries were collected for various analyses.

from complexes either by vortexing or hyaluronidase treatment. COCs from eCG treated animals were vortexed for approximately 4 min to dissociate the cumulus cells (method presviously described (Dragovic, et al., 2007)). Whilst, COCs from hCG treated animals were dissociated using 50 µL of hyaluronidase (10µM) and constant pipetting. Viable cell numbers were determined using the trypan blue exclusion assay, where stained cells visible in the field of a haemocytometer were deemed unviable and not included in the counts of unstained cells. Cell counts were performed and a single cell suspension was prepared in DMEM. In 100µL, 10x10³ cells were placed in each well in duplicate. The plates were incubated for 1 h at 37°C/5% CO₂ in air. After incubation media was gently aspirated and the wells were washed 2-3 times with 200µL of Assay Buffer (Cell Adhesion Array Kit, Millipore, North Ryde, NSW, Australia). Cells were fixed with absolute methanol for 2 min. After fixation cells were stained using the DiffQuik (Fronine Laboratory Supplies, Lomb Scientific, SA, Australia) differential staining protocol. Briefly, solution A (eosin) was added for 30 seconds followed by solution B (methylene blue) for 30 seconds, wells were washed in H₂O. Wells were then visualised on a microscope and cells manually counted.

2.2.3 Statistics

A 2-Way ANOVA was performed on log transformed data to normalise distribution with a Student Newman Keuls Multiple Comparison post hoc test. Statistics were performed using GraphPad Prism software (GraphPad Software Inc, La Jolla, CA, USA). Significance was accepted at p<0.05.

2.3 RESULTS

2.3.1 Adhesion of cumulus cells to ECM substrates following hormonal stimulation.

Adhesion assays were performed with dissociated cumulus cells from expanded and unexpanded COCs across a variety of extracellular matrices (Figure 2.4) There was a significant difference between adherence of cumulus cells isolated from unexpanded versus expanded COCs (p<0.001) but no significant difference in adherence to the type of matrix (p=0.6). Cumulus cells derived from expanded COCs were significantly more adherent to all matrices, with the exception of tenascin and the BSA negative control, compared to those derived from unexpanded COCs (p<0.05). Whilst not statistically significant, cumulus cells from expanded COCs appear to have a greater affinity for the collagen matrices over the other matrices examined. The negative control wells, coated with BSA, contained very few adherent cells as expected and confirms the selective affinity of cumulus cells for ECM proteins.



Figure 2.4 Adhesion assay to investigate cumulus cell affinity for extracellular matrices

Dissociated cumulus cells from unexpanded COCs (*grey*, eCG treated mice) and expanded COCs (*green*, eCG + 10 h hCG treated mice) were assessed for their binding affinities for a range of extracellular matrices. The number of cells which adhered to the various extracellular matrices is presented on the y-axis. Data is presented as mean adherent cell number (mean \pm SEM). A 2-Way ANOVA with a Student Newman Keuls Multiple Comparison post hoc test was performed on data that was log transformed to normalise distribution. Different letters represent statistical significant difference (p<0.05). n=3 replicates (3 independent experiments performed in duplicate).

2.1 DISCUSSION

In many biological systems, cell adhesion is the foundation for cell migration. Cells must attach at their leading edge, and detach at the trailing edge in order to project themselves forward. I have demonstrated that following expansion the cumulus cells are adhesive, which may be reflective of a change in cell morphology or indicative of cellular motility. The precise cellular mechanisms involved in the adhesive properties of the cumulus cells requires further investigation, for instance assessments of the breakdown of focal adhesion complexes. As part of our working model (Figure 1.3), the cumulus cells of expanded COCs are hypothesised to adhere to specific matrices in the follicle wall as an initial step towards ovulation through the apex. I investigated this by examining whether cumulus cells dissociated from unexpanded COCs. Further I examined whether cumulus cells from expanded COCs, would adhere preferentially to matrices found in the apical follicle wall specifically, collagen, laminin and fibronectin. Expanded COCs are always found at the follicle apex as ovulation approaches (illustrated in Figure 1.1), at least in the mouse where this is practical to investigate.

The mechanism for this may be explained by my observations that cumulus cells from preovulatory expanded COCs were significantly more adherent to all ECM substrates tested compared to cumulus cells dissociated from unexpanded COCs. Comparisons between individual ECM substrates were made, and whilst not statistically significant due to variability in the numbers of adherent cells, cumulus cells from preovulatory expanded COCs tended to show a greater affinity for collagen than the other ECMs. The result is an important biological observation, as collagen has been reported as the most abundant extracellular matrix in the follicle wall (Berkholtz, et al., 2006, Bjersing and Cajander, 1974). Furthermore, together with the collagens, laminin and fibronectin appeared particularly receptive to the expanded COCs. These two extracellular matrices are also present in the follicle wall of the ovary, and

could play an important role for the adhesion of the expanded COC In support of this concept, in other systems adhesion has shown to be promoted via an interaction between cells and particular moieties of laminin (Baron-Van Evercooren, et al., 1982, Hall, et al., 1990, Hammarback, et al., 1988, Thomas, et al., 1990, Zhang, et al., 2008).

How the cumulus cell may adhere to extracellular matrices of the follicle wall would be an important future focus. Specific cell adhesion molecules, including integrins, enable direct interaction between cells and the extracellular matrix. A major component of the follicle wall is collagen and this is a ligand for a number of different integrins, in particular the Beta1 integrins which interact with various alpha chains. Integrin expression has been investigated in the ovary, (Burns, et al., 2002, Fujiwara, et al., 1998, Fujiwara, et al., 1995, Honda, et al., 1995, Honda, et al., 1997, Nakamura, et al., 1997, Tamba, et al., 2008, Yamada, et al., 1999) however little is known about expression on the COC during ovulation, as most studies have involved the characterisation of granulosa cell integrin expression during follicle growth and luteinisation. It has been reported that $\alpha 2$ (Yamada, et al., 1999), $\alpha 5$ (Honda, et al., 1997), α 6 (Burns, et al., 2002, Nakamura, et al., 1997), α_v , β 1, β 3 and β 5 (Burns, et al., 2002) integrin subunits are expressed on granulosa cells and theca cells during follicle growth, ovulation and subsequent corpus luteum formation. The integrin subunit $\beta 1$ has been reported to be expressed on cumulus cells and thought to interact with ECM, specifically fibronectin and collagen IV, prior to fertilisation (Tamba, et al., 2008). Further investigations into integrin expression specifically during ovulation are required, as much of the focus to date has been on their involvement during luteinisation and fertilisation.

Prior to ovulation, the e basement membrane of the follicle breaks down and the granulosa and theca cell layers thin (Bjersing and Cajander, 1974, Martin and Talbot, 1987) possibly revealing ECM proteins,

which previously would have been concealed by granulosa cell layers (Martin and Talbot, 1987). }. It is possible that smooth muscle cell contraction causes the follicle wall thinning, and in the process reveals the ECM to the expanded COC. In support of this when the development of smooth muscle cells are inhibited in the ovary, the follicle develops normally but ovulation fails (Ren, et al., 2009). Smooth muscle cells are induced to contract predominantly by the Endothelin receptor system. Endothelin 2 mRNA specifically has been shown to increase just prior to ovulation, additionally follicular tension increases following treatment with endothelin 2 (Ko, et al., 2006). Furthermore, using an endothelin receptor antagonist, tezosentan, to block smooth muscle cell contraction results in a loss of follicular tension and decreased ovulation rate due to an absence of follicular rupture (Ko, et al., 2006). However, the inhibition of individual endothelin receptors alone is not sufficient to block ovulation, suggesting redundancies amongst the receptors of endothelin (Bridges, et al., 2010). These findings suggest an important role of smooth muscle cell contraction during ovulation. Smooth muscle cell contraction and apical thinning are likely to expose adhesive epitopes in this region to compliment the elevated adhesive capacity of the COC.

Enhanced adhesion of cumulus cells to ovarian ECM moieties satisfies the first requirement of our working model and provides a potential mechanism for how the COC becomes localised to the apical region of the follicle at the time of ovulation. I hypothesise further that the expanded COC attaches at the apical wall of the follicle and then initiates invasive qualities to form a rupture pore and invade through the ovarian surface, thus contributing to the ovulation process. In further chapters, I will explore this concept further, including investigating whether the COC has migratory and invasive properties during ovulation. However, the adhesive capacity of the COC is the first step in the migratory invasive cell phenotype I propose in the following chapters. In summary, our results have shown that the dissociated cumulus cells from expanded COCs acquire the ability to adhere to an extracellular matrix

surface. These expanded cumulus cells showed a greater affinity for the collagen substrates, which are major components of the follicle wall.

Chapter 3

Expression of Migratory Genes in the Cumulus

Oocyte Complex during Ovulation
3.1 INTRODUCTION

Our overarching hypothesis is that expansion of the cumulus oocyte complex (COC) mediates ovulation by transitioning to an adhesive migratory and invasive cell type. Having shown that ECM adhesion properties are indeed increased in an expanded COC just prior to ovulation, I next sought to determine whether the COC expresses genes involved in migratory pathways and whether these are hormonally regulated during ovulation.

The observed transition of cumulus cells to a more adhesive phenotype following expansion (Chapter 3) is an important initial step if these cells are to migrate. Whether components known to be important for cellular motility are present and induced in cumulus cells during the ovulation process will be investigated herein.

3.1.1 Cell migration mechanism

Cell migration occurs in response to extracellular chemokine or growth factor signals and involves the formation of attachment sites at the leading edge of the cell and detachment from rear adhesion sites. Typically, a cell capable of migration shows alterations to its shape, through remodelling of the actin cytoskeleton, which is structurally linked to the extracellular surroundings via interaction with transmembrane adhesion receptors (Lauffenburger and Horwitz, 1996, Vicente-Manzanares, et al., 2005). Cell migration is a highly orchestrated process. One well-characterised pathway is CD44-mediated cell migration, involving the transmembrane glycoprotein CD44.

CD44 is a transmembrane hyaluronan (HA) receptor (Underhill, et al., 1987), and HA is a major component of the extracellular matrix of an expanded COC. CD44 activates cell migration via interaction with its downstream intracellular targets; these include T-cell lymphoma invasion and metastasis 1

(Tiam1), Rho family GTPases Ras-related C3 botulinum substrate 1 (Rac1) and Ras homolog gene family, member A (RhoA) (Bar-Sagi and Hall, 2000, Bourguignon, 2001, Bourguignon, et al., 1995, Bourguignon, et al., 2000), (Figure 3.1). The Rho GTPases are mediators of actin cytoskeleton regulation during cell migration They are dependent on intracellular signalling molecules known as Guanine nucleotide exchange factors (GEFs), such as Tiam1, which control the activity of Rho GTPases by exchanging GDP on the inactive molecule for GTP leading to activation of the protein (Heasman and Ridley, 2008).

3.1.2 CD44 isoform specific functions

The CD44 gene consists of 20 exons (Figure 3.2A), which can be alternatively spliced to give rise to twelve variant mRNA and protein isoforms (Figure 3.2B). Several of these variant forms of CD44 have been shown to be associated with tumour progression and metastasis (Bourguignon, 2001, Screaton, et al., 1992) (Figure 3.2). Alternative splicing of exons in CD44 occurs in the extracellular region of the protein (Figure 3.1), whilst the standard form of CD44 (CD44s) contains no alternative exons, and is identified by the presence of exons 1 - 5 and exons 15 – 19, only (Figure 3.2B). The amino terminal region has conserved homology between species, and contains the HA binding "link protein" domain, with some homology with other HA binding proteins such as cartilage link protein and the COC matrix protein Tnfaip6 (Kahmann, et al., 2000). The implications of various CD44 isoforms in tumourigenesis has been extensively studied in breast cancer, where overexpression of specific isoforms was shown to activate downstream targets resulting in increased cell motility and metastasis (Bourguignon, et al., 2008).



Figure 3.1 Known mechanisms of CD44-mediated motility in mammalian cells

CD44 is a glycoprotein which undergoes alternate splicing (A) events. CD44 is a known hyaluronan (HA) receptor (B) which upon binding leads to activation of its downstream targets (C). Downstream targets include the guanine-exchange factor (GEF) Tiam1 which leads to the activation of the small GTPase, Rac1, by the exchange of GDP for GTP (D). An alternate pathway is the activation of another small GTPase, RhoA which acts via its kinase Rock (E). Both of these activated cellular complexes trigger cytoskeleton changes leading to cell motility and invasion (F).



Figure 3.2 Schematic representation of the alternatively spliced isoforms of CD44 and their association with metastatic cancers

(A) CD44 can be alternatively spliced into 12 isoforms or variant forms by splicing in exons (green) between exons 5 and 15. Exons 1-5 and 15-17 make up the standard isoform of CD44 (blue). Specific isoforms are known to be associated with various metastatic tumours. (B) The schematic describes the exons which are found in each of the described isoforms. The table highlights their association with metastatic cancer types (Bourguignon, et al., 1998, lida and Bourguignon, 1995, lida and Bourguignon, 1997, Kalish, et al., 1999, Kaufmann, et al., 1995). CD44s: standard isoform; CD44E: epithelial CD44

3.1.3 CD44 in the ovary

In addition to the extensive investigation of CD44 in cancer metastasis, CD44 has also been identified in ovarian cells of pig (Kimura, et al., 2002, Yokoo, et al., 2002a, Yokoo, et al., 2007, Yokoo, et al., 2002b), cow (Furnus, et al., 2003, Schoenfelder and Einspanier, 2003) and human (Ohta, et al., 2001, Ohta, et al., 1999). Its expression in the mouse ovary has not been reported. In the porcine ovary CD44 has been localised to cumulus cells of expanded COCs, and appears to be absent from unexpanded COCs (Furnus, et al., 2003, Kimura, et al., 2002, Schoenfelder and Einspanier, 2003, Yokoo, et al., 2002a). Whilst present in human granulosa cells, the expression of *CD44* appears to be higher in cumulus cells (Ohta, et al., 1999). Although *CD44* is known to be expressed in granulosa cells and the COC, its expression in the mouse ovary has not been examined, furthermore an investigation of the variant isoforms of CD44 nor its downstream targets, Rac1, Tiam1 and RhoA has not been examined in the mammalian ovary.

3.1.4 Rationale

Previous studies showing that *CD44* expression in the ovary is hormonally regulated and greater in cumulus cells compared to other ovarian cells suggest that CD44 may play an important role in the cumulus complex and ovulation. I hypothesise that induction of CD44 in the COC activates one or more of its downstream targets, controlling migratory processes in the cumulus cells. By adopting a mesenchymal phenotype, in response to the ovulatory stimulus, the COC may have an active role in facilitating ovulation via invasion and migration through the ovarian surface.

I have investigated whether the components of this CD44-mediated cell migration pathway are present, and whether they are hormonally induced in ovarian cells of the mouse during ovulation. I also characterised which isoforms of CD44 are present in COCs. Using a hormonally stimulated mouse model, the expression of migratory genes in COCs and granulosa cells were examined at various times during the ovulatory cascade to determine the expression profile of *CD44* and its interacting partners *Tiam1*, *RhoA*, and *Rac1*.

3.2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.2.1 Animals, hormonal stimulation protocol and tissue collection

All animals were treated in accordance with the NHMRC Australian Code of Practice for the Care and Use of Animals for Scientific Purposes (NHMRC, 2004). Ethics approval was obtained from The University of Adelaide Animal Ethics Committee. All C57BI6 and F1 C57BI6 X CBA mouse lines were housed at the University of Adelaide Animal Facility and maintained on a 12h/12h day/night cycle with rodent chow and water provided *ad libitum*. Mice were superovulated by i.p injection with 5 IU Equine chorionic gonadotropin (eCG) (Professional Compounding Centre of Australia, Sydney, NSW, Australia) at 1400 h on day 21-23 of age to stimulate follicle growth. This was followed 44 – 48 h later with an injection of 5 IU Human Chorionic gonadotropin (hCG) (Organon Australia, Sydney, NSW, Australia) to initiate ovulation. Ovaries and oviducts µre collected at 0 h and 44 h post-eCG administration and 4 h, 6 h, 10 h, 12 h and 16 h post-hCG administration (Figure 2.3). Cumulus oocyte complexes were punctured from follicles of ovaries, or dissected from oviducts 16 h post hCG in hepes buffered α-MEM with 5% FCS using 30 gauge needles (BD Biosciences). Granulosa cells and residual ovaries were also collected at all time-points

3.2.2 RNA isolation and reverse transcription (RT)

Total RNA was isolated using Trizol (Invitrogen Australia Pty Ltd, Mulgrave, Victoria, Australia) as per manufacturer's instructions, with the addition of an overnight precipitation in isopropanol and the inclusion of 7.5ug blue Glycogen (Ambion Inc., Austin, TX, USA) during precipitation, to aid with

visualisation of the pellet. Total RNA was then treated with Dnase (Ambion Inc., Austin, TX, USA) as per manufacturer's instructions. First-strand complementary DNA (cDNA) was synthesised from total RNA using random hexamer primers (Geneworks, Hindmarsh SA, Australia) and Superscript III Reverse Transcriptase (Invitrogen Australia Pty. Ltd, Mulgrave, Victoria, Australia). Briefly, 10µL of RNA, 2µL random hexamer primers, 2µL dNTPs (10mM) and 18.9µL H₂O, were all added to a microcentrifuge tube. The mixture was heated to 65° for 5 min and incubated on ice for 1 min. Contents were briefly centrifuged followed by the addition of 1µL SuperScript III reverse transcriptase (RT), 12µL 5x first-strand buffer, 3µL 0.1M DTT, 0.5µL RNase Inhibitor and 10.6µL H₂O. Samples were then incubated for 5 min at 25°C, followed by 50°C for 60 min, and finally 70°C for 15 min. cDNA was kept at -20°C.

3.2.3 Polymerase Chain Reaction (PCR)

For reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR), the following method was used, 5µL of template, containing 100ng of cDNA, was added together with 5µL of GoTaq Flexi® buffer (Promega Corporation, Annandale, NSW, Australia), 2µL dNTPs (10mM), 1µL each of forward and reverse primer (50µM), 0.2µL GoTaq[®] polymerase (Promega Corporation, Annadale, NSW, Australia) and water to make a total reaction volume of 50µL. PCR cycling was performed on a GeneAmp® PCR System 9700 thermocycler (Applied Biosystems, Mulgrave, Vic, Australia) with the following program; 94°C for 2 min, then 30 cycles at 94°C for 1 min, 60°C for 1 min, 72°C for 5 min, and finally 72°C for 5 min.

3.2.4 Agarose Gel Electrophoresis

To visualise PCR products samples were resolved by agarose gel electrophoresis. Briefly, 1% (w/v) agarose (Promega Corporation, Annandale, NSW, Australia) containing 0.5x TBE buffer (44.5mM Tris, 44.5mM Boric acid, 1mM EDTA pH 8.0), and 2µg/mL ethidium bromide. To each PCR sample, 15µL of 5X loading buffer (25% glycerol; 50mM EDTA; 0.25% bromophenol blue) was added and from this 15µL was loaded to wells of the gel. 5µL of 100bp ladder (Promega Corporation, Annandale, NSW, Australia)

was also run in each gel. Gel electrophoresis was performed in 0.5x TBE buffer at 80V. Gels were visualised using a UV transilluminator and imaged using gel documentation system (Kodak DC120).

3.2.5 Quantitative real-time RT-PCR (qRT-PCR)

Specific gene primers for qRT–PCR were designed against published mRNA sequences (NCBI Pubmed database) using Primer Express software (PE Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA, USA) and synthesised by Sigma Genosys (Sigma-Aldrich Pty. Ltd, Castle Hill, NSW, Australia). Primer pairs and sequences for murine *CD44*, *Tiam1*, *Rac1*, *RhoA*, *Has2*, *Tnfaip6*, *Ptgs2* and *RpL19* are shown in Table 3.1. Real-time qRT-PCR was performed in triplicate for each sample on a Corbett Rotorgene 6000 (Qiagen, Doncaster, Victoria, Australia). In each 20 µL reaction there was 2µL of cDNA (equivalent to 5ng/µL of RNA), 0.2µL forward and reverse primers, 10µL SYBR Green master mix (Qiagen, Doncaster, Victoria, Australia) and 7.6µL H₂O. All primers were used at a concentration of 25µM except for CD44 primers, which were used at 50µM. This was determined by primer optimisation and primer efficiency results (data not shown). PCR cycling conditions were 50°C for 2 min, 90°C for 10 min, followed by 40 cycles of 90°C for 15 seconds and 60°C for 1 min. Controls included reaction mixture as described with the omission of cDNA template (No template control). This result showed no amplification of product or presence of primer dimers. Gene expression was normalised to the RpL19 internal control then expressed relative to calibrator gene expression using the 2-^{ΔΔC1} method (Pfaffl, 2001). Calibrator sample was a 6h hCG stimulated whole ovary sample.

3.2.6 General methods for subcloning PCR product sequences

3.2.6.1 Polymerase Chain Reaction (PCR)

For reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR), the following method was followed. 5µL of sample cDNA was added at 100ng together with 5µL of 10x PCR buffer, 2µL dNTPs (10mM), 1µL

each of forward and reverse primer at 50µM, 0.2µL GoTaq polymerase (Promega Corporation, Annadale, NSW, Australia) and enough water to make a total reaction volume of 50µL. PCR was completed on a GeneAmp® PCR System 9700 thermocycler (Applied Biosystems, Mulgrave, Vic, Australia); 94°C for 2 min, cycling for 30 cycles of 94°C for 1 min, 60°C for 1 min, 72°C for 5 min, a final extension of 72°C for 5 min step to cease reaction.

3.2.6.2 Gel extraction of PCR product purification

Following conventional PCR of genes of interest, all PCR products were cloned to confirm gene sequence. Conventional PCR products were purified by gel extraction using the Qiagen MinElute Gel Extraction Kit (Qiagen Australia, Doncaster, Victoria, Australia). Briefly, the PCR product band was excised from the agarose gel with a clean, sharp scalpel. The gel slice was weighed and 3x the amount of QG buffer was added to a tube which was then incubated at 50°C for ten min and vortexed frequently, until gel was dissolved. One gel volume of isopropanol was added and the tube was inverted. To a collection tube, 800µL of sample was added, centrifuged for 1 min at 15,000g, the flow through discarded and the process repeated until the entire sample had been processed. QG

Gene	Forward Primer	Reverse Primer	Amplicon size (bp)	Accession number
Tiam1	TTCACTCCATCCTGGTTCTGTCTAC	CCAGTTGATGTGTCTTGCAAATG	111	NM_009384.2
Rac1	CATCAGTTACACGACCAATGCA	AACATTGGCGGAATAGTTGTCA	72	NM_009007.2
RhoA	AGCACACGAGACGGG	TCTAAACTATCAGGG	96	NM_016802.3
CD44s	CAGTCACAGACCTACCCAATTCC	GTGTGTTCTATACTCGCCCTTCTTG	100	NM_009851.2
(exon 4 – exon 5)				
CD44s	ACTGTGACTCATGGATCCGAATTAG	TCTGGAATCTGAGGTCTCCTCATAG	100	NM_009851.2
(exon 16 – exon 17)				
CD44v3	TGTACATCAGTCACAGTCACAGACCTACCC	GACTCTGATGGTTGAAATAACCATGAAAACC	482	NM_009851.2
(exon 4 – exon 7)				
CD44v10/CD44E	TGGGAGCCAAATGAGGAAAATGAAGATG	GATCCATGAGTCACAGTGCGG	1030	NM_009851.2
(exon 8 – exon 16)				
CD44v3	CTATTGTCAACCGTGATGGTACTCGC	GACTCTGATGGTTGAAATAACCATGAAAACC	430	NM_009851.2
(exon 5 – exon 7)				
CD44 *	CTATTGTCAACCGTGATGGTACTCGC	GATCCATGAGTCACAGTGCGG	1524 or 279	NM_009851.2
(exon 5 – exon 16)				
RpL19	TTCCCAGTACAGCACCTTTGAC	CACGGCTTTGGCTTCATTTTAAC	99	NM_026490.2
Has2	CAGACCTTCTCACATGCACAATGAG	TCAGTTACAGTTCGCCCATGTAAAC	80	NM_008216.2
Ptgs2	CCCTTCCTCCCGTAGCAGAT	TGAACTCTCTCCGTAGAAGAACCTTT	110	NM_011198.3
Tnfaip6	ATACAAGCTCACCTACGCCGAA	ATCCATCCAGCAGCACAGACAT	122	NM_009398.2

 Table 3.1 Murine PCR primer sequences (*primer will detect CD44s and any alternate isoforms of CD44 present in cumulus oocyte complexes

(500μL) buffer was added to the spin column, centrifuged for 1 min and the flow through discarded, followed by an additional 1 min spin at 15,000 rcf. PE (750μL) buffer in ethanol was used to wash the spin column with a 1 min centrifuge at 15,000 rcf, after which the flow through was discarded and the spin column was centrifuged for an additional min. Subsequently, the sample was eluted by the addition of 10μL of EB (elution buffer) to the centre of the spin column, which was allowed to stand for 1 min and then centrifuged at 15,000 rcf for 1 min.

3.2.6.3 Subcloning of PCR product sequences

Gel purified PCR products were subcloned utilising the TOPO TA cloning kit (Invitrogen Australia Pty. Ltd, Mulgrave, Victoria, Australia). Briefly, 4µL of purified PCR product, 1µL of salt solution and 1µL of pCR4-TOPO vector were mixed gently and incubated for five min at room temperature. The reaction was then placed on ice in preparation for transformation into competent TOP10 cells (Invitrogen Australia Pty. Ltd, Mulgrave, Victoria, Australia).

3.2.6.4 Transformation of E. Coli

Chemically competent TOP10 cells (Invitrogen Australia Pty. Ltd, Mulgrave, Victoria, Australia) were thawed on ice. When cells were thawed, 2µL of TOPO cloning reaction was placed in one vial of TOP10 cells and incubated on ice for 30 min. Afterwards, cells were heat-shocked in a 42°C water bath for 30 seconds. Then 250µL of room temperature SOC media (2% Tryptone, 0.5% Yeast Extract, 10 mM NaCl, 2.5 mM KCl, 10 mM MgCl₂, 10 mM MgSO₄, 20 mM glucose) (Invitrogen Australia Pty. Ltd, Mulgrave, Victoria, Australia) was added to the transformed cells, which were shaken horizontally for 1 h at 37°C at 220 rcf. Following this, 150µL of the transformed cells were spread on pre-warmed selective LB-agar plates (10g/L tryptone, 5g/L yeast extract, 5g/L NaCl, 15g/L agar) containing ampicillin (100µg/mL, Sigma Aldrich Pty. Ltd., Castle Hill, NSW, Australia) and incubated at 37°C overnight.

Following overnight incubation positive colonies were identified by performing gene specific conventional PCR on single colonies.

3.2.6.5 Plasmid midi-preparations

Positive colonies were screened by preparing small scale mini plasmid preparations using the Wizard® Plus Minipreps DNA Purification System (Promega Corporation, Annandale, NSW, Australia). Firstly, overnight cultures were prepared by the addition of single colonies to 2mL LB (10g/L tryptone, 5g/L yeast extract, 5g/L NaCl) containing ampicillin (100µg/mL, Sigma Aldrich Pty. Ltd., Castle Hill, NSW, Australia) and overnight horizontal incubation on a shaking incubator at 37°C. Subsequently, 1mL of each overnight culture was centrifuged at 15,000 rcf for 5 min to achieve a pellet. Each pellet was resuspended with 250µL of cell suspension solution, and then 250µL of cell lysis solution was added to each sample and inverted. Alkaline protease solution (10µL) was added, samples inverted and then incubated for 5 min at room temperature. Next, neutralisation solution (350µL) was added and mixed by inversion and samples were centrifuged at 15,000 rcf for 10 min. A spin column was inserted in the collection tube and the cleared lysate was decanted into the spin column and centrifuged at 15,000 rcf for 1 min, after which the flow through was discarded. Wash solution (750µL) containing ethanol was added to the spin column and centrifuged at 15,000 rcf for 1 min and the flow through discarded. This process was repeated with 250µL wash solution and centrifuged for 2 min. The spin column was transferred to a sterile 1.5mL tube, 100µL sterile water was added and the tube centrifuged at 15,000 rcf for 1 min. Plasmid DNA was stored at -20°C.

3.2.6.6 Restriction Digest

To ensure the gene insert had been successfully transformed, restriction digest of the plasmid DNA was performed. DNA (5µL) was added to a tube containing 1µL 10x buffer, 1µL EcoR1 enzyme and 3µL

 dH_2O . The reaction was incubated for 1 h at 37°C. The digest was run on a 1% (w/v) agarose gel, and compared to the conventional PCR product to confirm a size shift.

3.2.6.7 Sequencing

Sequencing of plasmids was performed using Big Dye Terminator 3.1 kit (Applied Biosystems, Mulgrave, Victoria, Australia). The sequencing reactions contained 190ng/µL of plasmid DNA, 0.4µL Big Dye, 2µL buffer and 2.4pmol of designated primer. Conventional PCR was performed with the following cycling conditions: 96°C 1 min (1 cycle), 96°C 10 seconds, 50°C 5 seconds, 60°C 4 min (25 cycles). Sequencing products were precipitated by the addition of 80µL of 75% isopropanol, vortexing and precipitation for 15 min at room temperature. Reactions were then spun in a microcentrifuge for 20 min at 15,000 rcf and supernatants were aspirated with a pipette and discarded. The pellets were washed with an additional 250µL of 75% isopropanol, vortexed briefly and re-centrifuged at 15,000 rcf for 5 min. Supernatants were aspirated and residual isopropanol was removed by evaporation by placing tubes, caps open, on a 90°C heat block for 1 min. Samples were analysed at the Molecular Pathology Sequencing Facility (Institute of Medical and Veterinary Science (IMVS), Adelaide, Australia) by an ABI 3730 Capillary sequencer (Applied Biosystems, Mulgrave, Victoria, Australia). Chromatograms were aligned and compared with published sequences for gene sequence homology.

3.2.7 Statistical Analysis

Real-time PCR expression data was normalised to *RpI19*, expressed relative to the calibrator sample (whole ovary following treatment with eCG + 6 h hCG). Data are presented as fold change from the calibrator which was set as 1. Data is presented as mean \pm SEM (n≥3 independent experiments) and analysed by one way-ANOVA or two way-ANOVA with post hoc test as described in figure legend. Statistical significant difference was accepted at *p*<0.05. Statistics were performed using Graph Pad Prism Software (GraphPad Software Inc, La Jolla, CA, USA).

3.3 RESULTS

3.3.1 Identification of CD44 isoforms in the hormonally stimulated mouse ovary

To determine whether CD44 and its variant isoforms were expressed in cumulus oocyte complexes, mice were stimulated with eCG + 6 h hCG after which ovaries were removed and expanded COCs analysed for their expression of CD44 isoforms by RT-PCR. Primer pairs were designed to cross exon boundaries to recognise specific variant isoforms. Location of primer pairs in relation to exon boundaries, the CD44 isoforms they detect and size of product they amplify are summarised in Table 3.1. Figure 3.4 is a gel electrophoresis showing the results of this experimental approach. Primers for *RpL19* amplified a positive control band of the expected length (lane 1). Primers for CD44ex5 amplified a band of expected length (lane 2). Two sets of primers designed to amplify the CD44v3 isoform (lanes 3 and 4) failed to amplify products of the predicted size (Table 3.1, Figure 3.4), suggesting that these were non-specific products. Additionally, a primer pair located within exon 5 and exon 16, were employed to detect all CD44 spliced variants. PCR products generated using these primers would differ in size depending on which exons were present and thus identify the number of CD44 isoforms present in COCs.) These primers amplified a distinct band of approximately 300bp in size (lane 5) corresponding to the expected size for CD44s. This product was sequenced and verified as being CD44 (data not shown). No product was detected with the use of primers for CD44v10 (lane 6). Using the strategies employed here, only the standard isoform of CD44 (CD44s) was detected in expanded COCs.



Figure 3.3 Detection of CD44 isoforms

Gel electrophoresis of PCR products identifying isoforms of CD44 in expanded COCs (eCG + hCG 6 h). Primer pairs were designed to identify alternate isoforms of CD44 (*methods section*). *RpL19* (lane 1; control primer pair), *CD44ex5* (lane 2), *CD44v3* (lane 3), CD44v3 (lane 4), all CD44 isoforms (lane 5; primer pair that span exon 5 - 16) and *CD44v10* (lane 6).

3.3.2 Temporal induction of *CD44s* in the cumulus oocyte complex during the periovulatory period

Following the identification of the standard form of *CD44* I investigated whether this gene was hormonally regulated during the ovulatory period by performing quantitative real time RT-PCR on COCs at four time-points during expansion and ovulation.Primer pairs spanning exons 4-5 and exons 16-17 were used to allow robust quantitative measurement of *CD44s* in COCs. There was no significant difference in the level of *CD44s* expression between COCs isolated from untreated versus eCG treated mice using either primer pair (Figure 3.5 A and B). Induction of *CD44s* was observed in COCs at 6 h post hCG (Figure 3.5 A), when COC expansion is occurring, however this was not significant when using primers against exons 16 - 17 (Figure 3.5 B). Levels of *CD44s* expression at 12 h post hCG were significantly higher compared to unexpanded eCG treated COCs but not significantly different to 6 h post hCG, using either primer pair (Figure 3.5). Thus, *CD44* mRNA is upregulated 6h post hCG administration, and this level of expression is maintained at the time of ovulation, 12h post hCG administration.

3.3.3 Spatial and temporal expression of genes involved in CD44 mediated migratory complex

Following the identification of *CD44s* I next sought to analyse downstream interacting molecules in the CD44 migratory pathway (depicted schematically in Figure 3.1) and whether these are hormonally regulated in ovarian cells during the periovulatory period. Thus, quantitative real time RT-PCR was used to determine the spatial and temporal regulation of *Rac1*, *Tiam1* and *RhoA* in mouse COCs and granulosa cells (GC) at four time-points across a time-course of ovulation. *Rac1* was constitutively expressed in both COCs and GCs (Figure 3.6A). *Tiam1* was also constitutively expressed in both COCs



Figure 3.4 CD44 is significantly induced in cumulus oocyte complexes in response to ovulatory hormones.

CD44 expression was analysed in cumulus oocyte complexes (COC) isolated from mice that were either untreated, following 44 h equine chorionic gonadotropin (eCG) stimulation or following subsequent human chorionic gonadotropin (hCG) administration at 6 (pre-ovulatory expanded) or 12 h (postovulatory). Analysis of mRNA expression of the standard isoform of *CD44* (*CD44*) was performed utilising two primer pairs designed to cross intron-exon boundaries at exons 4-5 (A) and exons 16-17 (B). Data is presented as mean \pm SEM (n \geq 3 independent experiments) and analysed by one way-ANOVA with Tukey post hoc test with different superscripts signifying statistical difference (p<0.05).



Figure 3.5 Rac1 and Tiam1, essential components of the CD44 mediated migratory complex, are constitutively expressed in both the COC and granulosa cells during the periovulatory period.

Analysis of *Rac1* (A) and *Tiam1* (B) expression in COCs (blue) and granulosa cells (grey) following no treatment or 44 h post administration of equine chorionic gonadotropin (eCG) or following subsequent administration of human chorionic gonadotropin at 6h (pre-ovulatory expanded) or 12 h (post-ovulatory). Expression data was normalised to *Rpl19* internal control and presented as mean±SEM (n≥3 independent experiments) Data is expressed relative to calibrator (whole ovary following treatment with eCG + 6h hCG) and presented as fold change from the calibrator which was set as 1. Data was analysed by two way-ANOVA with Bonferroni post hoc test (asterisk indicates statistical difference between cell types, p<0.05).

and GCs following hormonal stimulation (Figure 3.6B). At 44 h post eCG stimulation, there was significantly higher expression of *Tiam1* in COCs compared to GCs (p<0.05) but the cell types did not maintain significant differences in expression levels following hCG administration.

RhoA expression was also detected in both COCs and GCs (Figure 3.7). In COCs, *RhoA* expression was significantly induced 4 h post hCG compared to eCG, and this level of expression was maintained at 10 h and 14 h post hCG (Figure 3.7A). In GCs there was a similar pattern of expression (Figure 3.7B), where *RhoA* expression increased following hCG administration at 4 h, with a significant induction observed at 10 h post hCG compared to eCG treated COCs. However at 14 h post hCG, after ovulation, *RhoA* expression was down-regulated to levels seen in unexpanded eCG treated COCs (Figure 3.7B).

Thus, I have shown that the downstream mediator of CD44, Rac1 and Tiam1, are present and constitutively expressed across the ovulatory time-course, in both COCs and GCs. RhoA was found to be change across the cycle and was significantly induced following an ovulatory dose of hCG in both COCs and GCs. In COCs this increased level of *RhoA* expression was maintained throughout COC expansion and ovulation.



Figure 3.6 Expression of RhoA, a downstream target of CD44, is hormonally regulated in the cumulus oocyte complex and mural granulosa cells.

Analysis of *RhoA* mRNA expression in A) COCs (blue) and B) granulosa cells (grey) following 44 h post administration of equine chorionic gonadotropin (eCG) or following subsequent administration of human chorionic gonadotropin (hCG) at 4 h (pre-ovulatory), 10 h (pre-ovulatory) or 14 h (post-ovulatory). Expression data was normalised to Rpl19 internal control and presented as mean \pm SEM (n=3 independent experiments) Data is expressed relative to calibrator (whole ovary following treatment with eCG + 6h hCG) and presented as fold change from the calibrator which was set as 1. Data was analysed by One way-ANOVA with Tukey post hoc test (different letters indicates significant difference p<0.05).

3.4 DISCUSSION

CD44 mediated cell migration has been investigated in a number of models and is thought to play a role in cancer cell metastasis. For this reason, and because the CD44 ligand HA, is the major component of the ovulating COC matrix, I investigated the expression and hormonal regulation of the CD44 migratory machinery in the COC during the ovulatory period. I investigated the expression *CD44* and its downstream targets in COCs and granulosa cells, and found that the standard isoform of CD44 (*CD44s*) was significantly upregulated in COCs following stimulation with hCG. The downstream targets of CD44, *Tiam1* and *Rac1* were found to be constitutively expressed in both COCs and granulosa cells. In contrast, *Rho*A was hormonally regulated and significantly induced following ovulatory hCG treatment.

The expression of *CD44* standard isoform was upregulated within 6 h of hCG stimulation in COCs, peaking at 12 h post hCG administration. This is the first report of hormonal regulation of *CD44* in the mouse COC and supports previous studies which observed greater expression of *CD44* in mature compared to immature COCs, in pig (Yokoo, et al., 2002a, Yokoo, et al., 2007, Yokoo, et al., 2002b) and human (Ohta, et al., 2001, Ohta, et al., 1999). The different isoforms of CD44 can have important differences in cell function so it was important to determine which were present in the COC. In this study I detected the standard form of CD44 only and found no evidence of alternatively spliced isoforms. This was investigated via a conventional PCR approach using primers against different exons unique to each isoform. The standard isoform of CD44 has also been identified in the human ovary (Ohta, et al., 1999). Interestingly in the same study, the detection of the isoforms CD44v9 and CD44v3-10 were also examined however, there was no evidence that human cumulus or granulosa cells expressed these variant isoforms (Ohta, et al., 1999). I conclude that the standard isoform of CD44, cD44s, is the only isoform present in mouse cumulus cells and that this gene is LH-responsive.

It has been suggested that CD44 plays a role in COC expansion and/or oocyte maturation. A previous study sought to assess the role of CD44 in cumulus expansion in pig COCs, by adding a neutralising antibody during COC in vitro maturation; however, no differences in cumulus expansion were observed (Yokoo, et al., 2007). In vitro matured COCs show poor cumulus expansion and poor developmental competence (Dunning, et al., 2007, Eppig, et al., 2009, McKenzie, et al., 2004), however they express similar levels of *CD44* as in vivo matured COC, but the translated protein from these two conditions are of different molecular weight (Yokoo, et al., 2007). This is due to an increase in sialic acids on the terminal end of CD44 of in vitro matured COCs. Sialic acids are known the interfere with the binding of hyaluronan to CD44 (Katoh, et al., 1999, Katoh, et al., 1995), which could offer an explanation for the poor developmental competence observed following in vitro maturation of COCs (Yokoo, et al., 2007).

Stability of the COC matrix is essential for ovulation as mouse studies have revealed that null mutations in cumulus matrix genes such as *Ptx3* (Salustri, et al., 2004, Varani, et al., 2002), *Ptgs2* (Lim, et al., 1997), *Tnfaip6* (Fulop, et al., 2003) and *Adamts1* (Mittaz, et al., 2004) frequently leads to a failure in cumulus expansion and anovulation. Although ovarian function has not been specifically investigated in *CD44* null mice, they have not been reported to have an overt fertility defect (Schmits, et al., 1997). Thus unlike other cumulus and granulosa specific genes which when absent lead to poor matrix formation or complete lack of expansion, CD44 may not be acting as a matrix stabiliser. Most likely however there are other hyaluronan receptors present in the COC that could functionally compensate for CD44, for instance, lymphatic vessel endothelial hyaluronan receptor 1 (LYVE-1) or hyaluronan mediated motility receptor (Hmmr, synonym; RHAMM). The role that CD44 plays during folliculogenesis and ovulation therefore, remains unknown.

72

Interestingly, soluble CD44 was found in the follicular fluid of patients undergoing infertility treatment, and higher CD44 levels were correlated with better embryo outcomes (Ohta, et al., 2001). Follicular fluid levels of CD44 have also been shown to correlate with IVF success (Ohta, et al., 2001) These studies suggest CD44 may play an important role in oocyte maturation and developmental competence. Additionally, CD44 may play an important role in the COC in promoting cell motility. The association between CD44 and hyaluronan initiates cell-cell and cell-matrix interactions but also promotes cancer cell metastasis (reviewed in (Heldin, et al., 2008)) and perhaps a similar process takes place within the expanded cumulus mass. The intracellular signalling mechanism activated by CD44 in the COC has not been studied.

Cell signalling targets of the CD44 mediated motility pathway were also investigated using real-time RT-PCR analysis. The results showed constitutive expression of the small GTPase *Rac1* across the ovulation period in COCs. The expression also did not differ between cell types, with both COCs and granulosa cells showing constitutive *Rac1* expression in response to an ovulatory stimulus. In contrast, *Tiam1* expression in COCs upon eCG administration was significantly different to the expression in granulosa cells at the same time-point however neither cell type showed significant induction in response to ovulatory hormone administration. *Tiam1* message may be increased in COCs over granolusa cells at this early time point to prepare cumulus cells to initiate activation of Rac1 rapidly after the LH surge. This result is the first known investigation of Tiam1 and Rac1 in mouse ovarian cells. In pig COCs Rac1 protein levels were reported to be stable prior to and during cumulus expansion, (Yi, et al., 2008). These results concur with our own study, which found constitutive expression of *Rac1* message prior to and during cumulus expansion, and also constitutive protein levels at 44 h post eCG treatment and at eCG + hCG 12 h treatment (Appendix 7.2). By assessing the level of GTP-bound Rac1 in COCs, I could determine whether this protein was active at the time of ovulation thus I also sought to

73

investigate the activation status of Rac1 in response to an ovulatory stimulus. When expanded COCs at 12 h post hCG were compared to eCG treated unexpanded COCs, Rac1 protein was detected in both COC groups (Appendix 7.2) and a very faint band, corresponding to active Rac1 was observed in expanded 12 h hCG COCs but not in unexpanded COCs. Thus while this assay was successful it was not reliably reproducible and was technically prohibitive due to the large amount of material required.

RhoA was found to be expressed in both COCs and granulosa cells and was significantly induced in both cells types following hCG. This mRNA expression correlates with reports of RhoA protein levels and activity in COCs at 14h post hCG in a previous study (Yodoi, et al., 2009). Recently *RhoA* mRNA has been detected in mouse ovaries and oocytes, and found to localise to the oocyte during spontaneous maturation (Elbaz, et al., 2010). Furthermore, when Rock, the downstream target of RhoA, was inhibited, extrusion of the first polar body was blocked (Elbaz, et al., 2010) pointing to the potential importance of this signalling cascade during oocyte nuclear maturation. It is likely that the regulation of RhoA shown in this study, by LH, is via an indirect mechanism, as there is no evidence in the literature of RhoA containing hormone response elements in its promoter region. Additionally, another study found that RhoA activity is regulated by prostaglandin signalling, which is an essential signalling cascade for COC expansion and ovulation in response to LH (Yodoi, et al., 2009). Overall, this evidence indicates a role for RhoA downstream of CD44 in the peri-ovulatory COC.

CD44 and RhoA have both been shown to have an association with oocyte developmental competence, but this pathway is also commonly involved in cell motility. Our findings show that mouse COCs express the machinery required for CD44 mediated cell migration and suggest that this pathway may be involved in the COC maturation process and during ovulation. The functional significance of this pathway in the

ovary during this time-period remains to be elucidated however and is the subject of further investigation.

Chapter 4

Migratory Capacity of the Cumulus Oocyte

Complex during Ovulation

4.1 INTRODUCTION

Whether the cumulus cells are able to actively facilitate ovulation is the focus of this thesis, specifically whether the cumulus oocyte complex (COC) is able to transition to a motile cell phenotype following the ovulatory stimulus. I hypothesised that the HA receptor CD44 may contribute to this process, and in Chapter 3 I show that genes involved in the CD44 cell motility mechanism are present in the mouse ovary. However, it is unknown whether this pathway in cumulus cells indeed promotes a migratory phenotype.

Cell migration is a highly orchestrated process involving a series of events that can be the result of various regulated and overlapping pathways. Cell migration requires changes to cell shape, which is typically associated with actin cytoskeleton remodelling. The cytoskeleton of a cell is structurally linked to the extracellular surroundings, ie adjacent cells and matrix, and the migration of cells involves the detachment from rear adhesion sites and the formation of attachment sites at the leading edge of the cell (Ilina and FriedI, 2009, Vicente-Manzanares, et al., 2005). The leading edge of the cell initiates cell motility via cellular extensions known as lamellipodia or filopodia, protrusions that have integrin-containing contacts, which interact with extracellular matrix and form sites known as focal adhesion complexes (Ezratty, et al., 2005, Raftopoulou and Hall, 2004, Small, et al., 2002). Simultaneously, at the rear of the migrating cell, it is necessary for integrin dependent adhesion sites to be dispersed. This results in the reduction of focal contact size at the rear and the cell being propelled forward in the direction of migration. The process of cell migration and the changes observed occurs as the result of a cell responding to extracellular chemokine or growth factor signals and possibly hormonal regulation of pathways responsible for cell migration, adhesion and invasion (Ferretti, et al., 2007, Knofler, 2010).

4.1.1 CD44 and cell migration

CD44 mediated cell migration pathway primarily involves the small GTPases Rac1 and RhoA, which are members of the Rho family, and the guanine exchange factor Tiam1 which is responsible for the activation of Rac1 through exchange of GDP for GTP. To determine their relative contributions to cell migration, a number of studies have utilised inhibitors of particular components of the pathway.

CD44 neutralising studies have been completed in tumour cell models and found cell migration was reduced when cells were pre-treated with a neutralising antibody against CD44 (Bourguignon, et al., 2006, Bourguignon, et al., 2007)(Figure 4.1). The Rac1 inhibitor NSC23766 has been used to investigate the role of this small GTPase during cell migration (Figure 4.1). Extravillous trophoblasts, a highly motile and invasive cell type, pretreated with NSC23766, showed reduced migration in transwell migration assays (Nicola, et al., 2008). A number of studies have reported decreases in cell migration and invasion upon treatment with NSC23766 (Desai, et al., 2008, Jaffe and Schwartz, 2008, Ramesh, et al., 2007, Wang, et al., 2009) as well as changes in motile cell characteristics including loss of stress fibres (Ramesh, et al., 2007), loss of lamellipodial extensions (Jaffe and Schwartz, 2008), decreased active Rac1 (Desai, et al., 2008), and a decrease in adhesion molecule expression (Ramesh, et al., 2007). These cumulative observations demonstrate Rac1 with its associated activator Tiam1 are important components in cell motility.

RhoA activation of cell motility can be inhibited using the agent Y-27632, which inhibits RhoA activity, preventing phosphorylation and activation of its downstream target, Rho-associated coiled-coil containing protein kinase (Rock) (Ishizaki, et al., 2000)(Figure 4.1). The inhibition of Rock activation by Y-27632 blocks cytoskeletal remodelling and has been reported to decrease cancer cell (Chang, et al., 2010, Imamura, et al., 2000) and trophoblast cell migration (Nicola, et al., 2008).

The use of this inhibitor also leads to changes in known characteristics of cell morphology associated with cell adhesion and migration (Imamura, et al., 2000, Ishizaki, et al., 2000, Uehata, et al., 1997) and decreased levels of specific matrix metalloproteases (MMPs), including MMP9 and MMP2 (Chang, et al., 2010). These reports demonstrate an involvement of RhoA, and its associated cell-signalling pathway in cell migration and invasion, which requires proteolytic activity. However, other experiments using RhoA inhibition in various cell migration models have demonstrated the complexity of this pathway. Some reports show Y27632 promotes cell migration (Chang, et al., 2010, Darenfed, et al., 2007, Imamura, et al., 2000, Ishizaki, et al., 2000) and invasion while other studies report that migration is reduced (Fafet, et al., 2008, Lee and Kay, 2006, Salhia, et al., 2005, Tabu, et al., 2007). Cumulatively the studies demonstrate important effects of cell context whereby RhoA can mediate either actin remodelling and therefore promote motility or in other cases restrain the rate of motility by increased adhesion at the rear of the cell.



Figure 4.1 Schematic representation of sites of action of characterised inhibitors of CD44mediated motility in mammalian cells.

CD44 is a known hyaluronan (HA) receptor which upon binding leads to activation of its downstream targets. In this chapter, a neutralising antibody against CD44 (A) was used to inhibit CD44 and its downstream effects. Downstream targets include the guanine-exchange factor (GEF) Tiam1 that leads to the activation of the small GTPase, Rac1, by the exchange of GDP for GTP. NSC23766 is a small molecule Rac1 inhibitor used to block activation of Rac1 by Tiam1 (D). An alternate pathway is the activation of another small GTPase, RhoA, which acts via its kinase ROCK. Y-27632 is an inhibitor against ROCK, the kinase downstream of RhoA (E). Each of these three inhibitors was hypothesised to decrease cell migration.

Chapter 4 Migratory Capacity of the Cumulus Oocyte Complex during Ovulation

I have used the selective antagonists within this chapter to investigate the involvement of CD44 and its associated pathway components during cell migration in our model. Namely CD44, Rac1 and RhoA actions were neutralised in mouse COCs in an attempt to determine whether they are essential for a cumulus cell migratory phenotype.

Using migration assays, similar to those utilised in cancer cell migration studies, and a hormonally stimulated mouse model, I have investigated cumulus cell motility prior to and following COC expansion. I have investigated whether this pathway is cumulus cell specific. I have also explored the function of the CD44 pathway specifically via inhibiting components of this pathway.

I hypothesise that following ovulatory LH, COC expansion will lead to activation of cell migration, specifically in cumulus cells.

4.2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

4.2.1 Animals, hormonal stimulation protocol and tissue collection

All animals were treated in accordance with the NHMRC Australian Code of Practice for the Care and Use of Animals for Scientific Purposes (NHMRC, 2004). Ethics approval was obtained from The University of Adelaide Animal Ethics Committee. The F1 C57Bl6 X CBA mouse line were housed at the University of Adelaide Animal Facility and maintained on a 12h/12h day/night cycle with rodent chow and water provided *ad libitum*. Mice were superovulated by i.p injection with 5 IU Equine chorionic gonadotropin (eCG) (Professional Compounding Centre of Australia, Sydney, NSW, Australia) at 1400 h on day 21-23 of age to stimulate follicle growth. This was followed 44 – 48 h later with an injection of 5 IU Human Chorionic Gonadotropin (hCG) (Organon Australia, Sydney, NSW, Australia) to initiate ovulation. Cumulus oocyte complexes were punctured from follicles of ovaries in hepes buffered α-MEM

Chapter 4 Migratory Capacity of the Cumulus Oocyte Complex during Ovulation

with 5% FCS using 30 gauge needles (BD Biosciences). Granulosa cells were also collected from follicles at the time of COC collection (Figure 1.1). Granulosa cells were spun at 1500 g and a single cell suspension was prepared in DMEM. Cell counts of viable cells were performed using the trypan blue exclusion assay and a haemocytometer (as previously described in Section 2.2.2). Granulosa cell numbers were matched to cumulus cell numbers assuming that each COC contains approximately 2500 cells.

4.2.2 Transwell migration assays

Migration assays were performed utilising 12µm polycarbonate transwell inserts (Millipore, North Ryde, NSW, Australia). Inserts were placed in 24-well Costar® cell culture plates (Corning Life Sciences, Mount Martha, Victoria, Australia). The bottom well contained a MEM supplemented with 5% Fetal calf serum (FCS) and 3ng/mL Epidermal Growth Factor (Egf; Sigma-Aldrich Pty. Ltd., Castle Hill, NSW, Australia) to serve as chemoattractant. Twenty intact COCs were placed in the top well in 100 μ L α MEM supplemented with 5ng/mL Follicle Stimulating Hormone (FSH; Sigma-Aldrich Pty. Ltd., Castle Hill, NSW, Australia), with or without appropriate inhibitors (Section 4.2.4). Migration assays are depicted schematically in Figure 4.2. Transwell migration assays were incubated at 37°C/5% CO₂ in air for 4 h after which time polycarbonate filters were removed and non-motile cells were scraped from the upperside of the filter using a cotton swab. Filters were fixed in absolute methanol for 2 min, followed by the DiffQuik (Fronine Laboratory Supplies, Lomb Scientific, SA, Australia) differential staining protocol. Briefly, solution A (eosin) was added for 30 seconds followed by solution B (methylene blue) for 30 seconds, filters were washed in H₂O. Filters were placed on microscope slides and processed using a NanoZoomer Digital Pathology technology (Hamamatsu Photonics K.K., Japan). Images of the entire filter were captured at 5x magnification and phase analysis was performed using AnalySIS LS Professional Software (Olympus Australia Pty. Ltd., Mt Waverly, Victoria, Australia) (Section 4.2.3; Figure 4.3).

4.2.3 Phase analysis quantification of migration and invasion assays

Using AnalySIS LS Professional Software (Olympus Australia Pty. Ltd., Mt Waverly, VIC, Australia) phase analysis was performed. Photomicrographs were taken at 5x magnification using the Nanozoomer NDP software (Hamamatsu Photonics, K.K., Japan Hamamatsu, Japan) and the entire filter area was captured (Figure 4.3A). Following this, photos were subjected to phase analysis whereby pixels were selected based on a pre-determined colour threshold. The program was able to determine a total filter area and a total area of purple pixels, thus determining a percentage of cell migration (Figure 4.3B-C). These results are expressed as a cell migration index. Data was normalised to a baseline group (eCG + hCG) as indicated.

4.2.4 Inhibitors of migration

Inhibitors included Rac1 inhibitor NSC23766 (Tocris Bioscience, Abacus ALS, East Brisbane, QLD, Australia), used at 5µM, 10µM and 25µM, CD44 neutralising antibody (Merck Pty. Ltd., Victoria, Australia), used at 5µg/mL and 10µg/mL and Rock inhibitor Y-27632 (Merck Pty. Ltd., Victoria, Australia), used at 10µM, 25µM and 50µM. NSC23766 and Y-27632 were both dissolved in sterile water. These were all added at the required concentration at the start of the migration assay in a final volume of 100µL of αMEM containing 20 intact COCs, prior to appropriate assay.

4.2.5 Quantitative real-time RT-PCR (qRT-PCR)

As outlined in Section 3.2.5. Primer pairs given in Table 3.1.



Figure 4.2 Cumulus cell migration/invasion assay protocol.

Cumulus cell migration assays were performed utilising commercially available membrane filters. The experimental protocol consisted of a top well containing media plus intact COCs, with or without inhibitors. The wells were placed in a 24 well plate containing media plus chemoattractant. Assay was incubated for 4 h at 37°C. Each treatment was repeated in duplicate. For invasion assays filters were coated with matrigel, and compared to a non-coated control.



Figure 4.3 Method of phase analysis to determine percentage of migratory/invasive cells.

Phase Analysis was performed using AnalySIS LS Professional Software (Olympus Australia, Pty. Ltd., Mt Waverly, VIC, Australia).Images were captured across the entire filter area (A). Figure B depicts a typical image of that captured in A (rectangle), arrows point to migratory cells (B). Figure C depicts phase analysis image with arrows pointing to migratory cells labelled purple (C).

4.2.6 Statistics

Data was analysed by unpaired t-test and significance was accepted at p<0.05. One Way ANOVAs were performed. Significance was accepted at p<0.05. Statistics were performed using Graph Pad Prism software (GraphPad Software Inc, La Jolla, CA, USA).

4.1 RESULTS

4.1.1 Cumulus specific gene expression in cumulus cells following an extended culture period.

Cell migration and invasion assays typically use dissociated cells in culture. Initially it was necessary to determine whether dissociated cumulus cells could be used in the migration assays or whether intact COCs were required to maintain cumulus cell phenotypes. Thus, preliminary experiments were performed to investigate the effect of in vitro culture on cumulus cell gene expression to determine whether dissociated cumulus maintain cumulus cell characteristics for the extended period which would be required for the migration assays. Figure 4.4 describes the role of oocyte secreted factors (OSFs) in regulating the expression of cumulus specific genes. I investigated three well-characterised cumulus specific genes associated with the matrix of an expanded COC, *Has2*, *Ptgs2* and *Tnfaip6*, which are all known to be regulated by OSFs (Eppig, 1980, Gilchrist, et al., 2008, Joyce, et al., 2001, Salustri, et al., 1992, Varani, et al., 2002). The experimental protocol utilised is presented in Figure 4.4B. Intact COCs and dissociated cumulus cells underwent a 4 h culture period, followed by quantitative RT-PCR to


Figure 4.4 Schematic representation of experimental design to determine culture conditions for subsequent migration assays.

Prior to the development of a migration assay protocol, I determined culture conditions, which would ensure cumulus cells maintained a cumulus cell phenotype. A) Schematic representation of the regulation of cumulus cell genes (*Ptgs2*, *Has2* and *Tnfaip6*) in response to oocyte secreted factors (OSFs). B) Experimental design schematic. Either intact COCs or dissociated cumulus cells from mice administered with eCG + hCG 10h were placed in culture for 4 h, followed by real-time RT-PCR analysis to detect mRNA of cumulus specific genes shown in (A).

measure the mRNA levels of *Has2*, *Ptgs2* and *Tnfaip6*. The results show that following the culture period, dissociated cumulus cells had dramatically decreased levels of all three cumulus specific genes, compared to the intact COCs (Figure 4.5). The down-regulation of these genes was despite the presence of EGF and FSH, which are also required for COC expansion. These results suggest that dissociated cumulus cells do not maintain a cumulus cell phenotype and require factor(s) secreted from the oocyte, thus making it inappropriate to use dissociated cumulus cells for the extended culture period required in the migration assay. Therefore, intact COCs were utilised in cell migration (Chapter 4) and invasion (Chapter 5) assays.

4.1.2 Cumulus cell morphology following migration assay of expanded and unexpanded cumulus oocyte complexes

To determine whether cumulus cells have the ability to migrate across a porous membrane, I devised an experimental assay based on cancer cell migration assays. Cumulus oocyte complexes were isolated from follicles from mice, which had been treated with eCG 44h (unexpanded) or eCG + hCG 10h (expanded preovulatory). The capacity of COCs to migrate was assessed by transwell filter assays and subsequent image analysis performed. The immediate difference between filters following migration of expanded and unexpanded COCs was the morphology between the cumulus cells. Representative filters are shown in Figure 4.6. Filters from wells which contained unexpanded COCs (Figure 4.6A), had cumulus cells almost exclusively contained within the pores of the filter, and very few cells had transversed to the other side (migrated). In contrast, on filters from wells which contained expanded COCs (Figure 4.6B) cumulus cells were clearly visible, frequently some distance from the pores on the underside (migratory side) of the filters. Another obvious distinction was the morphological differences between the cumulus cells. Cumulus cells from unexpanded COCs were rounded in shape, whilst cumulus cells from expanded COCs had an elongated shape with cellular projections. These cellular projections are typical of the projections from migratory cells.



Figure 4.5 Dissociated cumulus cells do not retain cumulus specific gene expression of intact COCS after culture.

Real-time RT-PCR analysis of cumulus specific gene expression in intact cumulus oocyte complexes and dissociated cumulus cells cultured for 4h in α -MEM in the presence or absence of EGF (3ng/mL) and FSH (50mlU/mL). Cumulus specific genes examined were, *Has2 (grey)*, *Ptgs2 (green)* and *Tnfaip6 (orange)*. Expression data was normalised to *Rpl19*, expressed relative to the calibrator (whole ovary following treatment with eCG + 6h hCG) and presented as fold change from the calibrator which was set as 1 (n=1).



В



Figure 4.6 Morphology of cumulus cells from unexpanded and pre-ovulatory expanded cumulus oocyte complexes on the underside of migration assay filters.

Representative photomicrographs of typical filters from migration assays containing cumulus cells from unexpanded (A) and expanded (B) cumulus oocyte complexes. Pores are clearly visible on the filter surface. (A) Arrowheads point to cumulus cells that remain in the pores of the filter and no cumulus cells have moved away from the pores. (B) Arrows point to cumulus cells, which have moved away from pores, and have cellular projections. Images were taken at 5x magnification using NanoZoomer NDPview software (Hamamatsu Photonics, K.K.,Japan).

4.1.3 Migratory capacity of cumulus cells following ovulatory hormones

Migration of COCs was quantified by image analysis of the filters, which measured the area of purple stained cell nuclei (ie cell number) on the underside (migratory side) of each filter. Expanded COCs were compared with unexpanded COCs in transwell migration assays and relative cell migration indices are presented in Figure 4.7. Cumulus oocyte complexes from mice treated with hCG had a significantly greater (approximately 6.5 fold increase) migratory index compared to unexpanded COCs from mice treated with eCG only (p=0.03). The results demonstrate that COCs have a migratory phenotype that is hormonally regulated.

To determine whether the migratory phenotype observed in COCs was cumulus cell specific, the migratory capacity of COCs was compared to that of granulosa cells. Both cell types were retrieved from mouse ovarian follicles following administration with eCG + 10 h hCG. The results, shown in Figure 4.8 demonstrate that cumulus cells from pre-ovulatory expanded COCs have a significantly greater migratory index compared to that of granulosa cells collected at the same time, approximately 8-fold higher (p=0.01). Thus in follicles that have responded to ovulatory hCG, cell migration occurs specifically in COCs.

4.1.4 Treatment of cumulus oocyte complexes with inhibitors to block cell migration

Cumulatively, the above experiments demonstrate that cumulus cells from preovulatory follicles exhibit a migratory phenotype. I next sought to identify mechanisms regulating this phenotype. For these experiments I utilised well characterised inhibitors of the cell migratory machinery previously demonstrated to be present in cumulus cells (Chapter 3).



Figure 4.7 Expanded cumulus oocyte complexes show significantly greater migration than unexpanded cumulus oocyte complexes.

Cumulus oocyte complexes from mice which were hormonally stimulated with eCG alone (unexpanded, *orange*) or eCG + hCG for 10 h (pre-ovulatory expanded, *green*) were investigated in COC migration assays. Data is expressed relative to eCG + 10 h hCG COCs, which were set at 1, and presented as mean \pm SEM. Data was analysed by unpaired t-test and asterisk denotes statistical significance (*p*=0.03; n=4 independent experiments).



Figure 4.8 Migration of preovulatory expanded cumulus oocyte complexes is greater than migration of granulosa cells.

Mice were stimulated with eCG + 10 h hCG and COCs (green) were compared to granulosa cells (orange) isolated from the same ovarian follicles. Migration assays were performed with equal numbers of both cell types. Migration index is expressed relative to COCs and presented as mean \pm SEM. Data analysed by unpaired t-test and asterisk denotes statistical significance (p=0.01; n=4 independent experiments).

The CD44 standard isoform is induced in COCs in response to ovulatory hCG (Chapter 3). To determine whether CD44 plays a role in the cumulus migratory phenotype, the CD44 neutralising antibody was added to COC migration assays at concentrations ranging from 5μ g/ml to 10 μ g/ml, based on similar published assays, that were able to block cell migration in other systems (Raheja, et al., 2008). Cumulus migration was assessed and the results are presented in Figure 4.9 with CD44 neutralising antibody treated groups represented relative to the untreated control. Cumulus oocyte complex migration under control conditions had the highest cell migration index, and although step-wise reductions in cell migration in response to increasing concentrations of CD44 neutralising antibody (5 or 10 μ g/mL) were observed, this was not statistically significant.

I identified the small GTPase Rac1 as a constitutively expressed gene during the ovulatory period (Chapter 3). I sought to elucidate the involvement of Rac1 in the migratory capacity of the COC by blocking its effects in vitro using NSC23766, a specific small molecule inhibitor of Rac1 activity. During the migration assays COCs were cultured in the presence of NSC23766 at three different concentrations, 5µM, 10µM and 25µM; based on previously used concentrations in the literature, that successfully inhibited cell migration (Grewal, et al., 2008, Ramesh, et al., 2007, Wang, et al., 2009). Results are shown in Figure 4.10 and data is presented as cell migration index relative to the control. Cell migration of COCs treated with NSC23766 at any concentration used here was not different to COCs under control conditions.

By utilising Y-27632, an inhibitor of Rock, I next sought to determine whether this inhibitor would inhibit cell migration mediated by RhoA, thus revealing it as a potential downstream target of CD44 necessary

94



Figure 4.9 Migration of cumulus oocyte complexes was not inhibited with the addition of a neutralising antibody against CD44.

Pre-ovulatory expanded COCs were incubated in control conditions without antibody (grey) or in the presence of CD44 neutralising antibody $5\mu g/mL$ (green) or $10\mu g/mL$ (orange). Data is expressed relative to the control and presented as mean \pm SEM (n=3 independent experiments) Data analysed by One way ANOVA.



Figure 4.10 Migration of cumulus oocyte complexes was not inhibited by the addition of a NSC23766, a small molecule inhibitor of Rac1.

Pre-ovulatory expanded COCs were incubated in control conditions without inhibitor (grey) or in the presence of 5μ M (green), 10μ M (orange) or 25μ M (blue) of NSC23766, during migration assays. Data is expressed relative to the control and presented as mean \pm SEM (n=4 independent experiments). Data analysed by One-Way ANOVA.

for COC migration. During the migration assays COCs were cultured in thepresence of Y-27632 at three different concentrations, 10µM, 25µM and 50µM. These concentrations were used based on their ability to inhibit cell migration in the literature (Imamura, et al., 2000, Nicola, et al., 2008). Results are presented in Figure 4.11 and data is presented as cell migration index relative to untreated control. Modest increases in cell motility of COCs after Y27632 treatment were consistently observed, but not statistically significant.



Figure 4.11 Migration of cumulus oocyte complexes was not inhibited by the addition of Y-27632, an inhibitor of Rock.

Pre-ovulatory expanded COCs were incubated in control conditions without inhibitor (grey) or in the presence of 10μ M (green), 25μ M (orange) or 50μ M (blue) of Y-27632, during migration assays. Data is expressed relative to the control and presented as mean \pm SEM (n=6 independent experiments). Data analysed by One-Way ANOVA.

4.1 DISCUSSION

The overarching hypothesis of this thesis is that the COC itself may play an active role in ovulation via transitioning to a migratory cell phenotype which may facilitate its release from the ovarian follicle. Excitingly the experiments and results described in this chapter, clearly demonstrate that the COC is able to transition to a motile cell phenotype, which is cumulus cell specific, and that ovulatory hormones induce this transition.

Expanded COCs were subjected to migration assays and compared to unexpanded COCs, what I found was that the cell migration was significantly increased in ovulatory, expanded COCs compared to unexpanded COCs. This result indicates that the cumulus cells acquire a motile cell phenotype following hCG administration. This phenotype is cumulus cell specific as granulosa cells from follicles receiving hCG, did not migrate across a porous membrane, in fact their cell migration index was similar to that of unexpanded COCs. The morphology of expanded and unexpanded cumulus cells following migration assays was also different. Cumulus cells from expanded COCs that successfully migrated through the filters and away from the pores displayed an elongated cell shape typical of a migrating cell, whilst in comparison, cumulus cells from unexpanded COCs maintained a rounded cell shape. I conclude that the cumulus cells transition to a motile cell within the expanded COC in response to hCG administration. Hyaluronan may play a part in the migratory phenotype of the expanded COC. Hyaluronan is a major component of the extracellular matrix of an expanded COC and without expansion ovulation does not occur. CD44 is a hyaluronan receptor, as discussed in the previous chapter, and is upregulated during COC expansion and ovulation. Further, addition of hyaluronan to cell migration assays has been reported to increase cell migration in human squamos carcinoma cells (HSC-3) (Bourguignon, et al., 2006). Hyaluronan is able to enhance cell migration by binding to CD44 and upregulating the intracellular migration pathway (Bourguignon, et al., 2006). The interaction between hyaluronan and

CD44 exists in other biological systems, including lymphocyte honing during an immunological response, whereby CD44-hyaluronan interactions target lymphocytes to specific sites of infection enabling cell adhesion (DeGrendele, et al., 1997). To further elucidate the role of hyaluronan it would be crucial to test hyaluronan directly. By adding exogenous hyaluronan to migration assays we could determine whether migration of cumulus cells is enhanced. Despite treatment with anti-CD44 having little effect on cell migration, hyaluronan may be acting via different receptors present on cells, for example RHAMM.

The expanded COC ovulates at the apical wall of the follicle, where it has been shown that the follicle wall thins and a rupture pore forms (Bjersing and Cajander, 1974, Martin and Talbot, 1987). Why the COC is ovulated at this apical side is unknown, but an explanation could lie in the directed cell migration of the cumulus cells. Such a mechanism would then involve the apical wall of the follicle being receptive to the expanded COC, leading to adhesion (as demonstrated and discussed in Chapter 2) followed by invasion through the follicle wall by the motile COC (Chapter 5).

In Chapter 3 the presence of CD44 and its associated intracellular targets, Tiam1, Rac1 and RhoA, were investigated during the time-course of ovulation. Results showed that *CD44s* was significantly upregulated in COCs following an ovulatory stimulus. *RhoA* was also found to be hormonally regulated in both COCs and granulosa cells, whilst *Rac1* and *Tiam1* were each constitutively expressed in both COCs and granulosa cells. In this chapter I show that COCs transition to a migratory phenotype following expansion and I further investigated whether the CD44 mediated cell migration pathway was responsible for COC migration.

The addition of inhibitors to components of the CD44-mediated cell migration pathway did not alter COC migration significantly. The neutralising antibody against CD44 tended to reduce cell migration however, providing some preliminary evidence that CD44 may play a role in the migratory phenotype of COCs. Previous studies using inhibitors of this cell migration mechanism, including inhibitors against Rac1 and Rock have yielded conflicting results. Whilst a number of studies have revealed that cell migration is decreased when an inhibitor is applied, other studies have found that inhibiting components of this pathway can in some instances lead to increases in cell migration. When the Rac1 inhibitor NSC23766 was applied to highly motile cancer cell lines, cell migration increased; while in contrast the same study demonstrated that Rac1 inhibition in less motile cancer cell lines decreased migration (Zuo, et al., 2006). In our study the Rac1 inhibitor had no effect on cumulus cell migration suggesting that this downstream target of CD44 is not responsible for cumulus cell migration. Reports of Rock inhibition are also contradicting, with some studies reporting an increase in cell migration (Fafet, et al., 2008, Lee and Kay, 2006, Salhia, et al., 2005, Tabu, et al., 2007) and others a decrease (Chang, et al., 2010, Darenfed, et al., 2007, Imamura, et al., 2000, Ishizaki, et al., 2000). Our results were suggestive of increased cumulus cell migration in the presence of the Rock inhibitor Y-27632, yet this apparent increase in cell migration was not statistically significant.

Given our results show no reduction in cumulus cell migration when three distinct and well-characterised inhibitors of cell migration are applied I conclude that the CD44 cell migration pathway is unlikely to be important for the migratory capacity of the ovulatory COC. Another strong possibility is that the antagonist treatment is being applied too late in the 'ovulatory process' to have an effect on the cumulus cell migratory phenotype. Our assay system is performed with COCs removed from follicles 10 h post hCG administration, used to induce ovulation. It may be that the cell migration machinery is already well established at this time, considering *CD44s* was upregulated at 6 h post hCG and *RhoA* was

upregulated at 4 h post hCG in COCs (Chapter 3). It may be necessary to perform cell migration assays with COCs removed from follicles shortly after receiving the ovulatory hCG stimulus. Related experiments from our laboratory have demonstrated that the COC matrix at 10 h post hCG is refractory to the penetration of solutes, similar in physical properties as the antagonists used in this study, thus in this system the antagonist may not be able to penetrate the COC to elicit their maximal effects. Of course, the problem of extended culture of COCs and the challenge of retaining a cumulus cell phenotype also exists. This may be overcome by using in vitro matured (IVM) COCs, whereby the ovulatory stimulus is administered to unexpanded COCs in culture, allowing us to use COCs at any stage during cumulus expansion in the migration assay. This would permit a more thorough investigation of when the migratory machinery is switched on in cumulus cells and more comprehensive exposure to antagonists. However, IVM COCs show poor expansion and development of the extracellular matrix, with a number of components known to be absent compared to in vivo matured COCs (Dunning, et al., 2007). Interestingly, preliminary experiments show that migration of IVM COCs is not as robust as in vivo matured COCs, supporting our general hypothesis that there is a role for extracellular matrix and additional follicular factors, in the cell migration phenotype. Alternatively, treatment of mice in vivo with inhibitors of the pathway prior to ovulation may demonstrate whether these components are important for ovulation. We could then determine whether any defect is associated with impaired cell migration by removing COCs from the ovaries of treated mice and evaluating migration.

Similar to the process of tumour metastasis, I have established that the periovulatory expanded COC transitions to an adhesive, motile cell phenotype, possibly by the activation of the CD44 mediated cell migration pathway. The next stage in the ovulatory cascade is extrusion of the COC through a rupture pore. Metastatic tumour cells degrade surrounding ECM and will invade surrounding tissue in order to

102

migrate to distal sites, and in a similar mechanism, I propose that the expanded COC may facilitate the formation of a rupture pore. This is explored in Chapter 5.

Chapter 5

The Invasive Capacity of the Cumulus Oocyte

Complex

5.1 INTRODUCTION

Extrusion of an expanded cumulus oocyte complex (COC) from a preovulatory follicle requires that a rupture pore is formed at the apical wall of the follicle. How the COC ultimately penetrates the follicle wall to be ovulated remains unknown. However, I have established that cumulus cells following hCG administration, aquire adhesive properties that allow binding to various extracellular matrices (ECMs) that may become exposed by apical thinning. Additionally I have shown that the expanded COC transitions to a migratory cell phenotype in response to ovulatory hormones. The final step in our hypothesis, depicted schematically in Figure 5.1, is that the expanded COC develops invasive properties allowing it to actively penetrate the follicle wall.

The generally held hypothesis is that proteases derived from granulosa and/or theca cells act at the apical wall of the follicle to cause degradation of the follicle wall structure, through which the expanded COC may pass during ovulation.

There is a substantial amount of compelling evidence that proteases are involved in the ovulation process. Studies thus far have identified protease activity in the ovary at the time of ovulation, specifically the matrix metalloproteases (MMPs) have been the most extensively studied and found to be localised to the apical region of an ovulating follicle (Curry, et al., 2001). MMPs are organised into four distinct classes, the collagenases, the gelatinases, the stromelysins, and the membrane-associated metalloproteinases with each acting upon various ECM substrates including collagen, laminin and fibronectin, all important components of the ovarian follicle wall (Berkholtz, et al., 2006, Bjersing and Cajander, 1974, Rodgers, et al., 1998, Saha, et al., 2007). Follicle rupture is thought to be caused via MMP-mediated breakdown of the ECMs of the follicle wall, and a number of MMPs have been implicated including MMP1, MMP2, MMP19 and MMP14 (Chaffin and Stouffer, 1999, Hagglund, et al.,

1999, Ichikawa, et al., 1983, Jo and Curry, 2004). The broad-spectrum metalloprotease inhibitor GM6001, or galardin, has previously been used to attempt to inhibit ovulation in mice (Liu, et al., 2006). Assessment of MMP activity in GM6001 treated mice showed that active forms of MMP2 and MMP9 were efficiently and dose dependently reduced, however this resulted in only a moderate, however significant, 20% reduction in ovulation rate (Liu, et al., 2006). The plasminogen system has also been implicated in the proteolytic process involved in ovulation as plasminogen null mice exhibit reduced ovulation rates (Ny, et al., 1999). To elucidate the contribution of both the plasminogen and MMP systems in ovulation, GM6001 was administered to plasminogen deficient mice prior to ovulation but did not lead to a further reduction in ovulation (Liu, et al., 2006). As GM6001 is a broad spectrum MMP inhibitor, these results suggest that mechanisms in addition to the MMP system are involved in follicle wall breakdown, subsequent rupture and ovulation of the COC. However, to date no specific proteases have been identified as being individually or entirely responsible for ovulation; as knockout mice of any one protease, have no or very few reproductive defects. More specifically null mice have been generated for MMPs, including MMP2 (Itoh, et al., 1997), MMP3 (Alexander, et al., 2001), MMP7 (Wilson, et al., 1997), MMP9 (Vu, et al., 1998), MMP11 (Masson, et al., 1998), MMP12 (Shipley, et al., 1996), MMP13 (Inada, et al., 2004, Stickens, et al., 2004), MMP14 (Holmbeck, et al., 1999), MMP19 (Pendas, et al., 2004), MMP20 (Bartlett, et al., 2004), however ovulation defects have not been reported in any of these models. This suggests that individual MMPs are redundant and can be compensated for and that the plasminogen and MMP systems are not absolutely essential for ovulation to occur. While it is intuitive that ECM degradation is important, what is lacking is definitive information about the cellular source of ovulatory proteolytic activity and how it is focused at the apex of the follicle

106



Invasive migration

Figure 5.1 Schematic representation of proposed invasive action of the cumulus oocyte complex.

This schematic depicts the proposed action of an invasive migratory cumulus oocyte complex. Following the binding of HA to its receptor CD44, activation of intracellular migratory machinery begins, leading to consequent cellular secretion of proteases, which I hypothesise could be Adamts1 and/or MMPs. These proteases break down the ECM of the follicular wall, and subsequently the COC is ovulated through the rupture pore formed.

Adamts1 (A disintegrin-like and metallopeptidase (reprolysin type) with thrombospondin type 1 motif 1) is a metalloprotease and the only protease shown to individually play a role in the ovulation process (Brown, et al., 2010, Mittaz, et al., 2004, Shindo, et al., 2000). A number of studies have reported fertility defects in Adamts1 null mice, which have a significantly reduced ovulation rate (approximately 60% of wildtype littermates) (Brown, et al., 2010, Mittaz, et al., 2004, Shindo, et al., 2000). Furthermore, entrapped COCs are present in follicles at 16 h following an ovulatory dose of hCG, demonstrating a defect in follicular rupture in these mice (Mittaz, et al., 2004). A recent study, showed that the basal wall of periovulatory follicles in Adamts1 null mice fail to remodel, with significantly more follicles displaying a disorganised structure in these mice (Brown, et al., 2010). Induction of Adamts1 in the follicle occurs following the LH surge and is dependent on Progesterone receptor (Pgr) expression (Robker, et al., 2000). Adamts1 expression, as detected by in situ hybridisation, is restricted primarily to the granulosa cell layer, with proteolytically active Adamts1 protein secreted from granulosa cells and incorporated into the expanded COC matrix (Russell, et al., 2003b). Just prior to ovulation, Adamts1 cleaves the cumulus matrix protein versican within the expanding COC matrix (Russell, et al., 2003b). In the Admats1 null mouse, cumulus expansion has been reported to be abnormal and less extensive suggesting a defect in COC matrix structure and or function compared with wild-type mice (Mittaz, et al., 2004, Russell, et al., 2003b). Thus it is possible, and in line with our working hypothesis, that Adamts1-mediated matrix remodelling within the COC may also facilitate the process of follicle rupture.

In previous chapters, I demonstrated adhesive and migratory properties of the COC, processes that are necessary if a cell is to transition into an invasive cell type. Within this chapter, I sought to determine whether an expanded COC is able to invade an extracellular matrix. The ECM used in the invasion assays was Matrigel, which consists mainly of laminin and collagen IV. This system somewhat mimics an in vivo ovulation scenario where the follicle wall, which also contains collagen and laminin, provides a

barrier between the oviduct and the ovulating COC. As positive controls for invasive cellular migration, I compared COC invasion against known invasive and non-invasive cell lines, MDA-MB-231 and MCF7 breast cancer cell lines (Nagaraja, et al., 2005).

Two strategies were utilised determine whether protease activity was required for the COC to invade an ECM barrier (Matrigel). Firstly, the broad-spectrum inhibitor of invasion, GM6001 was used in invasion assays. Secondly, I investigated invasion by COCs from *Adamts1* null mice.

I hypothesised that the preovulatory expanded COC as well as acquiring cell motility, transitions to an invasive cell phenotype capable of invading the follicular ECM barrier. Further that the COC achieves this by exerting protease activity on the ECM and that COCs from *Adamts1* null mice will have an inability to degrade an ECM barrier and thus a reduced invasive capacity.

5.2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

5.2.1 Animals and hormonal stimulation protocol and Tissue Collection

All animals were treated in accordance with the National Health and Medical Research Council Australian Code of Practice for the Care and Use of Animals for Scientific Purposes (NHMRC, 2004). Ethics approval was obtained from The University of Adelaide Animal Ethics Committee. All F1 C57BI6 X CBA and *Adamts1* null mutant mouse line were housed at the University of Adelaide Animal Facility and maintained on a 12h/12h day/night cycle with rodent chow and water provided *ad libitum*. The *Adamts1* null mutant mouse line used in this study is on a 129SvJ/C57BI6 genetic background, and has been described previously (Mittaz, et al., 2004). Heterozygous female (*Adamts1*·+) and homozygous male (*Adamts1*·+) crosses were maintained as described above. At days 19-22 of postnatal age, mice

were weaned and tail tips were biopsied from anaesthetised mice for determination of genotype by PCR (Section 5.2.2). Mice were superovulated by i.p injection with 5 IU Equine chorionic gonadotropin (eCG) (Professional Compounding Centre of Australia, Sydney, NSW, Australia) at 1400 h on day 21-23 of age to stimulate follicle growth. This was followed 44 - 48 h later with an injection of 5 IU Human Chorionic gonadotropin (hCG) (Organon Australia, Sydney, NSW, Australia) to initiate ovulation. Cumulus oocyte complexes were punctured from follicles of ovaries, in hepes buffered α -MEM with 5% FCS using 30 gauge needles (BD Biosciences) (Figure 2.3).

5.2.2 Genotyping of Adamts1 null mouse line

Genotyping of Adamts1 offspring was performed by PCR analysis of tail DNA. Genomic DNA was extracted by incubation at 55°C for 1 h (130 rpm shaking) in buffer (10mM Tris-HCL pH 7.8, 75mM NaCl, 25mM EDTA, 1% (W/V) SDS) containing 0.16µg/µL Proteinase K. To the digested tails, 250µL of phenol chloroform was added and mixed followed by centrifugation at 15,000 rcf for 10 min. Approximately 200µL of the upper, aqueous phase was transferred to a new tube and DNA was precipitated by adding 500µL of ice-cold absolute ethanol. Precipitated DNA was pelleted by centrifugation at 15,000 rcf for 20 min. The precipitated DNA was resuspended in 100µL of nucleasefree H₂O. The DNA was then used in two PCRs, the oligonucleotide pairs are shown in Table 6.1. The first PCR contained the primer pair Adamts1 ex2 (F) and Adamts1 ex3 (R) (WT reaction) which span exons 2 and 3. These primers amplified a product of 576bp from the wild type gene when exon 2 is present, identifying the progeny as carrying at least one wild type allele. The second reaction contained primer pairs Adamts1 KO (F) and Adamts1 KO (R) (KO reaction), which span across intron 1 and exon 3. A product of 278bp was amplified when exon 2 was deleted and an additional 1323bp product is amplified in the presence of exon 2. A reaction where the 278bp product was amplified in the presence of Adamts1 KO reaction, but no product was amplified in the presence of the Adamts1 WT reaction, indicated a homozygous Adamts1-¹⁻ progeny. Genotyping PCRs contained 5µL 5X GoTaq Flexi® buffer

(Promega Corporation, Annandale, NSW, Australia) 3mM MgCl₂, 0.5mM each dNTP, 5ng of each primer, 1.25 units of GoTaq® polymerase and H₂O to 25µL. Cycling conditions used were 94°C, 5 min (1 cycle); 94°C, 1 min; 60°C, 1 min; 72°C, 1 min (35 cycles), 72°C, 5 min (1 cycle). Amplified products were visualised by agarose gel electrophoresis.

5.2.3 Cell lines

MDA-MB231 metastatic human breast cancer cell line and MCF-7 breast cancer cell lines were used in invasion assays. These cell lines are considered as being invasive (MDA-MB231) and non invasive (MCF-7) cell types (Nagaraja, et al., 2005). MDA-MB231 cell lines were maintained in RPMI (Sigma-Aldrich Pty. Ltd., Castle Hill, NSW, Australia) supplemented with 10% fetal calf serum (FCS, Sigma-Aldrich Pty. Ltd., Castle Hill, NSW, Australia). MCF7 cell lines were maintained in RPMI (Sigma-Aldrich Pty. Ltd., Castle Hill, NSW, Australia). MCF7 cell lines were maintained in RPMI (Sigma-Aldrich Pty. Ltd., Castle Hill, NSW, Australia) with 10% FCS. All cell lines were maintained at 37°C in a humidified incubator at 5%CO₂ in air. Cells were cultured until 80-90% confluence, trypsinised, centrifuged and resuspended in DMEM/5% FCS (Sigma-Aldrich Pty. Ltd., Castle Hill, NSW, Australia). Cell counts were performed using a haemocytometer before cells were added to invasion assays. Numbers of breast cancer cells were matched to cell number of 20 COCs, approximately 2000 cells/COC.

5.2.4 Transwell invasion assays

Invasion assays were performed utilising commercially available assay kits (Millipore, North Ryde, NSW, Australia). Invasion assays were performed as described for migration assays (Section 4.2.2; Figure 4.2), however transwell inserts were pre-coated with matrigel (Millipore, North Ryde, NSW, Australia) and cells transitioning across the ECM barrier were compared to migration on a non-coated insert (migration) to yield an index of invasive capacity normalised for migratory capacity. Phase analysis quantification was used to quantitative invasive and migratory cell number using AnalysisPro

software (Olympus Australia Pty. Ltd., Mt Waverly, VIC, Australia) (Section 4.2.3; Figure 4.3). Invasion indices were calculated by dividing the invasion result by the migration result, providing a percentage of migratory cells that were also invasive.

5.2.5 MMP inhibitor

GM6001 (Millipore, North Ryde, NSW, Australia) was dissolved in 10% DMSO and used at a final concentration of 25µM, a concentration previously shown to effectively inhibit cell migration in other systems (Bullard Dunn, et al., 2009, Rofstad, et al., 2006). In control wells 10% DMSO was included as a vehicle control.

5.2.6 Statistics

One Way ANOVA were performed and with a Newman-Keuls post hoc test Unpaired t-tests were applied as described in the figure legends. Statistics were performed using Graph Pad Prism software (GraphPad Software Inc, La Jolla, CA, USA). Significance was set at p<0.05.

5.1 RESULTS

5.1.1 Invasive capacity of cumulus cells compared to characterised breast cancer cell lines.

To investigate the invasiveness of cumulus cells, the number of cumulus cells penetrating a matrigel barrier was compared to that of well-characterised breast cancer cell lines. MDA-MB-231 cells are considered an invasive cell line and MCF-7 cells are considered a non-invasive cell line (Nagaraja, et al., 2005). The results of this experiment (Figure 5.2) showed that cumulus cells have a similar invasive index to MDA-MB231 cells.

Forward Primer	Sequence (5' - 3')	Intron/Exon nucleotide number (NC_000082.5)	Reverse Primer	Sequence (5'-3')	Intron/Exon nucleotide number (NC_000082.5)	Predicted product size (bp)
Adamts1 ex2 (F)	AGTTACCTCCAATGCAGCTCTCA	Exon 2 (2893- 2915)	Adamts1 ex3 (R)	ATCCCCGAGAGTGTCACACGTG	Exon 3 (3448- 3469)	576
Adamts1 KO (F)	TCCTCAAGCCCCACCCCTTGG	Intron 1 (2181- 2201)	Adamts1 KO (R)	TCCTGCTGGGGTCACATACAG	Exon 3 (3484- 3504)	1323 (WT) 278 (KO)

Table 5.1 Primers used in genotyping of Adamts1 null mutant mouse line



Figure 5.2 Pre-ovulatory expanded cumulus oocyte complexes are as invasive as a known invasive cancer cell line.

Expanded COCs from eCG 44h + hCG 10h treated mice were analysed for their ability to invade an extracellular matrix barrier, Matrigel. COCs (*cumulus cells*, grey) were compared to well-characterised cancer cell lines; MDA-MB231 cells (green), which are considered an invasive cell type and MCF-7 cells, which are considered a non-invasive cell type (orange). Data is expressed as mean invasion index \pm SEM (n=3 experiments). One Way ANOVA performed with Newman-Keuls post hoc test. Different superscripts denote significant difference (p<0.05).

5.1.2 Inhibiting cell invasion by treatment with a protease inhibitor and utilising the protease deficient *Adamts1* null mouse.

To establish whether the invasive migration of cumulus cells is protease dependent I performed invasion assays in the presence of a broad-spectrum metalloprotease inhibitor, GM6001 that has been shown to block cell invasion in a number of cell types in Matrigel invasion assays at doses similar to that used here (Bullard Dunn, et al., 2009, Rofstad, et al., 2006). Results are presented in Figure 5.3. There was no significant difference in invasion of COCs between those treated with GM6001 and the no treatment control. This result indicates that cumulus cell invasion of a Matrigel ECM barrier is MMP independent.

COCs from mice lacking the *Adamts1* gene were subjected to matrigel invasion assays to determine whether this protease is important for the ability of cumulus cells to invade through this ECM. *Adamts1* null COCs were compared to those from heterozygous littermates. Data is presented in Figure 5.4. Invasion of COCs from knockout animals was slightly reduced. However, these experiments are inconclusive due to a lack of available KO mice that prohibited the analysis of larger numbers.



Figure 5.3 Treatment of cumulus oocyte complexes with the broad-spectrum protease inhibitor GM6001 did not block cell invasion.

Analysis of cell invasion of pre-ovulatory expanded COCs in control conditions without inhibitor (grey), or in the presence of the broad spectrum protease inhibitor GM6001 (green). Data is presented as mean invasion index \pm SEM (n=3 experiments, duplicate wells per experiment). Unpaired t-test performed (p=0.4).



Figure 5.4 Invasion of Adamts1 null versus Adamts1 heterozygous cumulus oocyte complexes.

Analysis of invasive ability of cumulus oocyte complexes from Adamts1 heterozygous (grey) and adamts1 null (green) following hormonal stimulation of mice with eCG 44 h + 10 h hCG Data is represented as mean \pm SD (n=2 independent experiments, with duplicate wells of each genotype)

5.1 DISCUSSION

Ovulation is a process involving dramatic extracellular matrix degradation and tissue remodelling. This process might be considered similar to tumour progression, whereby tumour cells may secrete, activate or associate with a number of proteases to break down extracellular matrix and invade surrounding tissue in order to metastasise. I hypothesised that a similar method may be utilised by cumulus cells of an expanded COC in order to facilitate the ovulation process, ie cumulus cells produce or accumulate proteases that breakdown and consequently rupture the follicle wall, through which a mature COC can be extruded. A number of studies have associated various protease systems, such as MMPs and plasminogen, with ovulatory tissue degradation, and Adamts1 is one protease that has been identified as playing a significant role in ovulation. However, exactly how proteolytic activity mechanistically triggers ovulation remains to be elucidated. I propose that cumulus cells themselves focus tissue remodelling to the follicular apex, to initiate breakdown of the follicle wall when they attach at the apical wall of the follicle. This model may be considered similar to embryo implantation, whereby trophoblast cells of the blastocyst attach to a basement membrane in the uterus (Campbell, et al., 1995), containing components also found in the ovary such as laminins and collagens (Aplin, 1997), invading the tissue to implant and establish a pregnancy.

In this chapter, I investigated the invasiveness of cumulus cells by subjecting them to invasion assays, which required them to penetrate through an extracellular matrix barrier, Matrigel. Cumulus cells were compared to an invasive breast cancer line, MB-MDA231 cells and shown to be equally as invasive; whilst the non-invasive performance of MCF-7 cells demonstrates the effective barrier formed by the matrigel. I hypothesised that the invasive capacity would most likely depend on proteases present in cumulus cells at ovulation. Previous studies have shown that MMPs and the plasminogen system are involved in the ovulation process, as deficiencies in these components in vivo resulted in moderate

reductions in ovulation rates (Liu, et al., 2006, Ny, et al., 1999). I investigated specifically the MMP contribution to cumulus cell invasion in our invasion system by administering GM6001, a broad-spectrum MMP inhibitor, during the invasion assay. However, there was no observed effect on invasion of cumulus cells with the use of this inhibitor. This could be due to a range of reasons. Perhaps, the inhibitor does not block all ovulatory proteases, and consequently they were able to compensate for each other. From these results, it is unlikely that MMPs alone mediate this invasive property across an ECM barrier, as the broad-spectrum MMP inhibitor was unable to impede invasion of the COCs in this system. It is possible that further studies are required using different concentrations of the inhibitor to exhibit an effect on cumulus cell invasion. Further to this it would be interesting to investigate the timing of inhibitor administration as perhaps the mechanisms involved have been initiated prior to 10h post hCG, which is when we remove COCs from the ovarian follicle.

To try to elucidate further the function of proteases in the process of cumulus cell invasion I investigated the possible role of the protease Adamts1. Mice null for this gene exhibit severe ovulatory defects (Brown, et al., 2010, Mittaz, et al., 2004) supporting a potential role of Adamts1 in ovulatory ECM remodelling. I utilised knockout mice to test the ability of Adamts1 deficient COCs to invade an extracellular matrix. Unfortunately, I was unable to conclude whether Adamts1 is necessary for the invasive phenotype of the COC due to lack of experimental animals and unexpected loss of this mouse colony. The results do however, show a slight trend for COCs from *Adamts1* null mice to be less invasive than the heterozygous COCs. It would be prudent, however, to repeat these experiments to clarify this result when the mouse line can be re-established.

Alternatively, Matrigel may not be a sufficient barrier to COCs and GM6001 treated or *Adamts1* null COCs might be deficient in their ability to invade alternative matrices, specifically collagen I, as it is a

major component of the follicle wall (Berkholtz, et al., 2006). The differences in ability of invasive cells to invade different ECM barriers is shown in a study comparing Matrigel and collagen I as potential barriers to ovarian cancer cell invasion. It was discovered that MMP-mediated proteolysis was not required for invasion of Matrigel as GM6001 was unable to inhibit cell invasion in a 3D system (Sodek, et al., 2008).

It is also possible that Adamts1 deficiency could be functionally compensated for by other Adamts family members, known to be present in both COCs and granulosa cells 12 h post hCG, at the time of ovulation (Richards, et al., 2005, Russell, et al., 2003b). Adamts4 is induced by hCG but shows a slightly different regulation pattern to Adamts1 (Richards, et al., 2005). Additionally, Adamts4 is localised to the COC and granulosa cells, although protein levels appear equally as abundant in the two cell types whereas Adamts1 appears to accumulate in the COC prior to ovulation (Richards, et al., 2005, Russell, et al., 2003b). However it is not likely that Adamts4, is compensating for the loss of Adamts1 during ovulation as Adamts4 null mice do not display an ovarian or ovulatory defect (Brown, et al., 2010, Stanton, et al., 2005). It is indeed possible that in the absence of Adamts1, Adamts4 is compensating for its loss in a more crucial and yet to be elucidated role, however, this does not appear to be within the ovary. Adamts5 is another member of this family which is present in the ovary, however studies reveal that this protein is not hormonally regulated unlike Adamts1 and 4, demonstrating it is unlikely to be involved in ovulation (Richards, et al., 2005). The progesterone receptor (*Pgr*) null mouse has a severe ovulation defect where COC expansion appears normal however the mice exhibit a complete failure to ovulate (Lydon, et al., 1995, Robker, et al., 2000). In these mice, Adamts1 is reduced to approximately 10% of WT mice and this defect likely contributes to the absence of follicular rupture and entrapped oocytes in preovulatory antral follicles of these mice. Additionally, Pgr null mice show no changes in Adamts4 localisation or abundance in COCs and granulosa cells, demonstrating that Adamts4 is not regulated by PR unlike Adamts1 (Russell, et al., 2003b). This suggests that Adamts4 is not important

during ovulation. *Pgr* null mice also have reduced expression of another protease cathepsin L and it has been reported that progesterone regulates ovarian proteolytic enzymes involved in degradation of the follicular wall (Iwamasa, et al., 1992, Lydon, et al., 1995). Thus, Pgr may regulate a cohort of proteases with different specificities and sensitivity to different inhibitors, that together mediate ovulatory ECM degradation; and *Pgr* null COCs will be an important model system to test in our in vitro COC invasion system.

I have shown in this chapter that the preovulatory expanded COC is able to transition to an invasive cell type, and has the ability to transverse an ECM barrier, in this case matrigel. This supports our working model indicating that COCs have the mechanistic capacity to mediate degradation and rupture of the ovarian follicle apex. I attempted to further elucidate whether metalloproteases, or Adamts1 specifically mediate the proteolytic degradation of ECM using the broad-spectrum protease inhibitor GM6001 and *Adamts1* null mice. Unfortunately, I was unable to show that the invasive actions of cumulus cells is protease dependent, however further studies are required to clarify the role of Adamts1, including a detailed time-course study.

I have shown that preovulatory expanded COCs are able to transition to an invasive cell type, and this invasion is comparable to the MDA-MB-231 cancer cells, which have the capacity to invade blood vessels and established tissue structures in vivo (Yang, et al., 2001). This is the final step in our hypothesis, supporting an active role for the COC in facilitating ovulation.

Chapter 6 Conclusions and Future Directions
6.1 The active role of the cumulus oocyte complex during ovulation

Ovulation is a complex process of which the mechanisms involved are not well understood. For a number of decades now researchers have attempted to elucidate the intricate details involved in this process, and whilst a number of them have been illuminated there remain vital components that continue to be a topic for debate. Studies have provided evidence showing certain mechanisms are crucial, but none of these appear to be exclusively involved in the process. Specifically, the ultimate release of a mature oocyte from the follicle appears to involve a number of factors, including, muscle cell contraction, intrafollicular pressure and protease activity but none have been conclusively shown to act on their own to cause ovarian follicle rupture. What has emerged is the important role of the cumulus oocyte complex (COC), and this has been the focus of this thesis. I hypothesised the induction of CD44 and its associated cell migration pathway would play a role in the COC transitioning to an adhesive, invasive migratory cell type. I investigated the regulation of genes involved with CD44 mediated cell migration and invasion in cumulus cells and whether the cumulus cells exhibited a migratory cell phenotype.

A number of different mechanisms have been suggested as responsible for ovulation. These are highlighted schematically in Figure 6.1 which integrates the established cellular processes involved in ovulation whilst incorporating our novel hypothesis that the COC is also actively involved. Inflammation has been suggested to play a major role, and I highlight its importance in allowing COC expansion to occur through increased vascular permeability and the incorporation of serum molecules into the cumulus matrix during expansion. I know that COC expansion and the expression of cumulus specific genes mediating formation of the expanded matrix are vital for ovulation, due to defects observed in



Figure 6.1 Schematic representation of ovulation hypotheses including the novel "active cumulus oocyte complex" hypothesis.

Various mechanisms of ovulation have been ideated, including ovulation as an inflammatory response, the involvement of smooth muscle cell contraction and intrafollicular pressure, and proteolytic degradation of the follicular wall. Few studies have focused on the vital role of the COC despite studies suggesting that cumulus expansion and matrix production are crucial for ovulation. All components mentioned appear essential but not conclusively causative of ovulation. Our novel "active COC" hypothesis of ovulation integrates these theories however with a focus on the COC, which involves the COC transitioning to an adhesive, invasive migratory cell type.

knockout mouse models. Cumulatively these studies suggest the COC plays a much more active role than first considered.

I have shown that *CD44* expression is upregulated prior to ovulation and during expansion in mouse COCs and speculate that it is the interaction between CD44 and hyaluronan, a major component of the expanded COC matrix, which activates an intracellular mechanism in cumulus cells mediating their transition to a motile cell phenotype through the downstream targets of CD44. Alternatively, other mechanisms of cell migration machinery may be at play in the COC. Another receptor of hyaluronan may be involved in the transition of cumulus cells to a motile and invasive phenotype; for example Hyaluronan mediated motility receptor (Hmmr), which has also been identified to functionally compensate for CD44 mediated motility in other systems (Nedvetzki, et al., 2004, Turley, et al., 2002) will be discussed in more detail later in the discussion.

The COC must ovulate from the apex of the follicle to reach the oviduct. I propose that mechanistically, cumulus cells acquire adhesive properties and smooth muscle cell contraction contributes to ovulation by weakening the apex leading to the wall breaking down and the COC being expelled. I speculate that smooth muscle cells contract to reveal epitopes to the COC in the follicle wall, such as a collagen rich extracellular matrix, and the COC then adheres to the follicle wall with the ability to exhibit proteolytic activity to degrade the apex. I have shown that the COC has the capacity to adhere to collagen and other extracellular matrices (ECMs) following stimulation with ovulatory hormones. Proteolytic degradation has also been clearly implicated in the breakdown of the follicular wall and ovulation. This putative proteolytic activity is generally thought to be derived from the granulosa and/or theca cells however, the cellular source has not actually been definitively shown. Our model proposes that

the protease Adamts1, even though produced by granulosa cells, is localised to cumulus cells immediately prior to ovulation. Adamts1 has been implicated in tumourigenesis by promoting metastatic behaviour of tumour cells by proteolyic degradation of ECM (Liu, et al., 2005). Ipropose that using a similar mechanism but in a completely different context, Adamts1 could be contributing to ovulation by degrading the ECM of the follicle wall. Ialso demonstrated that periovulatory expanded COCs were capable of invading an extracellular matrix, and that this invasion was comparable to invasive breast cancer cell lines. These findings further suggest that cumulus cell migration may be similar to cancer cell metastasis.

I showed the upregulation of the standard form of *CD44*, which is able to bind hyaluronan. A major component of the ECM of the expanded COC is hyaluronan, and it has been demonstrated that CD44 binding to hyaluronan correlates with tumour cell invasiveness (Bourguignon, et al., 2006, Bourguignon, et al., 2007) and reviewed in (Bourguignon, 2008). Results in this thesis have shown the migratory machinery to be present and regulated prior to and during ovulation, and that the COC transitions to a motile cell phenotype.

These results culminate in a convincing argument for an adhesive migratory phenotype for the cumulus cells during ovulation. Following the LH surge, the CD44 migration pathway is switched on in COCs, and although there is not yet evidence confirming its importance in directing ovulation, the upregulation of the pathway components corresponds with the migratory phenotype transition of the cumulus cells. Through binding to the ECM of the apical wall the COC may be able to facilitate degradation of the follicle wall by producing proteolytic enzymes, invasive behaviour eventually resulting in its release from the follicle.

6.2 Future Directions

My research, investigating whether the COC plays an active role during ovulation, discovered that the COC has the capacity to transition to a migratory cell type, which is able to invade an extracellular matrix in response to ovulatory hormones.

I have also shown that expanded COCs are adherent to various extracellular matrices, in particular collagen, found in the wall of the ovarian follicle. These results cumulatively show that the COC may play a much more dynamic role than first considered. Further investigation of the migration pathway involved may reveal the vital components for the migratory transition. Furthermore, a comprehensive time-course of COC migration would be useful in determining the time point during the ovulatory cascade that the cumulus cells transition to a migratory cell type and how long this is sustained.

Further exploration of the mechanics of the cumulus cell migration are warranted including investigation into whether the transition represents an epithelial to mesenchymal transition (EMT). If cumulus cells are considered an epithelial cell type, as is suggested, then their transition to a mesenchymal cell type may be due to EMT. Ihave shown that following hCG stimulation cumulus cells initiate cell migration and show increased association with extracellular matrices, specifically via adhesion to collagen, typical of a mesenchymal phenotype. An interesting study would be to determine polarity in cumulus cells following ovulatory stimulus, as a loss of polarity is characteristic of EMT. Further, a study investigating EMT markers in the ovary, including epithelial marker E-cadherin and mesenchymal markers, such as N-cadherin and vimentin, would offer insight into whether cumulus cells do have the capacity of EMT. The marker E-cadherin has been associated with non-metastatic MCF-7 breast cancer cells, whilst the markers N-cadherin and vimentin were found to be present in the aggressive MD-MB-231 breast cancer line, whilst E-cadherin expression was low (Uchino, et al., 2010).

A detailed investigation which examines the adhesive properties of the COC would be a worthwhile next step. Exploring integrin expression within the ovary during ovulation could offer valuable insight into this process. Furthermore, this knowledge would allow us to then block these components in the in vitro adhesion assay system to determine their importance in the adhesive phenotype of cumulus cells. Similarly, additional experiments, which focus on the localisation pattern of extracellular matrices in the ovary, would be important in determining the interaction between integrins and particular ECMs during ovulation. Given the results of the adhesion assays we might suggest the collagens to be vital in this process, however detail on the localisation of this and other ECMs is lacking in the literature.

A targeted approach to examine the effects of blocking ovulation in vivo would be interesting to determine whether CD44 specifically is involved in this process. Whilst CD44 null mice have been reported to be viable, their reproductive capacity has not been studied extensively (Protin, et al., 1999). Experiments which focus on blocking CD44 in vivo at the time when cumulus cell migration is initiated, as determined by comprehensive time-course studies, would be useful in determining the contribution of the CD44 pathway. Further, it may be useful to examine alternative pathways including another hyaluronan receptor Hmmr. Although CD44 and Hmmr coexist in some cell types, CD44 is able to out compete Hmmr for HA binding, however when CD44 is absent Hmmr has been reported to maintain cell motility (Nedvetzki, et al., 2004). Hmmr has been found expressed and localised in COCs, although mRNA expression was steady compared to CD44, which was upregulated during in vitro maturation of COCs, (Schoenfelder and Einspanier, 2003) perhaps any cell migrationlobserve when blocking CD44 in vitro is due to functional compensation by Hmmr.

Detailed analysis of in vivo localisation of molecular components of cell migration pathways in the ovary would be useful to correlate with cell migration time-course data, to determine exactly when this

Alvino

128

pathway is switched on, how long it is sustained and in what ovarian cell types. Determining where CD44 is localised within the mouse ovary during ovulation would be important in elucidating the role of this molecule during ovulation. Especially given CD44 can undergo post-translation modification to produce variant isoforms with different modes of action (Lesley, et al., 1997). Coupling these investigations with studies of proteolytic degradation and a detailed time-course of cumulus cell adhesion, would build on our hypothesis of cumulus cell migration, invasion and adhesion, and assist in elucidating what is occurring in vivo during ovulation in the mouse. In addition, in vivo administration of compounds to simultaneously block multiple migratory pathways, may help further elucidate the role of cumulus cell migration and invasion in ovulation.

Cumulus cells may be responding to a signal from a chemoattractant and thus displaying directed cell migration, known as chemotaxis. The chemoattractant may be coming from the apical wall or even from outside the follicle, perhaps the oviduct, signalling the expanded COC to ovulate at the follicle apex. It is less likely but possible that the cumulus cells may be displaying random cell migration or chemokinesis, whereby a cell responds to a signal and makes a change in relation to its migration, not necessarily in any particular direction. This could be happening in the ovarian follicle whereby the expanded COC is responding to a signal coming from within the follicle - perhaps follicle fluid or prostaglandins- and switching on its migratory mechanism. This scenario of random cell migration is less likely than directed cell migration as ovulation is a precise process involving directionality. Certainly, further investigation is required to determine whether cumulus cell migration is the result of chemotaxis or chemokinesis

6.3 Significance

Ovulation remains fundamental to the reproductive success of all mammalian species, however the cellular processes regulating the event are not completely understood. What is emerging however is

that the COC appears to play an essential role and I hypothesised that, via transitioning to a motile and invasive cell type, it could actively facilitate its own release from a follicle. The widely accepted mechanisms of ovulation are highlighted in Figure 6.1. Our work however, incorporates the role of the COC into these processes and suggests that the invasive migratory phenotype of the COC also contributes to ovulation (Figure 6.2). This novel property of the COC could possibly control its release during ovulation; and offers a new perspective on this fundamental reproductive process. The further identification of crucial events involved in the ovulation process, and specifically the involvement of the cumulus cells and their associated matrix could be important for future implications for treatment of infertility but also a possible contraceptive target for medication to inhibit the process. Research into mechanisms of ovulation could offer valuable insight into the development of therapeutic targets. Anovulation is a major cause of infertility for women, with more than 50% of infertility in women attributed to an ovulatory defect (Healy, et al., 1994). On the contrary, vast numbers of women across the world block ovulation by using hormonal therapies such as the oral contraceptive pill. Thus, ovulation is one process which is of great concern to the female population, with women either wanting to prevent the process or many unfortunately suffering from infertility caused by anovulation.

Understanding the basic mechanisms involved in ovulation may enable us to develop new strategies for targeting drugs to block the key regulatory pathways, avoiding the long-term ingestion of steroid hormones for contraception. Conversely, new information about the basic mechanisms of ovulation may inform new methods for ovulation induction that would avoid the use of exogenous hormones, as well as the associated complications and large financial cost of the gonadotropin stimulation portion of ART treatment.



Figure 6.2 Schematic representation of the "active cumulus oocyte complex" hypothesis following an ovulatory stimulus

I have shown that following an ovulatory stimulus cumulus cells have the capacity to transition to an adhesive motile cell type, capable of invading an extracellular matrix (ECM) barrier. Following the LH surge, or hCG administration, cumulus expansion, including hyaluronan synthesis, is initiated.I have shown the HA receptor CD44 is upregulated following the LH surge which may lead to intracellular activation of its downstream targets, Rac1 and RhoA. Whether these GTPases are responsible for the observed cell migration is unknown.I have also observed increased cumulus cell adhesion to ECMs, predominantly collagen, following hormonal stimulation.I reported in Chapter 6 that cumulus cell invasion was comparable to an invasive cancer cell line, but whether proteases such as Adamts1 or MMPs are causing this degradation is unclear.

In a broader sense, it could be that by controlling its own release during ovulation the COC is the final checkpoint whereby only the most competent oocytes are ovulated. This concept is supported by some evidence. Firstly, secretion of factors from the oocyte control cumulus matrix expression (Eppig, 1980, Gilchrist, et al., 2008, Joyce, et al., 2001, Salustri, et al., 1992, Varani, et al., 2002). Further, several studies have linked the degree of cumulus expansion as well as the expression of cumulus matrix genes with oocyte quality, i.e. its ability to be fertilised and establish a pregnancy (Adriaenssens, et al., 2010, Ball, et al., 1983, Cillo, et al., 2007, McKenzie, et al., 2004, Somfai, et al., 2004, Zhang, et al., 2005). Lastly, based on the phenotypes of null mouse models the cumulus matrix is clearly essential for ovulation (Brown, et al., 2010, Fulop, et al., 2003, Mittaz, et al., 2004, Varani, et al., 2002, Zhuo, et al., 2001). Cumulatively these observations suggest that only high quality oocytes with good developmental potential exhibit robust expansion, and that by inducing its cumulus matrix an oocyte thus determines its own ovulation.

The observations documented in this thesis support this concept by identifying mechanisms via which this could occur; by documenting that the COC has adhesive, migratory and invasive properties specifically at ovulation.

Chapter 7 Appendix

7.1.1 Rac1 activation pull-down assay

The amount of active Rac1 protein present in a sample was determined by a Rac1 activation pull-down assay (Chemicon, Temecula, CA, USA). Active GTP-bound Rac1 was detected by probing for Rac1 protein by western blot following a pull-down assay, as per manufactures instructions. Briefly, Pooled cumulus oocyte complexes were washed in tris-buffered saline (TBS) (10mM Tris [pH 7.5], 150mM NaCl) and pelleted with gentle centrifugation, supernatant was discarded and 1mL ice cold MLB (125mM HEPES, pH 7.5, 750mM NaCl, 5% Igepal CA-630, 50mM MgCl₂, 5mM EDTA, 10µg/mL leupeptin (Sigma), 10µg/mL aprotinin (Sigma), 10% glycerol) added to cell pellet to lyse cells by repeated pipetting. Lysates were transferred to microcentrifuge tubes on ice and 100 µL glutathione agarose was added, and lyastes incubated for 10 min at 4°C with gentle agitation. Agarose beads were collected by pulsing for 5 seconds at 14,000g. For positive and negative controls, 0.25mL of cell extract was aliguoted to microcentrifuge tubes and 10µL of 0.5M EDTA added to each tube. For the positive control 5µL of GTPyS (to activate all Rac1 protein) was added to the cell lyaste, for negative control 5µL of GDP (to deactivate all Rac1 protein) was added to the cell lysate. Controls were incubated at 30°C for 15 min with agitation. For the Rac1 pull-down assay, 0.5mL of cell lysate was added to a microcentrifuge tube with 10µL of Rac/cdc42 Assay reagent (PAK-1 PBD, agarose). Lysate was incubated at 4°C for 60 min with gentle agitation. Once all lysates had been incubated, agarose beads were collected by pulsing for 5 seconds at 14,000g. The supernatant was discarded and beads were washed 3 times with 0.5mL MLB. Agarose beads were resuspended in 40µL of 2X Laemmli reducing sample buffer (126mM TRIS/HCI; 20% Glycerol; 4% SDS; Bromophenolblue; 2-mercaptoethanol; pH 6.8) and boiled for 5 min then collected by microcentrifuge pulse and used in the western blot analysis for Rac1.

7.1.2 Western blot detection of active Rac1

The supernatant and agarose pellet from the Rac1 pull-down were mixed and 20µL of each sample was separated by electrophoresis in 4-15% gradient reducing polyacrylamide gels prestained protein Mwt markers (Bio-rad Laboratories, Sydney, NSW). SDS-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) was performed and protein was transferred to polyvinylidene diflouride (PVDF) membrane (Immobilon, Millipore Corp.), which was washed twice with water. Blotted PVDF membrane was blocked in phosphate-buffered saline (PBS; 80mM Na₂HPO₄, 20mM NaH₂PO₄, 100mM NaCl) with 3% non-fat dry milk (PBS-MLK) for 30 min at room temperature with constant agitation. Following, nitrocellulose was then incubated with 1µg/mL of anti-Rac1 clone 23A8 (Chemicon, Temecula, CA, USA) (diluted in PBS-MLK) overnight at 4°C with agitation. Nitrocellulose was washed twice with water and then incubated with goat anti-mouse HRP conjugated IgG (Chemicon, Temecula, CA, USA) (in PBS-MLK) for 1.5 h at room temperature with agitation. Nitrocellulose was washed twice with water and then in PBS-0.05% Tween (PBST) followed by rinsing in water. Protein visualisation was performed using enhanced chemiluminescence (ECL) western blot detection kit (GE healthcare) according to manfacturer's instructions.

7.2 IDENTIFICATION OF ACTIVE GTP-BOUND RAC1 DURING OVULATION

Following identification of Rac1 and Tiam1 mRNA I wanted to investigate whether Rac1 was in fact activated in COCs at the time of ovulation. To do this I utilised a Rac1 activity assay whereby active GTP-bound Rac1 was identified using a pull-down assay. Figure 7.1 shows a western blot for Rac1 protein. Samples of untreated COCs and 12 h hCG COCs were probed for total Rac1 protein (lanes 1 and 2) or just the active form in a pull-down assay (lanes 3 and 6). Included were positive and negative controls, which were samples where Rac1 was either activated or deactivated by GTP or GDP



Figure 7.1 Rac1 activation pull-down assay

Pull-down assay to determine activation state of Rac1 protein in untreated and 12h post hCG cumulus oocyte complexes. A band corresponding to Rac1 ~21kDa, was detected in untreated COCs (lane 1, *black arrow*) and 12h post hCG COCs (lane 2, *black arrow*), which was a measure of protein present in the samples. Lanes 3 – 8 depict the pull-down assay to detect active Rac1 protein. A band corresponding to Rac1 protein ~21kDa was detected in positive controls for both untreated COCs (lane 4, *black arrow*) and 12h hCG COCs (lane 7, *black arrow*). No band corresponding to Rac1 was detected in negative control samples of either cell type (lanes 5 and 8).

exchange, respectively. A band corresponding to Rac1 ~21kDa was present in positive control lanes (lanes 4 and 7).

Although there are no bands present in either experimental sample in Figure 7.1, when the experiment was repeated a very faint positive band was identified in COCs at 12 h post hCG, when ovulation would usually occur (data not shown). However, this assay was not easily reproducible due to technical difficulties and the large quantities of protein required. Thus no conclusive information was obtained about regulation of Rac1 activity in the COC.

Bibliography

Adriaenssens, T., Wathlet, S., Segers, I., Verheyen, G., De Vos, A., Van der Elst, J., Coucke, W., Devroey, P. and Smitz, J. (2010) Cumulus cell gene expression is associated with oocyte developmental quality and influenced by patient and treatment characteristics. *Hum Reprod*, 25, 1259-1270.

Alexander, C. M., Selvarajan, S., Mudgett, J. and Werb, Z. (2001) Stromelysin-1 Regulates Adipogenesis during Mammary Gland Involution. *J Cell Biol*, 152, 693-703.

Aplin, J. D. (1997) Adhesion molecules in implantation. Rev Reprod, 2, 84-93.

Arslan, F., Bosserhoff, A. K., Nickl-Jockschat, T., Doerfelt, A., Bogdahn, U. and Hau, P. (2007) The role of versican isoforms V0/V1 in glioma migration mediated by transforming growth factor-beta2. *Br J Cancer*, 96, 1560-1568.

Ashkenazi, H., Cao, X., Motola, S., Popliker, M., Conti, M. and Tsafriri, A. (2005) Epidermal growth factor family members: endogenous mediators of the ovulatory response. *Endocrinology*, 146, 77-84.

Bakke, L. J., Dow, M. P., Cassar, C. A., Peters, M. W., Pursley, J. R. and Smith, G. W. (2002) Effect of the preovulatory gonadotropin surge on matrix metalloproteinase (MMP)-14, MMP-2, and tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinases-2 expression within bovine periovulatory follicular and luteal tissue. *Biol Reprod*, 66, 1627-1634.

Balbin, M., Fueyo, A., Lopez, J. M., Diez-Itza, I., Velasco, G. and Lopez-Otin, C. (1996) Expression of collagenase-3 in the rat ovary during the ovulatory process. *J Endocrinol*, 149, 405-415.

Ball, G. D., Leibfried, M. L., Lenz, R. W., Ax, R. L., Bavister, B. D. and First, N. L. (1983) Factors affecting successful in vitro fertilization of bovine follicular oocytes. *Biol Reprod*, 28, 717-725.

Bar-Sagi, D. and Hall, A. (2000) Ras and Rho GTPases: A Family Reunion. Cell, 103, 227-238.

Baron-Van Evercooren, A., Kleinman, H. K., Ohno, S., Marangos, P., Schwartz, J. P. and Dubois-Dalcq, M. E. (1982) Nerve growth factor, laminin, and fibronectin promote neurite growth in human fetal sensory ganglia cultures. *J Neurosci Res*, 8, 179-193.

Bartlett, J. D., Beniash, E., Lee, D. H. and Smith, C. E. (2004) Decreased Mineral Content in MMP-20 Null Mouse Enamel is Prominent During the Maturation Stage. *Journal of Dental Research*, 83, 909-913.

Beers, W. H. and Strickland, S. (1978) A cell culture assay for follicle-stimulating hormone. *J Biol Chem*, 253, 3877-3881.

Beers, W. H., Strickland, S. and Reich, E. (1975) Ovarian plasminogen activator: Relationship to ovulation and hormonal regulation. *Cell*, 6, 387-394.

Berkholtz, C. B., Lai, B. E., Woodruff, T. K. and Shea, L. D. (2006) Distribution of extracellular matrix proteins type I collagen, type IV collagen, fibronectin, and laminin in mouse folliculogenesis. *Histochem Cell Biol*, 126, 583-592.

Berkholtz, C. B., Shea, L. D. and Woodruff, T. K. (2006) Extracellular matrix functions in follicle maturation. *Semin Reprod Med*, 24, 262-269.

Birkedal-Hansen, H., Moore, W. G. I., Bodden, M. K., Windsor, L. J., Birkedal-Hansen, B., DeCarlo, A. and Engler, J. A. (1993) Matrix Metalloproteinases: A Review. *Critical Reviews in Oral Biology & Medicine*, 4, 197-250.

Bjersing, L. and Cajander, S. (1974) Ovulation and the mechanism of follicle rupture. I. Light microscopic changes in rabbit ovarian follicles prior to induced ovulation. *Cell Tissue Res*, 149, 287-300.

Bjersing, L. and Cajander, S. (1974) Ovulation and the mechanism of follicle rupture. V. Ultrastructure of tunica albuginea and theca externa of rabbit graafian follicles prior to induced ovulation. *Cell Tissue Res*, 153, 15-30.

Bornslaeger, E. A., Mattei, P. and Schultz, R. M. (1986) Involvement of cAMP-dependent protein kinase and protein phosphorylation in regulation of mouse oocyte maturation. *Dev Biol*, 114, 453-462.

Bourguignon, L. Y. (2001) CD44-mediated oncogenic signaling and cytoskeleton activation during mammary tumor progression. *J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia*, 6, 287-297.

Bourguignon, L. Y. (2008) Hyaluronan-mediated CD44 activation of RhoGTPase signaling and cytoskeleton function promotes tumor progression. *Semin Cancer Biol*, 18, 251-259.

Bourguignon, L. Y., Gunja-Smith, Z., Iida, N., Zhu, H. B., Young, L. J., Muller, W. J. and Cardiff, R. D. (1998) CD44v(3,8-10) is involved in cytoskeleton-mediated tumor cell migration and matrix metalloproteinase (MMP-9) association in metastatic breast cancer cells. *J Cell Physiol*, 176, 206-215.

Bourguignon, L. Y., lida, N., Welsh, C. F., Zhu, D., Krongrad, A. and Pasquale, D. (1995) Involvement of CD44 and its variant isoforms in membrane-cytoskelton interaction, cell adhesion and tumour metastasis. *Journal of Neuro-Oncology*, 26, 201 - 208.

Bourguignon, L. Y. W., Gilad, E., Brightman, A., Diedrich, F. and Singleton, P. (2006) Hyaluronan-CD44 Interaction with Leukemia-associated RhoGEF and Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor Promotes Rho/Ras Co-activation, Phospholipase Clµ-Ca2+ Signaling, and Cytoskeleton Modification in Head and Neck Squamous Cell Carcinoma Cells. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 281, 14026-14040.

Bourguignon, L. Y. W., Peyrollier, K., Gilad, E. and Brightman, A. (2007) Hyaluronan-CD44 Interaction with Neural Wiskott-Aldrich Syndrome Protein (N-WASP) Promotes Actin Polymerization and ErbB2 Activation Leading to Î²-Catenin Nuclear Translocation, Transcriptional Up-regulation, and Cell Migration in Ovarian Tumor Cells. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 282, 1265-1280.

Bourguignon, L. Y. W., Zhu, H., Shao, L. and Chen, Y. W. (2000) CD44 Interaction with Tiam1 Promotes Rac1 Signaling and Hyaluronic Acid-mediated Breast Tumor Cell Migration. *J Biol Chem*, 275, 1829-1838.

Brännström, M., Bonello, N., Norman, R. J. and Robertson, S. A. (1995) Reduction of ovulation rate in the rat by administration of a neutrophil-depleting monoclonal antibody. *Journal of Reproductive Immunology*, 29, 265-270.

Brännström, M. and Enskog, A. (2002) Leukocyte networks and ovulation. *Journal of Reproductive Immunology*, 57, 47-60.

Brannstrom, M., Mayrhofer, G. and Robertson, S. A. (1993) Localization of leukocyte subsets in the rat ovary during the periovulatory period. *Biol Reprod*, 48, 277-286.

Brannstrom, M. and Norman, R. J. (1993) Involvement of leukocytes and cytokines in the ovulatory process and corpus luteum function. *Hum Reprod*, 8, 1762-1775.

Brannstrom, M., Norman, R. J., Seamark, R. F. and Robertson, S. A. (1994) Rat ovary produces cytokines during ovulation. *Biology of Reproduction*, 50, 88-94.

Brannstrom, M., Wang, L. and Norman, R. J. (1993) Ovulatory effect of interleukin-1 beta on the perfused rat ovary. *Endocrinology*, 132, 399-404.

Brannstrom, M., Woessner, J. F., Jr., Koos, R. D., Sear, C. H. and LeMaire, W. J. (1988) Inhibitors of mammalian tissue collagenase and metalloproteinases suppress ovulation in the perfused rat ovary. *Endocrinology*, 122, 1715-1721.

Bridges, P. J., Jo, M., Al Alem, L., Na, G., Su, W., Gong, M. C., Jeoung, M. and Ko, C. (2010) Production and binding of endothelin-2 (EDN2) in the rat ovary: endothelin receptor subtype A (EDNRA)-mediated contraction. *Reproduction, Fertility and Development*, 22, 780-787.

Brown, C. G. and Poyser, N. L. (1984) Studies on ovarian prostaglandin production in relation to ovulation in the rat. *J Reprod Fertil*, 72, 407-414.

Brown, H. M., Dunning, K. R., Robker, R. L., Boerboom, D., Pritchard, M. A., Lane, M. and Russell, D. L. (2010) ADAMTS1 Cleavage of Versican Mediates Essential Structural Remodeling of the Ovarian Follicle and Cumulus-Oocyte Matrix During Ovulation in Mice. *Biol Reprod*.

Brown, H. M., Dunning, K. R., Robker, R. L., Pritchard, M. and Russell, D. L. (2006) Requirement for ADAMTS-1 in extracellular matrix remodeling during ovarian folliculogenesis and lymphangiogenesis. *Dev Biol*, 300, 699-709.

Buccione, R., Schroeder, A. C. and Eppig, J. J. (1990) Interactions between somatic cells and germ cells throughout mammalian oogenesis. *Biology of Reproduction*, 43, 543-547.

Bukulmez, O. and Arici, A. (2000) Leukocytes in ovarian function. Hum Reprod Update, 6, 1-15.

Bullard Dunn, K. M., Lee, P. K., Wilson, C. M., Iida, J., Wasiluk, K. R., Hugger, M. and McCarthy, J. B. (2009) Inhibition of hyaluronan synthases decreases matrix metalloproteinase-7 (MMP-7) expression and activity. *Surgery*, 145, 322-329.

Burns, K. H., Owens, G. E., Fernandez, J. M., Nilson, J. H. and Matzuk, M. M. (2002) Characterization of Integrin Expression in the Mouse Ovary. *Biology of Reproduction*, 67, 743-751.

Butler, T. A., Zhu, C., Mueller, R. A., Fuller, G. C., Lemaire, W. J. and Woessner, J. F. (1991) Inhibition of ovulation in the perfused rat ovary by the synthetic collagenase inhibitor SC 44463. *Biology of Reproduction*, 44, 1183-1188.

Campbell, S., Swann, H. R., Aplin, J. D., Seif, M. W., Kimber, S. J. and Elstein, M. (1995) CD44 is expressed throughout pre-implantation human embryo development. *Hum Reprod*, 10, 425-430.

Canipari, R. and Strickland, S. (1985) Plasminogen activator in the rat ovary. Production and gonadotropin regulation of the enzyme in granulosa and thecal cells. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 260, 5121-5125.

Carrette, O., Nemade, R. V., Day, A. J., Brickner, A. and Larsen, W. J. (2001) TSG-6 Is Concentrated in the Extracellular Matrix of Mouse Cumulus Oocyte Complexes Through Hyaluronan and Inter-Alpha-Inhibitor Binding. *Biology of Reproduction*, 65, 301-308.

Chaffin, C. L. and Stouffer, R. L. (1999) Expression of matrix metalloproteinases and their tissue inhibitor messenger ribonucleic acids in macaque periovulatory granulosa cells: time course and steroid regulation. *Biol Reprod*, 61, 14-21.

Chang, H.-R., Huang, H.-P., Kao, Y.-L., Chen, S.-L., Wu, S.-W., Hung, T.-W., Lian, J.-D. and Wang, C.-J. (2010) The suppressive effect of Rho kinase inhibitor, Y-27632, on oncogenic Ras/RhoA induced invasion/migration of human bladder cancer TSGH cells. *Chemico-Biological Interactions*, 183, 172-180.

Chen, L., Mao, S. J. and Larsen, W. J. (1992) Identification of a factor in fetal bovine serum that stabilizes the cumulus extracellular matrix. A role for a member of the inter-alpha-trypsin inhibitor family. *J Biol Chem*, 267, 12380-12386.

Chen, L., Russell, P. T. and Larsen, W. J. (1993) Functional significance of cumulus expansion in the mouse: roles for the preovulatory synthesis of hyaluronic acid within the cumulus mass. *Mol Reprod Dev*, 34, 87-93.

Chen, L., Zhang, H., Powers, R. W., Russell, P. T. and Larsen, W. J. (1996) Covalent Linkage between Proteins of the Inter-α-inhibitor Family and Hyaluronic Acid Is Mediated by a Factor Produced by Granulosa Cells. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 271, 19409-19414.

Chun, S. Y., Popliker, M., Reich, R. and Tsafriri, A. (1992) Localization of preovulatory expression of plasminogen activator inhibitor type-1 and tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase type-1 mRNAs in the rat ovary. *Biology of Reproduction*, 47, 245-253.

Cillo, F., Brevini, T. A., Antonini, S., Paffoni, A., Ragni, G. and Gandolfi, F. (2007) Association between human oocyte developmental competence and expression levels of some cumulus genes. *Reproduction*, 134, 645-650.

Collen, D. and Lijnen, H. R. (1991) Basic and clinical aspects of fibrinolysis and thrombolysis. *Blood*, 78, 3114-3124.

Coutinho, E. M., Maia, H. and Maia, H., Jr. (1974) Ovarian contractility. *Basic Life Sci*, 4, 127-137.

Craig, E. A., Austin, A. F., Vaillancourt, R. R., Barnett, J. V. and Camenisch, T. D. (2010) TGF[beta]2mediated production of hyaluronan is important for the induction of epicardial cell differentiation and invasion. *Experimental Cell Research*, In Press, Corrected Proof.

Curry, T. E., Jr., Mann, J. S., Huang, M. H. and Keeble, S. C. (1992) Gelatinase and proteoglycanase activity during the periovulatory period in the rat. *Biol Reprod*, 46, 256-264.

Curry, T. E., Jr. and Osteen, K. G. (2003) The Matrix Metalloproteinase System: Changes, Regulation, and Impact throughout the Ovarian and Uterine Reproductive Cycle. *Endocr Rev*, 24, 428-465.

Curry, T. E., Jr., Song, L. and Wheeler, S. E. (2001) Cellular localization of gelatinases and tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases during follicular growth, ovulation, and early luteal formation in the rat. *Biol Reprod*, 65, 855-865.

Darenfed, H., Dayanandan, B., Zhang, T., Hsieh, S. H.-K., Fournier, A. E. and Mandato, C. A. (2007) Molecular characterization of the effects of Y-27632. *Cell Motility and the Cytoskeleton*, 64, 97-109.

Davis, B. J., Lennard, D. E., Lee, C. A., Tiano, H. F., Morham, S. G., Wetsel, W. C. and Langenbach, R. (1999) Anovulation in cyclooxygenase-2-deficient mice is restored by prostaglandin E2 and interleukin-1beta. *Endocrinology*, 140, 2685-2695.

DeGrendele, H. C., Estess, P. and Siegelman, M. H. (1997) Requirement for CD44 in Activated T Cell Extravasation into an Inflammatory Site. *Science*, 278, 672-675.

Dekel, N., Lawrence, T. S., Gilula, N. B. and Beers, W. H. (1981) Modulation of cell-to-cell communication in the cumulus-oocyte complex and the regulation of oocyte maturation by LH. *Dev Biol*, 86, 356-362.

Desai, L. P., Chapman, K. E. and Waters, C. M. (2008) Mechanical stretch decreases migration of alveolar epithelial cells through mechanisms involving Rac1 and Tiam1. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol*, 295, L958-965.

Dragovic, R. A., Ritter, L. J., Schulz, S. J., Amato, F., Thompson, J. G., Armstrong, D. T. and Gilchrist, R. B. (2007) Oocyte-Secreted Factor Activation of SMAD 2/3 Signaling Enables Initiation of Mouse Cumulus Cell Expansion. *Biology of Reproduction*, 76, 848-857.

Dubois, R. N., Abramson, S. B., Crofford, L., Gupta, R. A., Simon, L. S., A. Van De Putte, L. B. and Lipsky, P. E. (1998) Cyclooxygenase in biology and disease. *FASEB J*, 12, 1063-1073.

Duggavathi, R., Volle, D. H., Mataki, C., Antal, M. C., Messaddeq, N., Auwerx, J., Murphy, B. D. and Schoonjans, K. (2008) Liver receptor homolog 1 is essential for ovulation. *Genes & Development*, 22, 1871-1876.

Dunning, K. R., Lane, M., Brown, H. M., Yeo, C., Robker, R. L. and Russell, D. L. (2007) Altered composition of the cumulus-oocyte complex matrix during in vitro maturation of oocytes. *Hum Reprod*, 22, 2842-2850.

Edson, M. A., Nagaraja, A. K. and Matzuk, M. M. (2009) The Mammalian Ovary from Genesis to Revelation. *Endocr Rev*, 30, 624-712.

Elbaz, J., Reizel, Y., Nevo, N., Galiani, D. and Dekel, N. (2010) Epithelial Cell Transforming Protein 2 (ECT2) Depletion Blocks Polar Body Extrusion and Generates Mouse Oocytes Containing Two Metaphase II Spindles. *Endocrinology*, 151, 755-765.

Eppig, J. J. (1980) Regulation of cumulus oophorus expansion by gonadotropins in vivo and in vitro. *Biol Reprod*, 23, 545-552.

Eppig, J. J., O'Brien, M. J., Wigglesworth, K., Nicholson, A., Zhang, W. and King, B. A. (2009) Effect of in vitro maturation of mouse oocytes on the health and lifespan of adult offspring. *Hum Reprod*, 24, 922-928.

Espey, L. L. (1967) Ultrastructure of the Apex of the Rabbit Graafian Follicle During the Ovulatory Process. *Endocrinology*, 81, 267-276.

Espey, L. L. (1980) Ovulation as an Inflammatory Reaction—A Hypothesis. *Biology of Reproduction*, 22, 73-106.

Espey, L. L. and Lipner, H. (1963) Measurements of intrafollicular pressures in the rabbit ovary. *Am J Physiol*, 205, 1067-1072.

Evanko, S. P., Tammi, M. I., Tammi, R. H. and Wight, T. N. (2007) Hyaluronan-dependent pericellular matrix. *Advanced Drug Delivery Reviews*, 59, 1351-1365.

Ezratty, E. J., Partridge, M. A. and Gundersen, G. G. (2005) Microtubule-induced focal adhesion disassembly is mediated by dynamin and focal adhesion kinase. *Nat Cell Biol*, 7, 581-590.

Fafet, P., Rebouissou, C., Maudelonde, T. and Vignais, M. L. (2008) Opposite effects of transforming growth factor-beta activation and rho-associated kinase inhibition on human trophoblast migration in a reconstituted placental-endometrial coculture system. *Endocrinology*, 149, 4475-4485.

Fan, H.-Y., Liu, Z., Shimada, M., Sterneck, E., Johnson, P. F., Hedrick, S. M. and Richards, J. S. (2009) MAPK3/1 (ERK1/2) in Ovarian Granulosa Cells Are Essential for Female Fertility. *Science*, 324, 938-941.

Ferretti, C., Bruni, L., Dangles-Marie, V., Pecking, A. P. and Bellet, D. (2007) Molecular circuits shared by placental and cancer cells, and their implications in the proliferative, invasive and migratory capacities of trophoblasts. *Hum Reprod Update*, 13, 121-141.

Figueiredo, J. R., Hulshof, S. C. J., Thiry, M., Van den Hurk, R., Bevers, M. M., Nusgens, B. and Beckers, J. F. (1995) Extracellular matrix proteins and basement membrane: Their identification in bovine ovaries and significance for the attachment of cultured preantral follicles. *Theriogenology*, 43, 845-858.

Fraser, J. R. E., Laurent, T. C. and Laurent, U. B. G. (1997) Hyaluronan: its nature, distribution, functions and turnover. *Journal of Internal Medicine*, 242, 27-33.

Fröjdman, K., Pelliniemi, L. J. and Virtanen, I. (1998) Differential distribution of type IV collagen chains in the developing rat testis and ovary. *Differentiation*, 63, 125-130.

Fülöp, C., Kamath, R. V., Li, Y., Otto, J. M., Salustri, A., Olsen, B. R., Glant, T. T. and Hascall, V. C. (1997) Coding sequence, exon-intron structure and chromosomal localization of murine TNF-stimulated gene 6 that is specifically expressed by expanding cumulus cell-oocyte complexes. *Gene*, 202, 95-102.

Fujiwara, H., Kataoka, N., Honda, T., Ueda, M., Yamada, S., Nakamura, K., Suginami, H., Mori, T. and Maeda, M. (1998) Physiological roles of integrin alpha 6 beta 1 in ovarian functions. *Horm Res*, 50 Suppl 2, 25-29.

Fujiwara, H., Ueda, M., Takakura, K., Mori, T. and Maeda, M. (1995) A porcine homolog of human integrin alpha 6 is a differentiation antigen of granulosa cells. *Biol Reprod*, 53, 407-417.

Fulop, C., Szanto, S., Mukhopadhyay, D., Bardos, T., Kamath, R. V., Rugg, M. S., Day, A. J., Salustri, A., Hascall, V. C., Glant, T. T. et al. (2003) Impaired cumulus mucification and female sterility in tumor necrosis factor-induced protein-6 deficient mice. *Development*, 130, 2253-2261.

Furnus, C. C., Valcarcel, A., Dulout, F. N. and Errecalde, A. L. (2003) The hyaluronic acid receptor (CD44) is expressed in bovine oocytes and early stage embryos. *Theriogenology*, 60, 1633-1644.

Gaytan, M., Bellido, C., Morales, C., Sanchez-Criado, J. E. and Gaytan, F. (2006) Effects of selective inhibition of cyclooxygenase and lipooxygenase pathways in follicle rupture and ovulation in the rat. *Reproduction*, 132, 571-577.

Gershon, E., Hourvitz, A., Reikhav, S., Maman, E. and Dekel, N. (2007) Low expression of COX-2, reduced cumulus expansion, and impaired ovulation in SULT1E1-deficient mice. *FASEB J*, 21, 1893-1901.

Gilchrist, R. B., Lane, M. and Thompson, J. G. (2008) Oocyte-secreted factors: regulators of cumulus cell function and oocyte quality. *Human Reproduction Update*, 14, 159-177.

Goodman, R. L. and Karsch, F. J. (1980) Pulsatile Secretion of Luteinizing Hormone: Differential Suppression by Ovarian Steroids. *Endocrinology*, 107, 1286-1290.

Grewal, S., Carver, J. G., Ridley, A. J. and Mardon, H. J. (2008) Implantation of the human embryo requires Rac1-dependent endometrial stromal cell migration. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 105, 16189-16194.

Hagglund, A. C., Ny, A., Leonardsson, G. and Ny, T. (1999) Regulation and localization of matrix metalloproteinases and tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases in the mouse ovary during gonadotropin-induced ovulation. *Endocrinology*, 140, 4351-4358.

Hall, A. (1998) Rho GTPases and the actin cytoskeleton. Science, 279, 509-514.

Hall, D. E., Reichardt, L. F., Crowley, E., Holley, B., Moezzi, H., Sonnenberg, A. and Damsky, C. H. (1990) The alpha 1/beta 1 and alpha 6/beta 1 integrin heterodimers mediate cell attachment to distinct sites on laminin. *The Journal of Cell Biology*, 110, 2175-2184.

Hammarback, J. A., McCarthy, J. B., Palm, S. L., Furcht, L. T. and Letourneau, P. C. (1988) Growth cone guidance by substrate-bound laminin pathways is correlated with neuron-to-pathway adhesivity. *Developmental Biology*, 126, 29-39.

Hao, C. M. and Breyer, M. D. (2008) Physiological regulation of prostaglandins in the kidney. *Annu Rev Physiol*, 70, 357-377.

Healy, D. L., Trounson, A. O. and Andersen, A. N. (1994) Female infertility: causes and treatment. *Lancet*, 343, 1539-1544.

Heasman, S. J. and Ridley, A. J. (2008) Mammalian Rho GTPases: new insights into their functions from in vivo studies. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol*, 9, 690-701.

Heldin, P., Karousou, E., Bernert, B., Porsch, H., Nishitsuka, K. and Skandalis, S. S. (2008) Importance of Hyaluronan-CD44 Interactions in Inflammation and Tumorigenesis. *Connective Tissue Research*, 49, 215-218.

Hellberg, P., Thomsen, P., Janson, P. O. and Brannstrom, M. (1991) Leukocyte supplementation increases the luteinizing hormone-induced ovulation rate in the in vitro-perfused rat ovary. *Biol Reprod*, 44, 791-797.

Hess, K. A., Chen, L. and Larsen, W. J. (1999) Inter-alpha-inhibitor binding to hyaluronan in the cumulus extracellular matrix is required for optimal ovulation and development of mouse oocytes. *Biol Reprod*, 61, 436-443.

Hizaki, H., Segi, E., Sugimoto, Y., Hirose, M., Saji, T., Ushikubi, F., Matsuoka, T., Noda, Y., Tanaka, T., Yoshida, N. et al. (1999) Abortive expansion of the cumulus and impaired fertility in mice lacking the prostaglandin E receptor subtype EP(2). *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 96, 10501-10506.

Holmbeck, K., Bianco, P., Caterina, J., Yamada, S., Kromer, M., Kuznetsov, S. A., Mankani, M., Gehron Robey, P., Poole, A. R., Pidoux, I. et al. (1999) MT1-MMP-Deficient Mice Develop Dwarfism, Osteopenia, Arthritis, and Connective Tissue Disease due to Inadequate Collagen Turnover. *Cell*, 99, 81-92.

Honda, T., Fujiwara, H., Ueda, M., Maeda, M. and Mori, T. (1995) Integrin alpha 6 is a differentiation antigen of human granulosa cells. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 80, 2899-2905.

Honda, T., Fujiwara, H., Yamada, S., Fujita, K., Nakamura, K., Nakayama, T., Higuchi, T., Ueda, M., Maeda, M. and Mori, T. (1997) Integrin alpha5 is expressed on human luteinizing granulosa cells during corpus luteum formation, and its expression is enhanced by human chorionic gonadotrophin in vitro. *Mol Hum Reprod*, 3, 979-984.

Horton, E. W. (1969) Hypotheses on physiological roles of prostaglandins. *Physiol Rev*, 49, 122-161.

Hsieh, M., Lee, D., Panigone, S., Horner, K., Chen, R., Theologis, A., Lee, D. C., Threadgill, D. W. and Conti, M. (2007) Luteinizing Hormone-Dependent Activation of the Epidermal Growth Factor Network Is Essential for Ovulation. *Mol Cell Biol*, 27, 1914-1924.

Hu, Y. C., Wang, P. H., Yeh, S., Wang, R. S., Xie, C., Xu, Q., Zhou, X., Chao, H. T., Tsai, M. Y. and Chang, C. (2004) Subfertility and defective folliculogenesis in female mice lacking androgen receptor. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 101, 11209-11214.

Hurwitz, A., Ricciarelli, E., Botero, L., Rohan, R. M., Hernandez, E. R. and Adashi, E. Y. (1991) Endocrine- and autocrine-mediated regulation of rat ovarian (theca-interstitial) interleukin-{beta} gene expression: gonadotropin-dependent preovulatory acquisition. *Endocrinology*, 129, 3427-3429.

Ichikawa, S., Ohta, M., Morioka, H. and Murao, S. (1983) Blockage of ovulation in the explanted hamster ovary by a collagenase inhibitor. *J Reprod Fertil*, 68, 17-19.

lida, N. and Bourguignon, L. Y. (1995) New CD44 splice variants associated with human breast cancers. *J Cell Physiol*, 162, 127-133.

lida, N. and Bourguignon, L. Y. (1997) Coexpression of CD44 variant (v10/ex14) and CD44S in human mammary epithelial cells promotes tumorigenesis. *Journal of Cellular Physiology*, 171, 152-160.

Ilina, O. and Friedl, P. (2009) Mechanisms of collective cell migration at a glance. *J Cell Sci*, 122, 3203-3208.

Imamura, F., Mukai, M., Ayaki, M. and Akedo, H. (2000) Y-27632, an inhibitor of rho-associated protein kinase, suppresses tumor cell invasion via regulation of focal adhesion and focal adhesion kinase. *Jpn J Cancer Res*, 91, 811-816.

Inada, M., Wang, Y., Byrne, M. H., Rahman, M. U., Miyaura, C., Lopez-Otin, C. and Krane, S. M. (2004) Critical roles for collagenase-3 (Mmp13) in development of growth plate cartilage and in endochondral ossification. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 101, 17192-17197.

Ishizaki, T., Uehata, M., Tamechika, I., Keel, J., Nonomura, K., Maekawa, M. and Narumiya, S. (2000) Pharmacological Properties of Y-27632, a Specific Inhibitor of Rho-Associated Kinases. *Molecular Pharmacology*, 57, 976-983.

Itano, N., Atsumi, F., Sawai, T., Yamada, Y., Miyaishi, O., Senga, T., Hamaguchi, M. and Kimata, K. (2002) Abnormal accumulation of hyaluronan matrix diminishes contact inhibition of cell growth and promotes cell migration. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 99, 3609-3614.

Itoh, T., Ikeda, T., Gomi, H., Nakao, S., Suzuki, T. and Itohara, S. (1997) Unaltered Secretion of β-Amyloid Precursor Protein in Gelatinase A (Matrix Metalloproteinase 2)-deficient Mice. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 272, 22389-22392.

Iwamasa, J., Shibata, S., Tanaka, N., Matsuura, K. and Okamura, H. (1992) The relationship between ovarian progesterone and proteolytic enzyme activity during ovulation in the gonadotropin-treated immature rat. *Biol Reprod*, 46, 309-313.

Jaffe, T. and Schwartz, B. (2008) Leptin promotes motility and invasiveness in human colon cancer cells by activating multiple signal-transduction pathways. *International Journal of Cancer*, 123, 2543-2556.

Jin, S. L., Richard, F. J., Kuo, W. P., D'Ercole, A. J. and Conti, M. (1999) Impaired growth and fertility of cAMP-specific phosphodiesterase PDE4D-deficient mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 96, 11998-12003.

Jo, M. and Curry, T. E. (2004) Regulation of Matrix Metalloproteinase-19 Messenger RNA Expression in the Rat Ovary. *Biology of Reproduction*, 71, 1796-1806.

Joyce, I. M., Pendola, F. L., O'Brien, M. and Eppig, J. J. (2001) Regulation of prostaglandinendoperoxide synthase 2 messenger ribonucleic acid expression in mouse granulosa cells during ovulation. *Endocrinology*, 142, 3187-3197.

Kahmann, J. D., O'Brien, R., Werner, J. M., Heinegård, D., Ladbury, J. E., Campbell, I. D. and Day, A. J. (2000) Localization and characterization of the hyaluronan-binding site on the Link module from human TSG-6. *Structure*, 8, 763-774.

Kalish, E. D., Iida, N., Moffat, F. L. and Bourguignon, L. Y. (1999) A new CD44V3-containing isoform is involved in tumor cell growth and migration during human breast carcinoma progression. *Front Biosci*, 4, A1-8.

Karsch, F. J. (1987) Central Actions of Ovarian Steroids in the Feedback Regulation of Pulsatile Secretion of Luteinizing Hormone. *Annual Review of Physiology*, 49, 365-382.

Katoh, S., Miyagi, T., Taniguchi, H., Matsubara, Y.-i., Kadota, J.-i., Tominaga, A., Kincade, P. W., Matsukura, S. and Kohno, S. (1999) Cutting Edge: An Inducible Sialidase Regulates the Hyaluronic Acid Binding Ability of CD44-Bearing Human Monocytes. *J Immunol*, 162, 5058-5061.

Katoh, S., Zheng, Z., Oritani, K., Shimozato, T. and Kincade, P. W. (1995) Glycosylation of CD44 negatively regulates its recognition of hyaluronan. *J Exp Med*, 182, 419-429.

Kaufmann, M., von Minckwitz, G., Heider, K. H., Ponta, H., Herrlich, P. and Sinn, H. P. (1995) CD44 variant exon epitopes in primary breast cancer and length of survival. *The Lancet*, 345, 615-619.

Kennedy, C. R. J., Zhang, Y., Brandon, S., Guan, Y., Coffee, K., Funk, C. D., Magnuson, M. A., Oates, J. A., Breyer, M. D. and Breyer, R. M. (1999) Salt-sensitive hypertension and reduced fertility in mice lacking the prostaglandin EP2 receptor. *Nat Med*, 5, 217-220.

Kern, C. B., Norris, R. A., Thompson, R. P., Argraves, W. S., Fairey, S. E., Reyes, L., Hoffman, S., Markwald, R. R. and Mjaatvedt, C. H. (2007) Versican proteolysis mediates myocardial regression during outflow tract development. *Dev Dyn*, 236, 671-683.

Kern, C. B., Twal, W. O., Mjaatvedt, C. H., Fairey, S. E., Toole, B. P., Iruela-Arispe, M. L. and Argraves, W. S. (2006) Proteolytic cleavage of versican during cardiac cushion morphogenesis. *Developmental Dynamics*, 235, 2238-2247.

Kimura, N., Hoshino, Y., Totsukawa, K. and Sato, E. (2007) Cellular and molecular events during oocyte maturation in mammals: molecules of cumulus-oocyte complex matrix and signalling pathways regulating meiotic progression. *Soc Reprod Fertil Suppl*, 63, 327-342.

Kimura, N., Konno, Y., Miyoshi, K., Matsumoto, H. and Sato, E. (2002) Expression of hyaluronan synthases and CD44 messenger RNAs in porcine cumulus-oocyte complexes during in vitro maturation. *Biol Reprod*, 66, 707-717.

Knofler, M. (2010) Critical growth factors and signalling pathways controlling human trophoblast invasion. *Int J Dev Biol*, 54, 269-280.

Knudson, C. and Knudson, W. (1993) Hyaluronan-binding proteins in development, tissue homeostasis, and disease. *FASEB J*, 7, 1233-1241.

Knudson, W., Bartnik, E. and Knudson, C. (1993) Assembly of Pericellular Matrices by COS-7 Cells Transfected with CD44 Lymphocyte-Homing Receptor Genes. *PNAS*, 90, 4003-4007.

Ko, C., Gieske, M. C., Al-Alem, L., Hahn, Y., Su, W., Gong, M. C., Iglarz, M. and Koo, Y. (2006) Endothelin-2 in Ovarian Follicle Rupture. *Endocrinology*, 147, 1770-1779.

Kohda, D., Morton, C. J., Parkar, A. A., Hatanaka, H., Inagaki, F. M., Campbell, I. D. and Day, A. J. (1996) Solution Structure of the Link Module: A Hyaluronan-Binding Domain Involved in Extracellular Matrix Stability and Cell Migration. *Cell*, 86, 767-775.

Kosaki, R., Watanabe, K. and Yamaguchi, Y. (1999) Overproduction of Hyaluronan by Expression of the Hyaluronan Synthase Has2 Enhances Anchorage-independent Growth and Tumorigenicity. *Cancer Research*, 59, 1141-1145.

Lauffenburger, D. A. and Horwitz, A. F. (1996) Cell migration: a physically integrated molecular process. *Cell*, 84, 359-369.

Lawrence, T. S., Beers, W. H. and Gilula, N. B. (1978) Transmission of hormonal stimulation by cell-to-cell communication. *Nature*, 272, 501-506.

Lee, J. G. and Kay, E. P. (2006) FGF-2-induced wound healing in corneal endothelial cells requires Cdc42 activation and Rho inactivation through the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase pathway. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci*, 47, 1376-1386.

Leonardsson, G., Peng, X. R., Liu, K., Nordstrom, L., Carmeliet, P., Mulligan, R., Collen, D. and Ny, T. (1995) Ovulation efficiency is reduced in mice that lack plasminogen activator gene function: functional redundancy among physiological plasminogen activators. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 92, 12446-12450.

Lesley, J., Hyman, R., English, N., Catterall, J. B. and Turner, G. A. (1997) CD44 in inflammation and metastasis. *Glycoconj J*, 14, 611-622.

Li, F. and Curry, T. E., Jr. (2009) Regulation and Function of Tissue Inhibitor of Metalloproteinase (TIMP) 1 and TIMP3 in Periovulatory Rat Granulosa Cells. *Endocrinology*, 150, 3903-3912.

Lim, H., Paria, B. C., Das, S. K., Dinchuk, J. E., Langenbach, R., Trzaskos, J. M. and Dey, S. K. (1997) Multiple Female Reproductive Failures in Cyclooxygenase 2-Deficient Mice. *Cell*, 91, 197-208.

Lind, A. K., Dahm-Kahler, P., Weijdegard, B., Sundfeldt and, K. and Brannstrom, M. (2006) Gelatinases and their tissue inhibitors during human ovulation: increased expression of tissue inhibitor of matrix metalloproteinase-1. *Mol Hum Reprod*, 12, 725-736.

Liu, K., Wahlberg, P., Leonardsson, G., Hägglund, A.-C., Ny, A., Bodén, I., Wibom, C., Lund, L. R. and Ny, T. (2006) Successful ovulation in plasminogen-deficient mice treated with the broad-spectrum matrix metalloproteinase inhibitor galardin. *Developmental Biology*, 295, 615-622.

Liu, Y.-X., Peng, X.-R. and Ny, T. (1991) Tissue-specific and time-coordinated hormone regulation of plasminogen-activator-inhibitor type I and tissue-type plasminogen activator in the rat ovary during gonadotropin-induced ovulation. *European Journal of Biochemistry*, 195, 549-555.

Liu, Y. j., Xu, Y. and Yu, Q. (2005) Full-length ADAMTS-1 and the ADAMTS-1 fragments display proand antimetastatic activity, respectively. *Oncogene*, 25, 2452-2467.

Liu, Z., Shimada, M. and Richards, J. S. (2008) The involvement of the Toll-like receptor family in ovulation. *J Assist Reprod Genet*, 25, 223-228.

Lydon, J. P., DeMayo, F. J., Funk, C. R., Mani, S. K., Hughes, A. R., Montgomery, C. A., Jr., Shyamala, G., Conneely, O. M. and O'Malley, B. W. (1995) Mice lacking progesterone receptor exhibit pleiotropic reproductive abnormalities. *Genes Dev*, 9, 2266-2278.

Martin, G. G. and Talbot, P. (1987) Formation of the rupture site in preovulatory hamster follicles: morphological and morphometric analysis of thinning of the granulosa and thecal layers. *Gamete Res*, 17, 303-320.

Masson, R., Lefebvre, O., Noel, A., Fahime, M. E., Chenard, M.-P., Wendling, C., Kebers, F., LeMeur, M., Dierich, A., Foidart, J.-M. et al. (1998) In Vivo Evidence That the Stromelysin-3 Metalloproteinase Contributes in a Paracrine Manner to Epithelial Cell Malignancy. *J Cell Biol*, 140, 1535-1541.

Masui, T., Hosotani, R., Tsuji, S., Miyamoto, Y., Yasuda, S., Ida, J., Nakajima, S., Kawaguchi, M., Kobayashi, H., Koizumi, M. et al. (2001) Expression of METH-1 and METH-2 in pancreatic cancer. *Clin Cancer Res*, 7, 3437-3443.

Matousek, M., Carati, C., Gannon, B. and Brannstrom, M. (2001) Novel method for intrafollicular pressure measurements in the rat ovary: increased intrafollicular pressure after hCG stimulation. *Reproduction*, 121, 307-314.

McGee, E. A. and Hsueh, A. J. W. (2000) Initial and Cyclic Recruitment of Ovarian Follicles. *Endocr Rev*, 21, 200-214.

McKenzie, L. J., Pangas, S. A., Carson, S. A., Kovanci, E., Cisneros, P., Buster, J. E., Amato, P. and Matzuk, M. M. (2004) Human cumulus granulosa cell gene expression: a predictor of fertilization and embryo selection in women undergoing IVF. *Hum Reprod*, 19, 2869-2874.

Mikuni, M., Pall, M., Peterson, C. M., Peterson, C. A., Hellberg, P., Brannstrom, M., Richards, J. S. and Hedin, L. (1998) The selective prostaglandin endoperoxide synthase-2 inhibitor, NS-398, reduces prostaglandin production and ovulation in vivo and in vitro in the rat. *Biol Reprod*, 59, 1077-1083.

Mittaz, L., Russell, D. L., Wilson, T., Brasted, M., Tkalcevic, J., Salamonsen, L. A., Hertzog, P. J. and Pritchard, M. A. (2004) Adamts-1 Is Essential for the Development and Function of the Urogenital System. *Biology of Reproduction*, 70, 1096-1105.

Miura, R., Aspberg, A., Ethell, I. M., Hagihara, K., Schnaar, R. L., Ruoslahti, E. and Yamaguchi, Y. (1999) The proteoglycan lectin domain binds sulfated cell surface glycolipids and promotes cell adhesion. *J Biol Chem*, 274, 11431-11438.

Moenter, S. M., Caraty, A. and Karsch, F. J. (1990) The Estradiol-Induced Surge of Gonadotropin-Releasing Hormone in the Ewe. *Endocrinology*, 127, 1375-1384.

Mudgett, J. S., Hutchinson, N. I., Chartrain, N. A., Forsyth, A. J., McDonnell, J., Singer, II, Bayne, E. K., Flanagan, J., Kawka, D., Shen, C. F. et al. (1998) Susceptibility of stromelysin 1-deficient mice to collagen-induced arthritis and cartilage destruction. *Arthritis Rheum*, 41, 110-121.

Murdoch, W. J. and McCormick, R. J. (1992) Enhanced degradation of collagen within apical vs. basal wall of ovulatory ovine follicle. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab*, 263, E221-225.

Murdoch, W. J., Peterson, T. A., Van Kirk, E. A., Vincent, D. L. and Inskeep, E. K. (1986) Interactive roles of progesterone, prostaglandins, and collagenase in the ovulatory mechanism of the ewe. *Biol Reprod*, 35, 1187-1194.

Nagaraja, G. M., Othman, M., Fox, B. P., Alsaber, R., Pellegrino, C. M., Zeng, Y., Khanna, R., Tamburini, P., Swaroop, A. and Kandpal, R. P. (2005) Gene expression signatures and biomarkers of noninvasive and invasive breast cancer cells: comprehensive profiles by representational difference analysis, microarrays and proteomics. *Oncogene*, 25, 2328-2338.

Nakamura, K., Fujiwara, H., Higuchi, T., Honda, T., Nakayama, T., Kataoka, N., Fujita, K., Ueda, M., Maeda, M. and Mori, T. (1997) Integrin [alpha]6 Is Involved in Follicular Growth in Mice. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, 235, 524-528.

Nedvetzki, S., Gonen, E., Assayag, N., Reich, R., Williams, R. O., Thurmond, R. L., Huang, J.-F., Neudecker, B. A., Wang, F.-S., Turley, E. A. et al. (2004) RHAMM, a receptor for hyaluronan-mediated motility, compensates for CD44 in inflamed CD44-knockout mice: A different interpretation of redundancy. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 101, 18081-18086.

NHMRC (2004) Australian code of practice for the care and use of animals for scientific purposes.

Nicola, C., Chirpac, A., Lala, P. K. and Chakraborty, C. (2008) Roles of Rho Guanosine 5'-Triphosphatase A, Rho Kinases, and Extracellular Signal Regulated Kinase (1/2) in Prostaglandin E2-Mediated Migration of First-Trimester Human Extravillous Trophoblast. *Endocrinology*, 149, 1243-1251.

Nicola, C., Lala, P. K. and Chakraborty, C. (2008) Prostaglandin E2-Mediated Migration of Human Trophoblast Requires RAC1 and CDC42. *Biology of Reproduction*, 78, 976-982.

Ny, A., Leonardsson, G., Hagglund, A. C., Hagglof, P., Ploplis, V. A., Carmeliet, P. and Ny, T. (1999) Ovulation in plasminogen-deficient mice. *Endocrinology*, 140, 5030-5035.

Ny, T., Peng, X. R. and Ohlsson, M. (1993) Hormonal regulation of the fibrinolytic components in the ovary. *Thromb Res*, 71, 1-45.

Oakley, O. R., Kim, H., El-Amouri, I., Patrick Lin, P.-C., Cho, J., Bani-Ahmad, M. and Ko, C. (2010) Periovulatory Leukocyte Infiltration in the Rat Ovary. *Endocrinology*, 151, 4551-4559.

Ochsner, S. A., Russell, D. L., Day, A. J., Breyer, R. M. and Richards, J. S. (2003) Decreased Expression of Tumor Necrosis Factor-{alpha}-Stimulated Gene 6 in Cumulus Cells of the Cyclooxygenase-2 and EP2 Null Mice. *Endocrinology*, 144, 1008-1019.

Ohta, N., Saito, H., Kaneko, T., Yoshida, M., Takahashi, T., Saito, T., Nakahara, K. and Hiroi, M. (2001) Soluble CD44 in human ovarian follicular fluid. *J Assist Reprod Genet*, 18, 21-25.

Ohta, N., Saito, H., Kuzumaki, T., Takahashi, T., Ito, M. M., Saito, T., Nakahara, K. and Hiroi, M. (1999) Expression of CD44 in human cumulus and mural granulosa cells of individual patients in in-vitro fertilization programmes. *Mol Hum Reprod*, 5, 22-28.

Palanisamy, G. S., Cheon, Y.-P., Kim, J., Kannan, A., Li, Q., Sato, M., Mantena, S. R., Sitruk-Ware, R. L., Bagchi, M. K. and Bagchi, I. C. (2006) A Novel Pathway Involving Progesterone Receptor, Endothelin-2, and Endothelin Receptor B Controls Ovulation in Mice. *Mol Endocrinol*, 20, 2784-2795.

Panigone, S., Hsieh, M., Fu, M., Persani, L. and Conti, M. (2008) Luteinizing Hormone Signaling in Preovulatory Follicles Involves Early Activation of the Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor Pathway. *Mol Endocrinol*, 22, 924-936.

Park, J. Y., Richard, F., Chun, S. Y., Park, J. H., Law, E., Horner, K., Jin, S. L. and Conti, M. (2003) Phosphodiesterase regulation is critical for the differentiation and pattern of gene expression in granulosa cells of the ovarian follicle. *Mol Endocrinol*, 17, 1117-1130.

Park, J. Y., Su, Y. Q., Ariga, M., Law, E., Jin, S. L. and Conti, M. (2004) EGF-like growth factors as mediators of LH action in the ovulatory follicle. *Science*, 303, 682-684.

Pendas, A. M., Folgueras, A. R., Llano, E., Caterina, J., Frerard, F., Rodriguez, F., Astudillo, A., Noel, A., Birkedal-Hansen, H. and Lopez-Otin, C. (2004) Diet-induced obesity and reduced skin cancer susceptibility in matrix metalloproteinase 19-deficient mice. *Mol Cell Biol*, 24, 5304-5313.

Peng, X.-R., Hsueh, A. J. W., Lapolt, P. S., Bjersing, L. and Ny, T. (1991) Localization of Luteinizing Hormone Receptor Messenger Ribonucleic Acid Expression in Ovarian Cell Types during Follicle Development and Ovulation. *Endocrinology*, 129, 3200-3207.

Peng, X.-R., Hsueh, A. J. W. and Ny, T. (1993) Transient and cell-specific expression of tissue-type plasminogen activator and plasminogen-activator-inhibitor type 1 results in controlled and directed proteolysis during gonadotropin-induced ovulation. *European Journal of Biochemistry*, 214, 147-156.

Pfaffl, M. W. (2001) A new mathematical model for relative quantification in real-time RT-PCR. *Nucleic Acids Res*, 29, e45.

Postawski, K., Rechberger, T., Skorupski, P. and Jakowicki, J. A. (1996) Extracellular matrix remodelling within the normal human ovarian capsule. *European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology*, 67, 173-177.

Powers, R. W., Chen, L., Russell, P. T. and Larsen, W. J. (1995) Gonadotropin-stimulated regulation of blood-follicle barrier is mediated by nitric oxide. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab*, 269, E290-298.

Protin, U., Schweighoffer, T., Jochum, W. and Hilberg, F. (1999) CD44-Deficient Mice Develop Normally with Changes in Subpopulations and Recirculation of Lymphocyte Subsets. *J Immunol*, 163, 4917-4923.

Raftopoulou, M. and Hall, A. (2004) Cell migration: Rho GTPases lead the way. *Developmental Biology*, 265, 23-32.

Raheja, L. F., Genetos, D. C. and Yellowley, C. E. (2008) Hypoxic osteocytes recruit human MSCs through an OPN/CD44-mediated pathway. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, 366, 1061-1066.

Ramesh, M. R., Rajiv, J. V. and Leonard, R. J. (2007) MEK/ERK regulates adherens junctions and migration through Rac1. *Cell Motility and the Cytoskeleton*, 64, 143-156.

Rehn, A. P., Birch, M. A., Karlström, E., Wendel, M. and Lind, T. (2007) ADAMTS-1 increases the threedimensional growth of osteoblasts through type I collagen processing. *Bone*, 41, 231-238. Reich, R., Daphna-Iken, D., Chun, S. Y., Popliker, M., Slager, R., Adelmann-Grill, B. C. and Tsafriri, A. (1991) Preovulatory changes in ovarian expression of collagenases and tissue metalloproteinase inhibitor messenger ribonucleic acid: role of eicosanoids. *Endocrinology*, 129, 1869-1875.

Reich, R., Miskin, R. and Tsafriri, A. (1985) Follicular plasminogen activator: involvement in ovulation. *Endocrinology*, 116, 516-521.

Reich, R., Miskin, R. and Tsafriri, A. (1986) Intrafollicular Distribution of Plasminogen Activators and Their Hormonal Regulation in Vitro. *Endocrinology*, 119, 1588-1593.

Ren, Y., Cowan, R. G., Harman, R. M. and Quirk, S. M. (2009) Dominant Activation of the Hedgehog Signaling Pathway in the Ovary Alters Theca Development and Prevents Ovulation. *Mol Endocrinol*, 23, 711-723.

Ricciardelli, C., Mayne, K., Sykes, P. J., Raymond, W. A., McCaul, K., Marshall, V. R. and Horsfall, D. J. (1998) Elevated levels of versican but not decorin predict disease progression in early-stage prostate cancer. *Clinical Cancer Research*, 4, 963-971.

Ricciardelli, C., Russell, D. L., Ween, M. P., Mayne, K., Suwiwat, S., Byers, S., Marshall, V. R., Tilley, W. D. and Horsfall, D. J. (2007) Formation of Hyaluronan- and Versican-rich Pericellular Matrix by Prostate Cancer Cells Promotes Cell Motility. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 282, 10814-10825.

Richards, J. S., Hernandez-Gonzalez, I., Gonzalez-Robayna, I., Teuling, E., Lo, Y., Boerboom, D., Falender, A. E., Doyle, K. H., LeBaron, R. G., Thompson, V. et al. (2005) Regulated Expression of ADAMTS Family Members in Follicles and Cumulus Oocyte Complexes: Evidence for Specific and Redundant Patterns During Ovulation. *Biol Reprod*, 72, 1241-1255.

Richards, J. S., Russell, D. L., Ochsner, S. and Espey, L. L. (2002) OVULATION: New Dimensions and New Regulators of the Inflammatory-Like Response. *Annual Review of Physiology*, 64, 69-92.

Robker, R. L., Russell, D. L., Espey, L. L., Lydon, J. P., O'Malley, B. W. and Richards, J. S. (2000) Progesterone-regulated genes in the ovulation process: ADAMTS-1 and cathepsin L proteases. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 97, 4689-4694.

Rodgers, H. F., Irvine, C. M., van Wezel, I. L., Lavranos, T. C., Luck, M. R., Sado, Y., Ninomiya, Y. and Rodgers, R. J. (1998) Distribution of the 1±1 to 1±6 Chains of Type IV Collagen in Bovine Follicles. *Biology of Reproduction*, 59, 1334-1341.

Rofstad, E. K., Mathiesen, B., Kindem, K. and Galappathi, K. (2006) Acidic Extracellular pH Promotes Experimental Metastasis of Human Melanoma Cells in Athymic Nude Mice. *Cancer Research*, 66, 6699-6707.

Russell, D. L., Doyle, K. M., Ochsner, S. A., Sandy, J. D. and Richards, J. S. (2003b) Processing and localization of ADAMTS-1 and proteolytic cleavage of versican during cumulus matrix expansion and ovulation. *J Biol Chem*, 278, 42330-42339.

Russell, D. L., Ochsner, S. A., Hsieh, M., Mulders, S. and Richards, J. S. (2003a) Hormone-regulated expression and localization of versican in the rodent ovary. *Endocrinology*, 144, 1020-1031.

Saha, S., Ghosh, P., Mitra, D., Mukherjee, S., Bhattacharya, S. and Roy, S. S. (2007) Localization and thyroid hormone influenced expression of collagen II in ovarian tissue. *Cell Physiol Biochem*, 19, 67-76.

Saksela, O. and Rifkin, D. B. (1988) Cell-Associated Plasminogen Activation: Regulation and Physiological Functions. *Annual Review of Cell Biology*, 4, 93-120.

Salhia, B., Rutten, F., Nakada, M., Beaudry, C., Berens, M., Kwan, A. and Rutka, J. T. (2005) Inhibition of Rho-kinase affects astrocytoma morphology, motility, and invasion through activation of Rac1. *Cancer Res*, 65, 8792-8800.

Salustri, A., Garlanda, C., Hirsch, E., De Acetis, M., Maccagno, A., Bottazzi, B., Doni, A., Bastone, A., Mantovani, G., Beck Peccoz, P. et al. (2004) PTX3 plays a key role in the organization of the cumulus oophorus extracellular matrix and in in vivo fertilization. *Development*, 131, 1577-1586.

Salustri, A., Yanagishita, M. and Hascall, V. C. (1989) Synthesis and accumulation of hyaluronic acid and proteoglycans in the mouse cumulus cell-oocyte complex during follicle-stimulating hormone-induced mucification. *J Biol Chem*, 264, 13840-13847.

Salustri, A., Yanagishita, M., Underhill, C. B., Laurent, T. C. and Hascall, V. C. (1992) Localization and synthesis of hyaluronic acid in the cumulus cells and mural granulosa cells of the preovulatory follicle. *Developmental Biology*, 151, 541-551.

Sandy, J. D., Westling, J., Kenagy, R. D., Iruela-Arispe, M. L., Verscharen, C., Rodriguez-Mazaneque, J. C., Zimmermann, D. R., Lemire, J. M., Fischer, J. W., Wight, T. N. et al. (2001) Versican V1 proteolysis in human aorta in vivo occurs at the Glu441-Ala442 bond, a site that is cleaved by recombinant ADAMTS-1 and ADAMTS-4. *J Biol Chem*, 276, 13372-13378.

Sandy, J. D., Westling, J., Kenagy, R. D., Iruela-Arispe, M. L., Verscharen, C., Rodriguez-Mazaneque, J. C., Zimmermann, D. R., Lemire, J. M., Fischer, J. W., Wight, T. N. et al. (2001) Versican V1 Proteolysis in Human Aorta in Vivo Occurs at the Glu441-Ala442 Bond, a Site That Is Cleaved by Recombinant ADAMTS-1 and ADAMTS-4. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 276, 13372-13378.

Sato, H., Kajikawa, S., Kuroda, S., Horisawa, Y., Nakamura, N., Kaga, N., Kakinuma, C., Kato, K., Morishita, H., Niwa, H. et al. (2001) Impaired fertility in female mice lacking urinary trypsin inhibitor. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 281, 1154-1160.

Schmits, R., Filmus, J., Gerwin, N., Senaldi, G., Kiefer, F., Kundig, T., Wakeham, A., Shahinian, A., Catzavelos, C., Rak, J. et al. (1997) CD44 Regulates Hematopoietic Progenitor Distribution, Granuloma Formation, and Tumorigenicity. *Blood*, 90, 2217-2233.

Schochet, S. S. (1916) A suggestion as to the process of ovulation and ovarian cyst formation. *The Anatomical Record*, 10, 447-457.

Schoenfelder, M. and Einspanier, R. (2003) Expression of Hyaluronan Synthases and Corresponding Hyaluronan Receptors Is Differentially Regulated During Oocyte Maturation in Cattle. *Biol Reprod*, 69, 269-277.

Schultz, R. M., Montgomery, R. R. and Belanoff, J. R. (1983) Regulation of mouse oocyte meiotic maturation: implication of a decrease in oocyte cAMP and protein dephosphorylation in commitment to resume meiosis. *Dev Biol*, 97, 264-273.

Screaton, G. R., Bell, M. V., Jackson, D. G., Cornelis, F. B., Gerth, U. and Bell, J. I. (1992) Genomic structure of DNA encoding the lymphocyte homing receptor CD44 reveals at least 12 alternatively spliced exons. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 89, 12160-12164.

Shimada, M., Hernandez-Gonzalez, I., Gonzalez-Robanya, I. and Richards, J. S. (2006) Induced Expression of Pattern Recognition Receptors in Cumulus Oocyte Complexes: Novel Evidence for Innate Immune-Like Functions during Ovulation. *Mol Endocrinol*, 20, 3228-3239.

Shindo, T., Kurihara, H., Kuno, K., Yokoyama, H., Wada, T., Kurihara, Y., Imai, T., Wang, Y., Ogata, M., Nishimatsu, H. et al. (2000) ADAMTS-1: a metalloproteinase-disintegrin essential for normal growth, fertility, and organ morphology and function. *J Clin Invest*, 105, 1345-1352.

Shipley, J. M., Wesselschmidt, R. L., Kobayashi, D. K., Ley, T. J. and Shapiro, S. D. (1996) Metalloelastase is required for macrophage-mediated proteolysis and matrix invasion in mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 93, 3942-3946.

Sirois, J. and Richards, J. S. (1992) Purification and characterization of a novel, distinct isoform of prostaglandin endoperoxide synthase induced by human chorionic gonadotropin in granulosa cells of rat preovulatory follicles. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 267, 6382-6388.

Small, J. V., Stradal, T., Vignal, E. and Rottner, K. (2002) The lamellipodium: where motility begins. *Trends in Cell Biology*, 12, 112-120.

Sodek, K. L., Brown, T. J. and Ringuette, M. J. (2008) Collagen I but not Matrigel matrices provide an MMP-dependent barrier to ovarian cancer cell penetration. *BMC Cancer*, 8, 223.

Somfai, T., Kikuchi, K., Onishi, A., Iwamoto, M., Fuchimoto, D., Papp, A. B., Sato, E. and Nagai, T. (2004) Relationship between the morphological changes of somatic compartment and the kinetics of nuclear and cytoplasmic maturation of oocytes during in vitro maturation of porcine follicular oocytes. *Mol Reprod Dev*, 68, 484-491.

Stanton, H., Rogerson, F. M., East, C. J., Golub, S. B., Lawlor, K. E., Meeker, C. T., Little, C. B., Last, K., Farmer, P. J., Campbell, I. K. et al. (2005) ADAMTS5 is the major aggrecanase in mouse cartilage in vivo and in vitro. *Nature*, 434, 648-652.

Sterneck, E., Tessarollo, L. and Johnson, P. F. (1997) An essential role for C/EBPbeta in female reproduction. *Genes Dev*, 11, 2153-2162.

Stickens, D., Behonick, D. J., Ortega, N., Heyer, B., Hartenstein, B., Yu, Y., Fosang, A. J., Schorpp-Kistner, M., Angel, P. and Werb, Z. (2004) Altered endochondral bone development in matrix metalloproteinase 13-deficient mice. *Development*, 131, 5883-5895.

Strickland, S. and Beers, W. H. (1976) Studies on the role of plasminogen activator in ovulation. In vitro response of granulosa cells to gonadotropins, cyclic nucleotides, and prostaglandins. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 251, 5694-5702.

Tabu, K., Ohba, Y., Suzuki, T., Makino, Y., Kimura, T., Ohnishi, A., Sakai, M., Watanabe, T., Tanaka, S. and Sawa, H. (2007) Oligodendrocyte lineage transcription factor 2 inhibits the motility of a human glial tumor cell line by activating RhoA. *Mol Cancer Res*, 5, 1099-1109.

Tadakuma, H., Okamura, H., Kitaoka, M., Iyama, K. and Usuku, G. (1993) Association of immunolocalization of matrix metalloproteinase 1 with ovulation in hCG-treated rabbit ovary. *J Reprod Fertil*, 98, 503-508.

Takahashi, E., Nagano, O., Ishimoto, T., Yae, T., Suzuki, Y., Shinoda, T., Nakamura, S., Niwa, S., Ikeda, S., Koga, H. et al. (2010) Tumor necrosis factor-alpha regulates transforming growth factor-betadependent epithelial-mesenchymal transition by promoting hyaluronan-CD44-moesin interaction. *J Biol Chem*, 285, 4060-4073.

Talbot, P., Martin, G. G. and Ashby, H. (1987) Formation of the rupture site in preovulatory hamster and mouse follicles: loss of the surface epithelium. *Gamete Res*, 17, 287-302.

Tamba, S., Yodoi, R., Segi-Nishida, E., Ichikawa, A., Narumiya, S. and Sugimoto, Y. (2008) Timely interaction between prostaglandin and chemokine signaling is a prerequisite for successful fertilization. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 105, 14539-14544.

Thomas, W. A., Schaefer, A. W. and Treadway, R. M., Jr. (1990) Galactosyl transferase-dependence of neurite outgrowth on substratum-bound laminin. *Development*, 110, 1101-1114.

Tirone, E., D'Alessandris, C., Hascall, V. C., Siracusa, G. and Salustri, A. (1997) Hyaluronan Synthesis by Mouse Cumulus Cells Is Regulated by Interactions between Follicle-stimulating Hormone (or Epidermal Growth Factor) and a Soluble Oocyte Factor (or Transforming Growth Factor beta 1). *J Biol Chem*, 272, 4787-4794.

Tsafriri, A., Cao, X., Ashkenazi, H., Motola, S., Popliker, M. and Pomerantz, S. H. (2005) Resumption of oocyte meiosis in mammals: on models, meiosis activating sterols, steroids and EGF-like factors. *Mol Cell Endocrinol*, 234, 37-45.

Turley, E. A. (1992) Hyaluronan and cell locomotion. Cancer and Metastasis Reviews, 11, 21-30.

Turley, E. A., Noble, P. W. and Bourguignon, L. Y. W. (2002) Signaling Properties of Hyaluronan Receptors. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 277, 4589-4592.

Uchino, M., Kojima, H., Wada, K., Imada, M., Onoda, F., Satofuka, H., Utsugi, T. and Murakami, Y. (2010) Nuclear beta-catenin and CD44 upregulation characterize invasive cell populations in non-aggressive MCF-7 breast cancer cells. *BMC Cancer*, 10, 414.

Uehata, M., Ishizaki, T., Satoh, H., Ono, T., Kawahara, T., Morishita, T., Tamakawa, H., Yamagami, K., Inui, J., Maekawa, M. et al. (1997) Calcium sensitization of smooth muscle mediated by a Rhoassociated protein kinase in hypertension. *Nature*, 389, 990-994.

Ujita, M., Shinomura, T., Ito, K., Kitagawa, Y. and Kimata, K. (1994) Expression and binding activity of the carboxyl-terminal portion of the core protein of PG-M, a large chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan. *J Biol Chem*, 269, 27603-27609.

Underhill, C. B., Green, S. J., Comoglio, P. M. and Tarone, G. (1987) The hyaluronate receptor is identical to a glycoprotein of Mr 85,000 (gp85) as shown by a monoclonal antibody that interferes with binding activity. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 262, 13142-13146.

Vaday, G. G., Franitza, S., Schor, H., Hecht, I., Brill, A., Cahalon, L., Hershkoviz, R. and Lider, O. (2001) Combinatorial signals by inflammatory cytokines and chemokines mediate leukocyte interactions with extracellular matrix. *J Leukoc Biol*, 69, 885-892.

Van der Hoek, K. H., Maddocks, S., Woodhouse, C. M., van Rooijen, N., Robertson, S. A. and Norman, R. J. (2000) Intrabursal Injection of Clodronate Liposomes Causes Macrophage Depletion and Inhibits Ovulation in the Mouse Ovary. *Biology of Reproduction*, 62, 1059-1066.

van Wezel, I. L., Rodgers, H. F. and Rodgers, R. J. (1998) Differential localization of laminin chains in bovine follicles. *J Reprod Fertil*, 112, 267-278.

Varani, S., Elvin, J. A., Yan, C., DeMayo, J., DeMayo, F. J., Horton, H. F., Byrne, M. C. and Matzuk, M. M. (2002) Knockout of Pentraxin 3, a Downstream Target of Growth Differentiation Factor-9, Causes Female Subfertility. *Mol Endocrinol*, 16, 1154-1167.

Vassalli, J. D., Dayer, J. M., Wohlwend, A. and Belin, D. (1984) Concomitant secretion of prourokinase and of a plasminogen activator-specific inhibitor by cultured human monocytes-macrophages. *J Exp Med*, 159, 1653-1668.

Vicente-Manzanares, M., Webb, D. J. and Horwitz, A. R. (2005) Cell migration at a glance. *J Cell Sci*, 118, 4917-4919.

Virutamasen, P., Smitasiri, Y. and Fuchs, A. R. (1976) Intraovarian pressure changes during ovulation in rabbits. *Fertil Steril*, 27, 188-196.

Vu, T. H., Shipley, J. M., Bergers, G., Berger, J. E., Helms, J. A., Hanahan, D., Shapiro, S. D., Senior, R. M. and Werb, Z. (1998) MMP-9/Gelatinase B Is a Key Regulator of Growth Plate Angiogenesis and Apoptosis of Hypertrophic Chondrocytes. *Cell*, 93, 411-422.

Wang, C. and Leung, A. (1983) Gonadotropins regulate plasminogen activator production by rat granulosa cells. *Endocrinology*, 112, 1201-1207.

Wang, J., Rao, Q., Wang, M., Wei, H., Xing, H., Liu, H., Wang, Y., Tang, K., Peng, L., Tian, Z. et al. (2009) Overexpression of Rac1 in leukemia patients and its role in leukemia cell migration and growth. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, 386, 769-774.

Wang, L. J., Brannstrom, M., Robertson, S. A. and Norman, R. J. (1992) Tumor necrosis factor alpha in the human ovary: presence in follicular fluid and effects on cell proliferation and prostaglandin production. *Fertil Steril*, 58, 934-940.

Webb, R. J., Marshall, F., Swann, K. and Carroll, J. (2002) Follicle-stimulating hormone induces a gap junction-dependent dynamic change in [cAMP] and protein kinase a in mammalian oocytes. *Dev Biol*, 246, 441-454.

White, R., Leonardsson, G., Rosewell, I., Ann Jacobs, M., Milligan, S. and Parker, M. (2000) The nuclear receptor co-repressor nrip1 (RIP140) is essential for female fertility. *Nat Med*, 6, 1368-1374.

Wilson, C. L., Heppner, K. J., Labosky, P. A., Hogan, B. L. and Matrisian, L. M. (1997) Intestinal tumorigenesis is suppressed in mice lacking the metalloproteinase matrilysin. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 94, 1402-1407.

Wisniewski, H.-G., Burgess, W. H., Oppenheim, J. D. and Vilcek, J. (1994) TSG-6, an Arthritis-Associated Hyaluronan Binding Protein, Forms a Stable Complex with the Serum Protein Inter-.alpha.-inhibitor. *Biochemistry*, 33, 7423-7429.

Wu, R., Van der Hoek, K. H., Ryan, N. K., Norman, R. J. and Robker, R. L. (2004) Macrophage contributions to ovarian function. *Hum Reprod Update*, 10, 119-133.

Wu, Y., Chen, L., Zheng, P. S. and Yang, B. B. (2002) beta 1-Integrin-mediated glioma cell adhesion and free radical-induced apoptosis are regulated by binding to a C-terminal domain of PG-M/versican. *J Biol Chem*, 277, 12294-12301.

Xiang, Y. Y., Dong, H., Wan, Y., Li, J., Yee, A., Yang, B. B. and Lu, W. Y. (2006) Versican G3 domain regulates neurite growth and synaptic transmission of hippocampal neurons by activation of epidermal growth factor receptor. *J Biol Chem*, 281, 19358-19368.

Yamada, S., Fujiwara, H., Honda, T., Higuchi, T., Nakayama, T., Inoue, T., Maeda, M. and Fujii, S. (1999) Human granulosa cells express integrin {alpha}2 and collagen type IV: possible involvement of collagen type IV in granulosa cell luteinization. *Mol Hum Reprod*, 5, 607-617.

Yang, X., Wei, L. L., Tang, C., Slack, R., Mueller, S. and Lippman, M. E. (2001) Overexpression of KAl1 Suppresses in Vitro Invasiveness and in Vivo Metastasis in Breast Cancer Cells. *Cancer Research*, 61, 5284-5288.

Yi, Y.-J., Nagyova, E., Manandhar, G., ProchÃ_izka, R., Sutovsky, M., Park, C.-S. and Sutovsky, P. (2008) Proteolytic Activity of the 26S Proteasome Is Required for the Meiotic Resumption, Germinal Vesicle Breakdown, and Cumulus Expansion of Porcine Cumulus-Oocyte Complexes Matured In Vitro. *Biology of Reproduction*, 78, 115-126.

Yodoi, R., Tamba, S., Morimoto, K., Segi-Nishida, E., Nishihara, M., Ichikawa, A., Narumiya, S. and Sugimoto, Y. (2009) RhoA/Rho Kinase Signaling in the Cumulus Mediates Extracellular Matrix Assembly. *Endocrinology*, 150, 3345-3352.

Yokoo, M., Miyahayashi, Y., Naganuma, T., Kimura, N., Sasada, H. and Sato, E. (2002a) Identification of hyaluronic acid-binding proteins and their expressions in porcine cumulus-oocyte complexes during in vitro maturation. *Biol Reprod*, 67, 1165-1171.

Yokoo, M., Shimizu, T., Kimura, N., Tunjung, W. A., Matsumoto, H., Abe, H., Sasada, H., Rodriguez-Martinez, H. and Sato, E. (2007) Role of the hyaluronan receptor CD44 during porcine oocyte maturation. *J Reprod Dev*, 53, 263-270.

Yokoo, M., Tientha, P., Kimura, N., Niwa, K., Sato, E. and Rodriguez-Martinez, H. (2002b) Localisation of the hyaluronan receptor CD44 in porcine cumulus cells during in vivo and in vitro maturation. *Zygote*, 10, 317-326.

Yoshioka, S., Ochsner, S., Russell, D. L., Ujioka, T., Fujii, S., Richards, J. S. and Espey, L. L. (2000) Expression of Tumor Necrosis Factor-Stimulated Gene-6 in the Rat Ovary in Response to an Ovulatory Dose of Gonadotropin. *Endocrinology*, 141, 4114-4119.
Zhang, X., Jafari, N., Barnes, R. B., Confino, E., Milad, M. and Kazer, R. R. (2005) Studies of gene expression in human cumulus cells indicate pentraxin 3 as a possible marker for oocyte quality. *Fertil Steril*, 83 Suppl 1, 1169-1179.

Zhang, Y., Yeh, J., Richardson, P. M. and Bo, X. (2008) Cell adhesion molecules of the immunoglobulin superfamily in axonal regeneration and neural repair. *Restorative Neurology and Neuroscience*, 26, 81-96.

Zhao, Y. and Luck, M. R. (1995) Gene expression and protein distribution of collagen, fibronectin and laminin in bovine follicles and corpora lutea. *J Reprod Fertil*, 104, 115-123.

Zhuo, L., Yoneda, M., Zhao, M., Yingsung, W., Yoshida, N., Kitagawa, Y., Kawamura, K., Suzuki, T. and Kimata, K. (2001) Defect in SHAP-hyaluronan complex causes severe female infertility. A study by inactivation of the bikunin gene in mice. *J Biol Chem*, 276, 7693-7696.

Zuo, Y., Shields, S.-K. and Chakraborty, C. (2006) Enhanced intrinsic migration of aggressive breast cancer cells by inhibition of Rac1 GTPase. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, 351, 361-367.